This theoretical work demonstrates that as many as thirty two new shearhorizontal (SH) acoustic waves can propagate in the piezoelectromagnetic transversely isotropic (class 6 mm) plates. These theoretical investigations relate to the homogeneous boundary conditions when the same set of the mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions are applied to the upper and lower free surfaces of the piezoelectromagnetic plate. These new dispersive SH-waves propagating in the piezoelectromagnetic plate can have an infinite number of modes when the phase velocity Vph is larger than the speed Vtem of the bulk acoustic SH-wave in the plate. For Vph < Vtem, the new dispersive SH-waves can have the corresponding fundamental (zero-order) modes. It is apparent that knowledge of plate wave properties can be also beneficial to design of smart devices, biological and chemical sensors, filters, resonators, actuators, etc., and useful for the aerospace industry which calls for innovative smart (composite) materials. Also, it can represent an interest in constitution of piezoelectromagnetic laminate (composite) plates in the microwave technology and nondestructive testing and evaluation.

Thirty two new SH-waves in PEM plates



Aleksey Anatolievich Zakharenko



### Aleksey Anatolievich Zakharenko

2005- Creator of the International Institute of Zakharenko Waves (IIZWs); 1998- Diploma Engineer-Physicist (MSc) Krasnoyarsk State University, Krasnoyarsk, Russia; 2008- Certified Interior Designer, INOPROF, Krasnoyarsk; 2011- Diploma Programmer (MSc, Russian red Diploma) Siberian State Technological University, Krasnoyarsk.

# Thirty two new SH-waves propagating in PEM plates of class 6 mm

Propagation of thirty two new dispersive shearhorizontal (SH) waves in the piezoelectromagnetic plates of class 6 mm



Zakharenko



Aleksey Anatolievich Zakharenko

Thirty two new SH-waves propagating in PEM plates of class 6 mm

Aleksey Anatolievich Zakharenko

## Thirty two new SH-waves propagating in PEM plates of class 6 mm

Propagation of thirty two new dispersive shearhorizontal (SH) waves in the piezoelectromagnetic plates of class 6 mm

LAP LAMBERT Academic Publishing

#### Impressum / Imprint

Bibliografische Information der Deutschen Nationalbibliothek: Die Deutsche Nationalbibliothek verzeichnet diese Publikation in der Deutschen Nationalbibliografie; detaillierte bibliografische Daten sind im Internet über http://dnb.d-nb.de abrufbar.

Alle in diesem Buch genannten Marken und Produktnamen unterliegen warenzeichen-, marken- oder patentrechtlichem Schutz bzw. sind Warenzeichen oder eingetragene Warenzeichen der jeweiligen Inhaber. Die Wiedergabe von Marken, Produktnamen, Gebrauchsnamen, Handelsnamen, Warenbezeichnungen u.s.w. in diesem Werk berechtigt auch ohne besondere Kennzeichnung nicht zu der Annahme, dass solche Namen im Sinne der Warenzeichen- und Markenschutzgesetzgebung als frei zu betrachten wären und daher von jedermann benutzt werden dürften.

Bibliographic information published by the Deutsche Nationalbibliothek: The Deutsche Nationalbibliothek lists this publication in the Deutsche Nationalbibliografie; detailed bibliographic data are available in the Internet at http://dnb.d-nb.de.

Any brand names and product names mentioned in this book are subject to trademark, brand or patent protection and are trademarks or registered trademarks of their respective holders. The use of brand names, product names, common names, trade names, product descriptions etc. even without a particular marking in this works is in no way to be construed to mean that such names may be regarded as unrestricted in respect of trademark and brand protection legislation and could thus be used by anyone.

Coverbild / Cover image: www.ingimage.com

Verlag / Publisher: LAP LAMBERT Academic Publishing ist ein Imprint der / is a trademark of AV Akademikerverlag GmbH & Co. KG Heinrich-Böcking-Str. 6-8, 66121 Saarbrücken, Deutschland / Germany Email: info@lap-publishing.com

Herstellung: siehe letzte Seite / Printed at: see last page ISBN: 978-3-659-30943-4

Copyright © 2012 AV Akademikerverlag GmbH & Co. KG Alle Rechte vorbehalten. / All rights reserved. Saarbrücken 2012 This work has been fulfilled

within the International Institute of Zakharenko Waves (IIZWs) by

### ALEKSEY ANATOLIEVICH ZAKHARENKO

(E-mail: <u>aazaaz@inbox.ru</u>)

LAP LAMBERT Academic Publishing GmbH & Co. KG Dudweiler Landstrasse 99 D - 66123 Saarbruecken

Phone: +49 681 3720-310 Fax: +49 681 3720 -3109

info@lap-publishing.com http://www.lap-publishing.com

Saarbruecken – Krasnoyarsk, 2012

### PREFACE

This theoretical work demonstrates that as many as thirty two new shear-horizontal (SH) acoustic waves can propagate in the piezoelectromagnetic transversely isotropic (class 6 *mm*) plates. These theoretical investigations relate to the homogeneous boundary conditions when the same set of the mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions are applied to the upper and lower free surfaces of the piezoelectromagnetic plate. These new dispersive SH-waves propagating in the piezoelectromagnetic plate can have an infinite number of modes when the phase velocity  $V_{ph}$  is larger than the speed  $V_{tem}$  of the bulk acoustic SH-wave in the plate. For  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$ , the new dispersive SH-waves can have the corresponding fundamental (zero-order) modes. It is apparent that knowledge of plate wave properties can be also beneficial to design of smart devices, biological and chemical sensors, filters, resonators, actuators, etc., and useful for the aerospace industry which calls for innovative smart (composite) materials. Also, it can represent an interest in constitution of piezoelectromagnetic laminate (composite) plates in the microwave technology and nondestructive testing and evaluation.

**PACS:** 51.40.+p, 62.65.+k, 68.35.Gy, 68.35.Iv, 68.60.Bs, 74.25.Ld, 74.25.Ha, 75.20.En, 75.80.+q, 81.70.Cv

### **COMMENTS BY THE AUTHOR**

This activity in the research arena of theoretical physical acoustics was performed for the International Institute of Zakharenko Waves (IIZWs). It is obvious that this work can represent a great interest for researchers and students dealing with the theoretical and experimental researches concerning the acoustic wave propagation in the piezoelectromagnetic plates and various applications in the biological and chemical sensors, filters, actuators, resonators, smart materials and technical devices, labs-on-a-chips, etc. This research field is based on more than 40 years of technological and scientific developments. In the last two decades, the surface generated acoustic wave (SGAW) technology for sensing applications has been attracting the attention of the biochemical scientific community. In fact, some of the SGAW technical devices have demonstrated a high sensitivity in the detection of biorelevant molecules in liquid media. These devices can be based on the following wave phenomena: shear-horizontal surface acoustic wave (SH-SAW), surface transverse wave (STW), Love wave (LW), flexural plate wave (FPW), shearhorizontal acoustic plate mode (SH-APM) and layered guided acoustic plate mode (LG-APM). All these developments have been made with the purpose of reaching a highly sensitive, low cost, small size, multi-channel, portable, reliable, and commercially established SGAW biosensor. A setup with these features can significantly contribute to future developments in the food, health, and environmental industries. It is thought that new two-phase (composite) materials such as piezoelectromagnetics, also called magneto-electro-elastic materials, can significantly contribute because they can be suitable for utilization in smart technical devices.

This theoretical work relates to the shear-horizontal acoustic plate mode (SH-APM) technologies, namely the propagation problems of the new SH-waves in transversely isotropic (class 6 *mm*) piezoelectromagnetic plates. It is well-known that these waves are dispersive and an infinite number of dispersive wave modes can exist. It is apparent that knowledge of plate wave properties can be also beneficial to design of smart devices, biochemisensors, filters, resonators, actuators, etc. Also, it

can represent an interest in constitution of piezoelectromagnetic laminate composite plates in the microwave technology and nondestructive testing of the composites. This theoretical research can be also useful for the aerospace industry which calls for innovative smart composite materials. Therefore, it is very important to completely understand wave properties of piezoelectromagnetic plates. This studying subject relates to the disciplines of applied physics and electromagnetic engineering. In physics, ordinary elastic motions in crystals are called acoustic modes. The descriptive term "acoustic" is used rather than "elastic". This is useful because it allows one to distinguish acoustic and optical modes from each other. The optical modes involve internal degrees of freedom within a crystal unit cell. The term "acoustic" also reflects common terminology among researchers and engineers engaged in developing elastic wave devices for radar and communication systems. This arena of technological development has been strongly influenced by the philosophy, concepts, and techniques of microwave electromagnetics. This is also known as microwave acoustics. Consequently, employment of the term "acoustic" accurately describes the aim and scope of the book.

The International Institute of Zakharenko Waves (IIZWs) was recently created to support researches on different Zakharenko waves, as well as for monitoring the nondispersive Zakharenko type waves in complex systems such as layered and quantum systems. Also, the IIZWs research is focused on treatments of many complex systems in which dispersive waves can propagate. The well-known examples of dispersive waves are Love and Lamb type waves. The Rayleigh and Bleustein-Gulyaev type waves propagating in layered systems can be also dispersive. The International Institute of Zakharenko Waves also has an interest in different applications of the acoustic waves for signal processing (filters, sensors, etc.) and the structural health monitoring. There are currently by about thirty research papers and five books relevant to the IIZWs. These research works also cover some problems of the propagation of the well-known Love, Lamb, Rayleigh, and Bleustein-Gulyaev type waves and discovered new wave phenomena.

It is worth noticing that the IIZWs possessively takes all the planets and smaller natural space bodies in the space outside the Solar System to develop both the IIZWs and the planets concerning economics, ecology, and population. Also, it is thought that this is necessary in order to exclude any sale of the planets and their surfaces by any human or other. This activity of the IIZWs was also created because of some problems to find a spot for the IIZWs on Earth. Note that the single person, namely Mr. Dennis Hope from the United States possesses the planets in the Solar System (but Earth) who sells surfaces of the planets to individuals. It is obvious that the monetary experiment on Earth during thousand years demonstrated a weak power of the financial system to avoid financial problems which cyclically happen. As a result, the following question presents in the air: what is the modern money? It is obvious that monetary systems are coupled only with humans who have given power to each other, but not with any space body such as a planet or star. It is apparent that humans depend on money, but not planets and stars. Indeed, planets and stars are leaving their own lifetimes and their ways of life do not depend on human activities measured in money. Therefore, money can exist only together with the human civilizations. It is not clear that the other civilizations can evaluate their activities in the same way similar to the human civilization does on Earth. Nothing is soundly known about that. It is also noted that only several thousand planets orbiting their own stars can be currently observed in the Star Systems which are situated relatively near the Solar System. This does not mean that only several thousand planets can exist outside the Solar System we can observe. It is expected that in average by about ten planets can orbit each star of enormous number of Star Systems in our Universe. It is thought that our Universe can accumulate more than  $10^{999}$  stars.

> Aleksey Anatolievich Zakharenko Krasnoyarsk, Russia, 2012 (E-mail: aazaaz@inbox.ru)

6

### TABLE OF CONTENTS:

| INTRODUCTION  | 11 |
|---|----|
| CHAPTER I. Theory of Wave Propagation in Piezoelectromagnetic Plates                              | 25 |
| I.1. Thermodynamic Variables and Functions  | 25 |
| I.2. Constitutive Relations   | 26 |
| I.3. Definitions of Material Constants  | 29 |
| I.4. Equations of Motion  | 32 |
| I.5. Tensor Form of Equations of Motion   | 35 |
| I.6. High Symmetry Propagation Directions for SH-Waves  | 37 |
| I.7. Eigenvalues  | 39 |
| I.8. Eigenvectors   | 41 |
| I.9. Complete Displacements   | 45 |
| I.10. Equations and Parameters for a Vacuum   | 47 |
| I.11. Mechanical, Electrical, and Magnetic Boundary Conditions at the<br>Upper and Lower Surfaces | 49 |
| <b>CHAPTER II.</b> The Electrically Closed and Magnetically Open<br>Boundary Conditions           | 55 |
| <b>CHAPTER III.</b> The Electrically Open and Magnetically Closed<br>Boundary Conditions          | 65 |

PAGE

| III.1. The first eigenvectors  | 66  |
|--|-----|
| III.2. The second eigenvectors   | 70  |
| III.3. The first and second eigenvectors   | 71  |
| <b>CHAPTER IV.</b> The Electrically Open and Magnetically Open Boundary<br>Conditions    | 73  |
| IV.1. The first eigenvectors   | 74  |
| IV.2. The second eigenvectors  | 79  |
| IV.3. The first and second eigenvectors  | 83  |
| <b>CHAPTER V.</b> The Electrically Closed and Magnetically Closed<br>Boundary Conditions | 89  |
| V.1. The first eigenvectors  | 90  |
| V.2. The second eigenvectors   | 91  |
| V.3. The first and second eigenvectors   | 93  |
| <b>CHAPTER VI.</b> Continuity of $\varphi$ , $D_3$ , $\psi$ , and $B_3$                  | 95  |
| VI.1. The first eigenvectors   | 98  |
| VI.2. The second eigenvectors  | 102 |
| VI.3. The first and second eigenvectors  | 104 |
| <b>CHAPTER VII.</b> Magnetically Open Surfaces and Continuity of $\varphi$ and $D_3$     | 107 |
| VII.1. The first eigenvectors  | 108 |
| VII.2. The second eigenvectors   | 111 |

| VII.3. The first and second eigenvectors  | 111 |
|---|-----|
| <b>CHAPTER VIII.</b> Magnetically Closed Surfaces and Continuity of $\varphi$ and $D_3$ | 115 |
| VIII.1. The first eigenvectors  | 116 |
| VIII.2. The second eigenvectors   | 117 |
| VIII.3. The first and second eigenvectors   | 119 |
| <b>CHAPTER IX.</b> Electrically Closed Surfaces and Continuity of $\psi$ and $B_3$      | 123 |
| IX.1. The first eigenvectors  | 124 |
| IX.2. The second eigenvectors   | 124 |
| IX.3. The first and second eigenvectors   | 126 |
| <b>CHAPTER X.</b> Electrically Open Surfaces and Continuity of $\psi$ and $B_3$         | 127 |
| X.1. The first eigenvectors   | 128 |
| X.2. The second eigenvectors  | 130 |
| X.3. The first and second eigenvectors  | 130 |
| CHAPTER XI. Conclusive Discussion   | 133 |
| REFERENCES  | 137 |

### List of Figures:

PAGE

| Figure 1. The rectangular coordinate system for the transversely isotropic                 | 14 |
|--|----|
| (6 <i>mm</i> ) plate of thickness <i>D</i> , where $D = 2d$ and the wavevector <b>K</b> is |    |
| directed along the $x_1$ -axis. The sixfold symmetry axis and the wave                     |    |
| polarization are directed along the $x_2$ -axis  |    |
| Figure 2. The illustration of (a) the plate of thickness D at the rest; (b)                | 16 |
| asymmetrical (flexural) and (c) symmetrical guided wave modes                              |    |
| propagating through the entire thickness of the plate                                      |    |
| Figure 3. The configuration of the biosensor based on the shear-                           | 18 |
| horizontal acoustic plate mode (SH-APM). The plate SH-waves are                            |    |
| generated by the input IDTs and detected by the output IDTs                                |    |
| Figure II.1. The fundamental modes' dispersion relations, where the                        | 61 |
| normalized velocities $V_{new1}/V_{tem}$ (black) and $V_{new2}/V_{tem}$ (grey) are         |    |
| defined by equations (II.14) and (II.16), respectively; $K_{em}^2 = 0.3$                   |    |
| Figure II.2. The higher-order modes' dispersion relations, where the                       | 62 |
| normalized velocities $V_{new1}/V_{tem}$ (black) and $V_{new2}/V_{tem}$ (grey) are         |    |
| defined by equations (II.15) and (II.17), respectively; $K_{em}^2 = 0.3$                   |    |
| Figure II.3. The beginnings of the first three higher-order modes, where                   | 62 |
| the normalized velocities $V_{new1}/V_{tem}$ (black) and $V_{new2}/V_{tem}$ (grey) are     |    |
| defined by equations (II.15) and (II.17), respectively; $K_{em}^2 = 0.3$                   |    |
| Figure III.1. The higher-order modes, where the normalzed velocity                         | 70 |
| $V_{new3}/V_{tem}$ is defined by equation (III.21)   |    |

### **INTRODUCTION**

Elastic wave propagation in isotropic plates (thin elastic films) was first studied as early as in 1917 by H. Lamb [1]. The revealed features of the plate acoustic waves, also known as the Lamb waves, are as follows: (i) the Lamb waves possess an infinite number of both the symmetric and asymmetric dispersive modes, (ii) the Lamb waves have one symmetric fundamental mode and one asymmetric fundamental mode and the fundamental modes are also called the zero-order modes, (iii) the Lamb waves similar to the surface Rayleigh wave [2] have the polarization in the sagittal plane, namely the in-plane polarization. The nondispersive Rayleigh wave discovered in 1885 by Lord Rayleigh (J.W. Strutt [2]) represents the first type of known surface waves guided by the free surface of isotropic materials. However, the surface Rayleigh type waves like the Lamb waves can be dispersive and possess an enormous number of modes, of which the first is also called the fundamental mode. This occurs in layered systems consisting of a layer on a substrate. It is interesting that the fundamental dispersive mode of the surface Rayleigh type waves and the ones of the Lamb type waves can possess the nondispersive Zakharenko waves [3, 4, 5] which divide the modes into dispersive submodes. Also, the reader can find some works which demonstrate possible existence of the other surface-like waves with the inplane polarization, for instance, see the theoretical work cited in Ref. [6].

The second type of the surface acoustic waves was discovered in 1911 by A.E.H. Love [6] who has treated a two-layer structure consisting of an isotropic layer on an isotropic substrate. The dispersive Love waves have the anti-plane polarization (perpendicular to the sagittal plane) and can also possess an infinite number of dispersive modes with no fundamental mode for the isotropic case. There is the existence condition for the dispersive surface Love wave such that the speed of the shear-horizontal bulk acoustic wave (SH-BAW) for the substrate must be higher than that for the layer. It is worth noting that the phase velocity ( $V_{ph}$ ) of the Love wave is

confined between these two SH-BAWs for the layer and substrate. In addition to the dispersive Love waves, the slow surface Zakharenko waves [8, 9] can propagate in such layered systems. Two different types of the slow surface Zakharenko waves (SSZWs) can exist and they possess only single dispersive mode with the anti-plane polarization. The SSZW phase velocity cannot be larger than the slower SH-BAW speed of two media and becomes equal to zero at nonzero value of kd, where k is the wavenumber in the direction of wave propagation and d is the layer thickness. For one type of the SSZW, the surface wave can exist even when SH-BAW speed for the substrate is smaller than that for the layer and the single dispersive mode can qualitatively look like the asymmetric (*flexural*) fundamental mode of the Lamb waves [8].

It is necessary to state that the anti-plane polarized surface acoustic waves can be nondispersive. To the end of 1960s, two researchers, Bleustein [10] and Gulyaev [11], have theoretically demonstrated independently from each other that a new type of nondispersive surface acoustic waves can propagate in hexagonal (6 mm) piezoelectrics, also known as electro-elastic materials. The nondispersive surface Bleustein-Gulyaev (BG) wave can be guided by the free surface of the transversely isotropic material of class 6 mm when the propagation direction is perpendicular to both the sixfold symmetry axis and the surface normal. There exist two surface BGwaves which satisfy different electrical boundary conditions: the slower BG-wave for the electrically closed free surface when the electrical potential is vanishing ( $\varphi = 0$ ) and the faster BG-wave for the electrically open surface when the normal component of the electrical displacements is vanishing  $(D_3 = 0)$ . These two surface BG-waves can also exist in the transversely isotropic piezomagnetics, also known as the magneto-elastic materials: the slower BG-wave for the magnetically open surface when the magnetic potential is vanishing ( $\psi = 0$ ) and the faster BG-wave for the magnetically closed surface when the normal component of the magnetic flux is vanishing  $(B_3 = 0)$ .

Also, Gulyaev and Hickernell [12] have stated that the surface BG-waves cannot propagate in the cubic piezoelectrics. This means that they cannot also propagate in

the cubic piezomagnetics. However, this is not true. The slower BG-wave can exist in propagation direction <101> of the cubic piezoelectrics and cubic piezomagnetics, but the faster BG-wave cannot propagate, for example, see Refs. [13, 14, 15]. Also, the existence condition for the surface BG-waves such as the propagation direction should be perpendicular to an evenfold symmetry axis (twofold, fourfold, or sixfold) is not true for the cubic materials. For instance, for all the suitable cuts from direction <100> (Z-cut) to direction <001> (X-cut) in which the acoustic wave can be coupled with the electrical potential in the cubic piezoelectrics or with the magnetic potential in the cubic piezomagnetics, only direction <101> (XZ-cut) can support the propagation of the shear-horizontal surface acoustic waves (SH-SAWs). Indeed, direction <101> can brace the propagation of the slower BG-wave and the ultrasonic surface Zakharenko wave (USZW) because the faster BG-wave cannot propagate in the cubic media. Also, Refs. [13, 14, 15] have solidly demonstrated that the value of the corresponding coupling coefficient (CEMC or CMMC) can influence on the USZW speed in such way that the cubic crystals can be even divided into two groups. The first group is for the cubic crystals with the CEMC (CMMC) < 1/3 and the second group is for the ones with the CEMC (CMMC) > 1/3, where CEMC is the coefficient of the electromechanical coupling and the CMMC is the coefficient of the magnetomechanical coupling. It is noticed that this gradation is absent for the transversely isotropic materials.

This work is concerned with the acoustic wave propagation with the anti-plane polarization in the two-phase transversely isotropic plates which can simultaneously possess the piezoelectric, piezomagnetic, and magnetoelectric effects. These two-phase materials can be composite materials consisting of the piezoelectric phase and the piezomagnetic phase, as well as native materials possessing these two phases. The problems of acoustic wave propagation in the single-phase materials (crystals) such as piezoelectrics and piezomagnetics are studied already for a long while. Indeed, it is useful first of all to be familiar with the wave propagation in the single-phase materials and the reader can find much work on the subject. For instance, some famous books are cited in Refs. [16-43]. The physical properties of crystals, tensor

representations, and elasticity theory can be also found in famous classical books cited in Refs. [44-55]. It is natural to treat the suitable high symmetry propagation directions [37, 56] which can be also found in the two-phase transversely isotropic plates (piezoelectromagnetic plates). The suitable propagation direction in the transversely isotropic piezoelectromagnetic (PEM) plate shown in figure 1 is perpendicular to both the surface normal and the sixfold symmetry axis. This is similar to the transversely isotropic piezoelectric plates and the transversely isotropic piezomagnetic plates. In the configuration shown in figure 1, the in-plane polarized plate waves represent purely mechanical Lamb type waves and propagation of the anti-plane polarized shear-horizontal (SH) waves in such plates can be coupled with both the electrical and magnetic potentials. Indeed, it is useful to investigate the wave propagation in the high symmetry directions because in this case only elastic waves with one type of the polarizations mentioned above can be coupled with the electromagnetic waves. Figure 2 shows both the asymmetrical (flexural) and symmetrical modes of the guided Lamb waves.



**Figure 1.** The rectangular coordinate system for the transversely isotropic (6 *mm*) plate of thickness *D*, where D = 2d and the wavevector **K** is directed along the  $x_1$ -axis. The sixfold symmetry axis and the wave polarization are directed along the  $x_2$ -

axis.

It is obvious that like the single-phase materials such as piezoelectrics and piezomagnetics, the two-phase piezoelectromagnetic (composite) materials can be utilized in various technical devices such as filters, sensors, etc. There is also modern tendency to use suitable two-phase materials to create smart materials and even a laboratory on a single chip in the lab-on-a-chip technology. It is apparent that the application of the piezoelectromagnetic (composite) materials in many technical smart devices can be preferable due to the energy exchange between the electrical and magnetic subsystems via the mechanical subsystem. As a result, a lot of review works cited in Refs. [57-99] can be found in the scientific literature about the various investigations and applications of the two-phase (composite) materials possessing the magnetoelectric effect. Concerning the wave propagation the in piezoelectromagnetics, it is recommended for the reader to read recent books [100, 101, 102] on the subject. Books [100, 101] theoretically investigate the SH-SAW propagation in the piezoelectromagnetics with the cubic symmetry and the hexagonal (6 mm) symmetry, respectively. Book [102] published in 2012 has theoretically discovered that twenty two different interfacial SH-waves can be guided by the common interface between two dissimilar transversely isotropic (6 mm) piezoelectromagnetics. Also, the reader can find the recent theoretical investigations of the SH-SAWs and interfacial SH-wave propagation in the transversely isotropic cases in Refs. [103-113] when the studied (composite) materials possess the magnetoelectric effect. So, these investigations actually broaden the set of the transversely isotropic materials which can be also used together with piezoelectrics (piezomagnetics) or even instead of them. It is also necessary to mention the pioneer works [114-137] on the foundation and investigations of the magnetoelectric (composite) materials, of which Wood and Austin [136] have discussed the following possible application of such materials, see also work [137]: magnetic-electric energy converting components, solid state nonvolatile memory and solid state memories based on spintronics, multi-state memory which can find application in quantum computing area, electrical/optical polarization components which can find applications in communication, light computing. It is also thought that one of the multi-promising applications of the magnetoelectric materials can be their utilization in biological and chemical sensing technologies. However, the most investigated (therefore, most popular) materials for the sensing applications are piezoelectrics.

Therefore, it is possible to concisely review various acoustic waves' technical devices which can use piezoelectrics for biological and chemical sensing applications.



Figure 2. The illustration of (a) the plate of thickness *D* at the rest; (b) asymmetrical (flexural) and (c) symmetrical guided wave modes propagating through the entire thickness of the plate.

Recent reviews [138-142] deal with acoustic wave sensors. Review work [138] is based on more than 40 years of technological and scientific developments of the surface generated acoustic wave (SGAW) technology for biosensing applications. Various technical devices based on the shear-horizontal surface acoustic wave (SH-SAW), surface transverse wave (STW), Love wave (LW), flexural plate wave (FPW), shear-horizontal acoustic plate mode (SH-APM) and layered guided acoustic plate mode (LG-APM) can represent the SGAW devices well-known in the biochemical scientific community. For the last two decades, some of these devices have demonstrated a high sensitivity in the detection of irrelevant molecules in liquid media. During these decades, complementary efforts to improve the sensing films have been done. Future developments of sensor technologies can allow realization of

highly sensitive, low cost, small size, multi-channel, portable, reliable and commercially established SGAW biosensors. A created setup with these features can make a significant contribution to future developments in the health, food, and environmental industries. The SGAW biosensors are also likely for the detection of pathogens and this topic is extremely important for the human health. Several commercially available SAW sensors are tabulated in Refs. [141, 142]. Today, these sensors move beyond military and security applications and SAW devices are also moving into the lab-on-a-chip arena [141]. The SAW sensors are competitively priced, and some of them can be passively and wirelessly interrogated.

It is worth mentioning that depending on the method of signal transduction [138], biosensors can be divided into four basic groups such as optical, mass, electrochemical, and thermal. Acoustic wave biosensors represent mass sensors and they operate with mechanical acoustic waves as their transduction mechanism. Depending on the acoustic wave guiding process [143], acoustic wave devices can be also classified into three following groups: BAW, SAW, and APM devices. In BAW devices, the acoustic wave propagates unguided through the volume of the bulk material (substrate). In SAW devices, the acoustic waves can be guided or unguided and propagate along a single surface of the substrate. In APM devices, the acoustic waves are guided by the reflection from multiple surfaces. Figure 3 shows the configuration of the APM device that can be the SH-APM biosensor. The interdigital transducers fabricated on the surface of the material generate the high-amplitude acoustic wave that travels in the plate. Usually, the piezoelectric material is quartz, but GaAs and LiTaO<sub>3</sub> substrates have also been used. The piezoelectric material converts any possible changes into a measured frequency change, which can also be described as the acoustic wave velocity. The APM device can be also based on the Lamb waves known as the complex waves traveling through the entire plate. Different families of the Lamb wave modes can be distinguished including symmetrical modes (in-phase displacements of opposite plate surfaces) and asymmetrical or flexural modes (anti-phase displacements of opposite plate surfaces) as shown in figure 2.



Figure 3. The configuration of the biosensor based on the shear-horizontal acoustic plate mode (SH-APM). The plate SH-waves are generated by the input IDTs and detected by the output IDTs.

The piezoelectric devices actually represent a cost-effective alternative to the other popular transducers for biosensors such as the advanced optical approaches piezoelectric [144]. Among biosensors, QCM-based applications have comprehensively been reviewed [140]. Some approaches to the SGAW biosensors based on STW [145, 146, 147], SH-APM [148-152], and LG-APM [153] devices have been also reported. However, none of these approaches address the detection of pathogens. Ref. [138] also presents that piezoelectric SGAW-based devices such as SH-SAW, LW, and FPW biosensor transducers can be successfully applied to the pathogen detection. The reader can also find some selected investigations of the Lamb waves for different applications cited in Refs. [154-190].

Let's return to the review of investigations of the magnetoelectroelastic materials (piezoelectromagnetics). In the last decade, the reader can find that several research groups have an interest in the investigations of the plate waves in the piezoelectromagnetic materials. Recently published paper [191] used a meshless method based on the local Petrov-Galerkin approach to solve static and dynamic problems of two-layer piezoelectromagnetic composites (piezoelectric layer and piezomagnetic layer) with specific properties. The authors of paper [191] have treated various boundary conditions and geometric parameters to analyze their influence on the value of the electromagnetic parameter and also analyzed the composites under a

purely magnetic or combined magneto-mechanical load. They have found that the magnetoelectric effect is dependent on the ratio of the layer thicknesses and also considered functionally graded (FG) material properties of the piezoelectric layer and homogeneous properties of the piezomagnetic layer.

The interest in the problems of the plate wave propagation in the functionally graded two-phase plates [192-197] is growing because the FG materials have a potential to reduce the stress concentration and to increase the fracture toughness. Due to the complexity, plane elasticity problems involving cracks in the FG materials are solved assuming a functional form for variations in material properties, usually a linear or exponential function. It is well-known that the multifunctional materials such as the piezoelectromagnetic composites are extensively used in the modern technical devices, such as sensors, transducers, actuator components, etc. These composites possessing piezoelectric, piezomagnetic, and magnetoelectric properties are obviously sensitive to elastic, electric, and magnetic fields. Some composites can be very brittle and susceptible to fracture that can restrict their employment. Therefore, it is important to understand and to analyze the fracture characteristics of the materials in order to obtain reliable service life predictions for pertinent devices.

Using the state space approach, Ref. [198] numerically studies the bulk wave propagation in laminated piezomagnetic/piezoelectric plates with initial stresses and imperfect interface when either electrically and magnetically open conditions or shorted ones on the top and bottom surfaces are considered. The obtained numerical results indicate that the initial compressive stress can reduce the phase velocity of the wave propagating in a layered multiferroic structure. Also, the imperfect interface can affect the frequency spectra much larger than initial stresses because imperfection can lessen the structural stiffness. The authors of paper [199] have also investigated the dispersion behavior of acoustic waves in multiferroic plates with imperfect interfacial bonding via the method of reverberation-ray matrix, which is directly established from the three-dimensional equations of magnetoelectroelasticity in the form of state space formalism. They have employed a generalized spring-layer model to characterize the interfacial imperfection and numerically calculated the dispersion curves and mode shapes for a typical sandwich piezoelectric/piezomagnetic plate. Also, they have investigated the influence of different interfacial bonding conditions on the dispersion characteristics and corresponding mode shapes and demonstrated that the obtained results are unconditionally stable in comparison with the traditional state space method.

A three-dimensional spectral element method (3D-SEM) was recently developed in Ref. [200] for analysis of propagation of the Lamb waves in composite laminates containing a delamination. Ref. [200] has stated that this method can be more efficient in simulating wave propagation in structures than the conventional finite element method (FEM) because of its unique diagonal form of the mass matrix. Using 3D spectral finite elements, it is possible to simulate three types of composite laminates such as unidirectional-ply laminates, cross-ply laminates, and angle-ply laminates and to evaluate different interactions of the Lamb wave modes with delamination. It has also demonstrated that the symmetric Lamb wave mode may be insensitive to delamination at certain interfaces of laminates, while the asymmetric mode can be suitable for identification of delamination in composite structures. The other recently published paper [201] examines the effect of inclusion shapes, inclusion contents, inclusion elastic constants, and plate thickness on the dispersion relations and modes of wave propagation in inclusion-reinforced composite plates. Ref. [201] has modeled the spheroid-like shapes of inclusions that enable the composite reinforcement geometrical configurations ranging from sphere to short and continuous fiber. This paper also used the Mori-Tanaka mean-field theory to predict the effective elastic moduli of the composite plate which can elucidate the effect of inclusion's shape, stiffness, and volume fraction on the composite's anisotropic elastic behavior. Using the resulting moduli in the dynamic stiffness matrix method, the authors of paper [201] can then determine the dispersion relations and the modal patterns of the Lamb waves and also state that the inclusion contents, aspect ratios, and plate thickness affect the propagation velocities, higher-order mode cutoff frequencies, and modal patterns.

Considering the significant nonlinear magnetoelectric (ME) characteristics in laminated composites, the authors of paper [202] have built a numerical model of magnetic-mechanical-electric coupling effect based on the nonlinear magnetostrictive constitutive relation. The change of the ME field coefficients with bias magnetic field predicted by their model can demonstrate a good agreement with the experimental results. This paper also predicts the magnetoelectric conversion characteristics of the composites, calculates and analyzes the influence of the magnetostrictive layer thickness ratio, composite geometrical size, saturation magnetization, and types of piezoelectric materials on the ME conversion coefficient of such composites. Report [203] has discussed a novel frequency multiplier based on the (ME) effect in a simple multiferroic laminate, made up of an amorphous Metglas (FeBSiC) layer bonded onto a Pb(Zr,Ti)O<sub>3</sub> plate wrapped with a coil. This report has demonstrated that by applying an input signal with a certain frequency to the coil, an output signal with the doubled value of the frequency can be generated from the PZT plate due to the ME coupling. It also states that this ME laminate-based device can be operated in a broad frequency range and switched by a low bias magnetic field, offering potential opportunities for frequency multipliers in electrical applications. Ref. [204] has investigated elastic wave propagation in two-layer piezoelectric/piezomagnetic plate when the layers are transversely isotropic and perfectly bonded along the interface. In work [204], the upper and lower surfaces of the plate are traction-free but subjected to four types of the electric and magnetic boundary conditions. Utilizing these conditions, the dispersion equations are given in matrix form. This paper has also provided numerical examples for four kinds of the plates composed of piezomagnetic CoFe<sub>2</sub>O<sub>4</sub> and piezoelectric BaTiO<sub>3</sub>, PZT-5A, PZT-2, and PZT-4. It also discussed the influences of the boundary conditions, thickness ratio, and piezoelectric material properties on dispersion characteristics and stated that the results can be helpful for the applications of piezoelectric/piezomagnetic composites or structures in acoustic wave and microwave devices.

Based on the 3D linear elastic equations and magnetoelectroelastic (MEE) constitutive relations, propagation of the Lamb waves in an infinite MEE plate is

investigated in Ref. [205] for both electrically and magnetically open and shorted cases. The mechanical, electrical, and magnetic responses of the symmetric and antisymmetric fundamental modes are also discussed in Ref. [205] which has obtained results valuable for the analysis and design of broadband ME transducer using composites. Exploiting the finite-element method, the ME coupling effect in a bi-layered magnetostrictive-piezoelectric (Tb<sub>0.3</sub>Dy<sub>0.7</sub>Fe<sub>1.9</sub>-PbZr<sub>0.52</sub>Ti<sub>0.48</sub>O<sub>3</sub>) composite structure is numerically simulated in Ref. [206]. This paper has used the numerical algorithm based on a synchronization of the mechanical coupling and resonance between the two layers along the bonding interface. It has also concluded that a significant enhancement of the magnetoelectric effect by optimizing the thicknesses of the two layers is possible.

In paper [207], the anti-plane problem for an interfacial crack between two dissimilar magnetoelectroelastic plates subjected to anti-plane mechanical and inplane magneto-electrical impact loadings is investigated. Paper [207] adopts four cases of crack surface conditions: magneto-electrically impermeable, magnetically impermeable and electrically permeable, magnetically permeable and electrically impermeable, magneto-electrically permeable. For the first three cases, the effects of loading combination parameters on dynamic energy release rate were demonstrated. Since the magneto-electrically permeable condition is perhaps more physically reasonable for type III crack, the effect of the crack configuration on the dynamic fracture behavior of the crack tips is also studied in Ref. [207] for the fourth case. It is thought that these results can be useful for the design of multilayered magnetoelectroelastic structures and devices. Ref. [208] has developed 3D exact theory for the bending problem of a multiferroic rectangular plate with ME coupling and imperfect interfaces and proposed a generalized spring layer model to characterize the imperfection of the bonding behavior at the interfaces. This theory can particular adopt the linear relation between the electric displacement and the jump of electrical potential, the corresponding one for the magnetic field, and linear relations among different physical fields.

22

By introducing two displacement functions and two stress functions, the governing equations of the linear theory of magneto-electro-thermo-elasticity with transverse isotropy are simplified in Ref. [209]. On selecting certain physical quantities as the basic unknowns, this paper establishes two new state equations. It also accounts the material inhomogeneity along the sixfold symmetry axis and employs an approximate laminate model to facilitate deriving analytical solutions. Ref. [209] has also treated a functionally graded plate and studied the effect of ME coupling in a BaTiO<sub>3</sub>-CoFe<sub>2</sub>O<sub>4</sub> composite predicted from the micromechanics simulation. Buchanan [210] has compared frequencies of vibration for the layered materials versus the multiphase materials as a measure of the accurateness of the derived material constants. Also, the reader can find some works [211, 212] concerning investigations of multilayered piezoelectromagnetic plates.

Finally, the paper cited in Ref. [213] presents some useful discussions on the shear-horizontal (SH) acoustic waves in an inhomogeneous piezoelectromagnetic plate. This paper studies the hexagonal (6 mm) material polarized in the SH direction and assumes that the material constants of the plate continuously vary along the thickness direction. Solving the coupled field equations, the authors of work [213] have obtained solutions of the mechanical displacement, electrical and magnetic potentials. They have also considered the influence of the inhomogeneity of the material constants on the phase velocity and stated that their findings are significant in the applications of wave propagation in such structures. The propagation of SH guided waves in a coupled piezoelectric/piezomagnetic plate is also studied in Ref. [214]. Both the layers are transversely isotropic of class 6 mm and perfectly bonded along the interface. Ref. [214] has assumed the mechanically free, electrically open, and magnetically closed case for the upper and lower surfaces of the plate. It also obtained the dispersion relations for two different cases: the bulk SH-wave velocity of piezoelectrics is larger or smaller than that of piezomagnetics. The obtained numerical results have also demonstrated that the phase velocity approaches the smaller bulk SH-wave velocity in the two-layer system with the increase in the wavenumber for different modes. It was also found that the thickness ratio and properties of the piezoelectrics have a large effect on the dispersion behaviors.

All the recent works mentioned above have confirmed the fact that various investigations of the magnetoelectric (two-layer) plates can be found in the modern scientific literature because the research community has a growing interest in this matter. However, it is thought that a comprehensive research work on the SH-wave propagation in the piezoelectromagnetic plates does not exist. The author of this work has represented below the theoretical investigations of the SH-wave propagation in the piezoelectromagnetic plates which can represent the native magnetoelectric hexagonal (6 *mm*) materials (crystals) and the two-phase composites.

### **Chapter I**

### **Theory of Wave Propagation in Piezoelectromagnetic Plates**

This chapter aims to acquaint the reader with the thermodynamics, constitutive relations, equations of motion, and boundary conditions. For a transversely isotropic piezoelectromagnetics of class 6 *mm*, it is possible to study shear-horizontal (SH) wave propagation in the plate using the rectangular coordinate system shown in figure 1, see in the previous section. Like the previous studies in books [101, 102] of the wave propagation in such materials, the plate SH-waves propagate along the  $x_1$ -axis which is perpendicular to both the surface normal directed along the  $x_3$ -axis and the sixfold symmetry axis managed along the  $x_2$ -axis. It is natural to primarily describe the suitable thermodynamic variables and functions for this case. It is also assumed that the piezoelectromagnetic plate (thin film) possesses the material properties of bulk material.

### I.1. Thermodynamic Variables and Functions

It is possible to consider a bulk piezoelectromagnetic solid which simultaneously possesses the piezoelectric, piezomagnetic, and magnetoelectric effects. This complex two-phase system can be thermodynamically described by means of suitable thermodynamic variables and functions. Indeed, it is necessary to choose a thermodynamic potential to properly describe thermoelectromagnetoelastic interactions in a piezoelectromagnetic solid. In general, eight thermodynamic potential called enthalpy  $H_e$  can be utilized in order to obtain adiabatic rather than isothermal conditions. It is wellknown that an adiabatic process can be considered as that with the constant entropy *S*. The entropy *S* as a thermodynamic variable represents a level

of disorder in the system. Treating a linear case, it is possible to account only linear terms in a Taylor series for the enthalpy  $H_e$  relative to an equilibrium condition  $H_e(S_0)$ . It is clear that the constant entropy  $S = S_0$  actually gives dS = 0. Therefore, this thermodynamic variable can be excluded from the further consideration, for instance, see in books [100, 101, 102].

These linear terms in a Taylor series for the suitable thermodynamic potential can contain the following thermodynamic variables frequently written in the tensor forms: strain  $\eta_{ij}$ , electrical field  $E_i$ , and magnetic field  $H_i$ , where the indexes *i* and *j* run from 1 to 3. For a piezoelectromagnetics, energetic terms of such complex system described by a thermodynamic potential can be naturally coupled with the following subsystems: elastic subsystem (thermodynamic variable  $\eta_{ij}$ ), electric subsystem (variable  $E_i$ ), magnetic subsystem (variable  $H_i$ ) and thermal subsystem (entropy *S*). Therefore, for the likely thermodynamic potential *T*, one can write the following:

$$T = f(\eta_{kl}, E_k, H_k, S) \tag{I.1}$$

$$dT = f_0(d\eta_{kl}, dE_k, dH_k, dS = 0)$$
(I.2)

#### I.2. Constitutive Relations

It is thought that for the problem of acoustic wave propagation in a piezoelectromagnetic solid, it is natural to use the following three thermodynamic functions: stress  $\sigma_{ij}$ , electrical induction  $D_i$ , and magnetic induction  $B_i$ . The electrical induction  $D_i$  is also known as the electrical displacement and the magnetic induction  $B_i$  is also called the magnetic displacement or magnetic flux. These thermodynamic functions depend on three independent thermodynamic variables described above: the strain  $\eta_{ij}$ , electrical field  $E_i$ , and magnetic field  $H_i$ . These three functions are written as follows [100, 101, 102]:

$$\sigma_{ii} = f_1(\eta_{kl}, E_k, H_k) \tag{I.3}$$

$$D_i = f_2(\eta_{kl}, E_k, H_k) \tag{I.4}$$

$$B_i = f_3(\eta_{kl}, E_k, H_k) \tag{I.5}$$

In the linear case, three thermodynamic functions written above depend on three independent thermodynamic mechanical  $(\eta_{ij})$ , electrical  $(E_i)$ , and magnetic  $(H_i)$  variables. For a three-dimensional piezoelectromagnetic solid, the coupled constitutive relations read:

$$\sigma_{ij} = C_{ijkl} \eta_{kl} - e_{kij} E_k - h_{kij} H_k \tag{I.6}$$

$$D_i = e_{ikl}\eta_{kl} + \varepsilon_{ik}E_k + \alpha_{ik}H_k \tag{I.7}$$

$$B_i = h_{ikl}\eta_{kl} + \alpha_{ik}E_k + \mu_{ik}H_k \tag{I.8}$$

In these coupled constitutive relations written above, the used indices i, j, k, and l run from 1 to 3. It is clearly seen in equation (I.6) that the mechanical thermodynamic function such as the stress  $\sigma_{ii}$  also depends on the corresponding factors at the independent thermodynamic mechanical  $(\eta_{ij})$ , electrical  $(E_i)$ , and magnetic  $(H_i)$  variables. These factors represent the corresponding proportionality coefficients for the linear case and are thermodynamically define in the following subsection. They are called the elastic stiffness constants  $C_{ijkl}$ , piezoelectric constants and piezomagnetic coefficients  $h_{kii}$ . In equation (I.7), the electrical  $e_{kii}$ , thermodynamic function such as the electrical displacement  $D_i$  also depends on the corresponding factors at the thermodynamic variables, of which the last two are called the dielectric permittivity coefficients  $\varepsilon_{ik}$  and the electromagnetic constants  $\alpha_{ik}$ . In equation (I.8), the magnetic thermodynamic function such as the magnetic displacement  $B_i$  also depends on the corresponding factors at the thermodynamic variables, of which the last is called the magnetic permeability coefficients or magnetic constants  $\mu_{ik}$ . These material constants  $\varepsilon_{ik}$ ,  $\mu_{ik}$ , and  $\alpha_{ik}$  will be also thermodynamically defined in the following subsection.

In equations from (I.6) to (I.8), the first independent thermodynamic variable such as the strain tensor  $\eta_{ij}$  can be defined by the following wellknown relation between the strain and the mechanical displacements for small perturbations:

$$\eta_{ij} = \frac{1}{2} \left( \frac{\partial U_i}{\partial x_j} + \frac{\partial U_j}{\partial x_i} \right)$$
(I.9)

In relation (I.9), the indices *i* and *j* also run from 1 to 3. It is necessary to state that expression (I.9) represents the dependence of the strain tensor components  $\eta_{ij}$  on the corresponding partial first derivatives of the mechanical displacement components  $U_1$ ,  $U_2$ , and  $U_3$  with respect to the real space components  $x_1$ ,  $x_2$ , and  $x_3$ .

In equations from (I.6) to (I.8), the second independent thermodynamic variable such as the electrical field  $E_i$  can be also defined by the corresponding partial first derivatives. Using the electrical potential  $\varphi$  in the case of the quasi-static (irrotational field) approximation, the components the electrical field ( $E_i$ ) can be determined as the following partial first derivatives with respect to the real space components such as  $x_1, x_2$ , and  $x_3$ :

$$E_i = -\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial x_i} \tag{I.10}$$

Also, the third independent thermodynamic variables such as the magnetic field  $H_i$  participating in equations from (I.4) to (I.6) can be also defined by the corresponding partial first derivatives. Utilizing the magnetic potential  $\psi$  in the quasistatic approximation, the components of the magnetic field  $H_i$  are defined by the following partial first derivatives with respect to the components  $x_1, x_2$ , and  $x_3$ :

$$H_i = -\frac{\partial \psi}{\partial x_i} \tag{I.11}$$

It is worth mentioning that to exploit the quasi-static approximation when all the derivatives with respect to time t in the corresponding Maxwell equations and definitions (I.10) and (I.11) are omitted is common. This approximation can be used because the speed of the electromagnetic wave is approximately five orders larger than the speed of any elastic wave [29, 37].

### I.3. Definitions of Material Constants

In the coupled constitutive relations from (I.6) to (I.8), all the material parameters such as  $C_{ijkl}$ ,  $e_{kij}$ ,  $h_{kij}$ ,  $\varepsilon_{ik}$ ,  $\mu_{ik}$ , and  $\alpha_{ik}$  can be thermodynamically expressed. In equations (I.7) and (I.8), the electromagnetic constants  $\alpha_{ik}$  can be defined by the following thermodynamic relations:

$$\alpha_{ik} = \left(\frac{\partial D_i}{\partial H_k}\right)_{\eta, E=\text{const}} = \left(\frac{\partial B_i}{\partial E_k}\right)_{\eta, H=\text{const}}$$
(I.12)

Employing equation (I.7), the thermodynamic definition for the dielectric permittivity coefficients  $\varepsilon_{ik}$  reads:

$$\varepsilon_{ik} = \left(\frac{\partial D_i}{\partial E_k}\right)_{\eta, H=\text{const}}$$
(I.13)

It is apparent that the magnetic permeability coefficients  $\mu_{ik}$  in equation (I.8) can be thermodynamically expressed as follows:

$$\mu_{ik} = \left(\frac{\partial B_i}{\partial H_k}\right)_{\eta, E=\text{const}}$$
(I.14)

In the thermodynamic relations from (I.12) to (I.14), the electromagnetic constants  $\alpha_{ik}$ , dielectric permittivity coefficients  $\varepsilon_{ik}$ , and magnetic permeability

coefficients  $\mu_{ik}$  stand for the following symmetric tensors of the second rank (matrices):  $\alpha_{ik} = \alpha_{ki}$ ,  $\varepsilon_{ik} = \varepsilon_{ki}$ , and  $\mu_{ik} = \mu_{ki}$ . Indeed, the components of the tensors  $\varepsilon_{ik}$ ,  $\mu_{ik}$ , and  $\alpha_{ik}$  are naturally written as (3×3) symmetric matrices [100, 101, 102].

With equations (I.6) and (I.7), the thermodynamic description of the piezoelectric constants  $e_{kij}$  can be given by the following definitions:

$$e_{ijk} = -\left(\frac{\partial \sigma_{ij}}{\partial E_k}\right)_{\eta, H=\text{const}} = e_{ikl} = \left(\frac{\partial D_i}{\partial \eta_{kl}}\right)_{E, H=\text{const}}$$
(I.15)

Using relations (I.6) and (I.8), it is also visible that the thermodynamic forms of the piezomagnetic coefficients  $h_{kij}$  can be obtained as follows:

$$h_{ijk} = -\left(\frac{\partial \sigma_{ij}}{\partial H_k}\right)_{\eta, E=\text{const}} = h_{ikl} = \left(\frac{\partial B_i}{\partial \eta_{kl}}\right)_{E, H=\text{const}}$$
(I.16)

It is necessary to state that the quantities of both the material parameters  $h_{kij}$  and  $e_{kij}$  can be decreased. The symmetry arguments such as  $\sigma_{ij} = \sigma_{ji}$  and  $\eta_{ij} = \eta_{ji}$  in equations (I.15) and (I.16) can also demonstrate the corresponding degrees of symmetry for the material tensors  $e_{kij}$  and  $h_{kij}$ . The symmetry influences allow the existence of the following equalities:

$$e_{kij} = e_{ijk} = e_{kji} = e_{jik} \tag{I.17}$$

$$h_{kij} = h_{ijk} = h_{kji} = h_{jik}$$
 (I.18)

Utilizing Voigt's notation, the  $(3\times3\times3)$  tensor forms for the piezoelectric constants  $e_{kij}$  and piezomagnetic coefficients  $h_{kij}$  can be rewritten as the asymmetric (6×3) or (3×6) matrices:  $e_{kij} \rightarrow e_{kP}$  or  $e_{ijk} \rightarrow e_{Pk}$ ,  $h_{kij} \rightarrow h_{kP}$  or  $h_{ijk} \rightarrow h_{Pk}$ , where the index *P* runs from 1 to 6.

Finally, expression (I.6) can be soundly employed for the thermodynamic definition of the elastic stiffness constants  $C_{ijkl}$ . These material parameters can be naturally defined as follows:

$$C_{ijkl} = \left(\frac{\partial \sigma_{ij}}{\partial \eta_{kl}}\right)_{E,H=\text{const}}$$
(I.19)

Thermodynamic definition (I.19) for the material parameters  $C_{ijkl}$  states that they can be determined at constant electrical and magnetic fields. Symmetry arguments allow some simplifications of the quantity of the stiffness constants  $C_{ijkl}$  because the stress and strain tensors are symmetric:  $\sigma_{ij} = \sigma_{ji}$  and  $\eta_{ij} = \eta_{ji}$ . Therefore, the stiffness tensor  $C_{ijkl}$  must also possess a corresponding degree of symmetry resulting in the following simplifications:

$$C_{ijkl} = C_{klij} = C_{jikl} = C_{klji} = C_{ijlk} = C_{lkij} = C_{jilk} = C_{lkji}$$
(I.20)

Using Voigt's notation, the  $(3 \times 3 \times 3 \times 3)$  tensor form for the elastic stiffness constants  $C_{ijkl}$  defined by expression (I.19) can be compactly written in a form of  $(6 \times 6)$  symmetric matrix [29, 37, 44-54]. The transformation procedure of a tensor form into a matrix is wellknown. For this purpose, the following rules are used for the indices:  $11 \rightarrow 1$ ,  $22 \rightarrow 2$ ,  $33 \rightarrow 3$ ,  $23 \rightarrow 4$ ,  $13 \rightarrow 5$ ,  $12 \rightarrow 6$ . So, the indices are changed as  $ijkl \rightarrow PQ$  and  $C_{ijkl} \rightarrow C_{PQ}$  where the indices P and Q run from 1 to 6.

It is also necessary to mention for the reader that all the material tensors defined above by the corresponding thermodynamic relations can be transformed from an original coordinate system into a required new one. The original coordinate system usually represents a crystallographic coordinate system. It is necessary to rotate around the  $x_1$ -axis,  $x_2$ -axis, or  $x_3$ -axis in order to obtain a new propagation direction in the new coordinate system called the work coordinate system. The new propagation direction must be directed along the  $x_1$ -axis in the work coordinate system. This
situation requires a recalculation of all the values of the independent material constants. Therefore, the number of independent material constants and their values must be recalculated. It is obvious that the values of the new material constants are obtained using the values of the old ones. Exploiting the rules for tensor transformations [29, 37, 44], some new values of the material constants with the indexes *i*, *j*, *k*, and *l* can be obtained by application of the transformation matrices such as  $a_{im}$ ,  $a_{jn}$ ,  $a_{kp}$ , and  $a_{lq}$  to the original values of the material constants with the indexes *m*, *n*, *p*, and *q*. Therefore, the transformation formulae for all the material tensors introduced above read:

$$C_{ijkl} = a_{im}a_{jn}a_{kp}a_{lq}C_{mnpq} \tag{I.21}$$

$$h_{ijk} = a_{im}a_{jn}a_{kp}h_{mnp} \tag{I.22}$$

$$e_{ijk} = a_{im}a_{jn}a_{kp}e_{mnp} \tag{I.23}$$

$$\alpha_{ij} = a_{im}a_{jn}\alpha_{mn} \tag{I.24}$$

$$\mu_{ij} = a_{im}a_{jn}\mu_{mn} \tag{I.25}$$

$$\varepsilon_{ij} = a_{im} a_{jn} \varepsilon_{mn} \tag{1.26}$$

It is flagrant that after completion of these complicated transformations, the tensors of the material parameters in equations from (I.21) to (I.23) can be also written in their corresponding matrix forms discussed above. It is blatant that these matrix forms are more convenient for the further theoretical considerations.

### I.4. Equations of Motion

It is wellknown in the physical acoustics that the speed of the electromagnetic waves is approximately five orders larger than that of the acoustic waves. Indeed, the acoustic waves propagating in solids are extremely slow compared with the electromagnetic waves propagating in the same materials. However, propagation of the acoustic waves can be coupled with both the electrical potential  $\varphi$  and the

magnetic potential  $\psi$  in the quasi-static (irrotational field) approximation. Therefore, the Maxwell four field equations [36] of the electromagnetic theory must be naturally used and also applied to the piezoelectromagnetic solid. Maxwell has creatively formulated the laws of electrostatics, magnetostatics, and electromagnetism. The electrostatic and magnetostatic equilibrium equations can be written using the differential forms of the corresponding Maxwell equations which can be written as follows:

$$\operatorname{div} \mathbf{D} = 0 \quad \text{and} \quad \operatorname{div} \mathbf{B} = 0 \tag{I.27}$$

The first equality in equations (I.27) with the electrical displacement vector  $\mathbf{D}$  represents Gauss's law without free charge and currents and the second equality represents a divergence of the magnetic flux vector  $\mathbf{B}$ . It is well-known that the mathematical operator such as "div" means a divergence that can convert any vector into a scalar.

Exploiting Maxwell's equations (I.27), the governing electrostatic and magnetostatic equilibrium equations can be respectively expressed as follows:

$$\frac{\partial D_i}{\partial x_i} = 0 \text{ and } \frac{\partial B_i}{\partial x_i} = 0$$
 (I.28)

Equations (I.28) represent the partial first derivatives of the electrical displacement components  $D_i$  and the magnetic displacement components  $B_i$  with respect to the real space components  $x_i$ , where the index *i* runs from 1 to 3.

Besides, the governing mechanical equilibrium equation is also written as the following partial first derivative of the stress tensor components  $\sigma_{ij}$  with respect to the real space components  $x_{ij}$ , where the indexes *i* and *j* run from 1 to 3:

$$\frac{\partial \sigma_{ij}}{\partial x_j} = 0 \tag{I.29}$$

With equation (I.29), wave motions of a piezoelectromagnetic material in dependence on time t can be described by the equation of motion written in the following well-known equality [37, 38]:

$$\frac{\partial \sigma_{ij}}{\partial x_i} = \rho \frac{\partial^2 U_i}{\partial t^2} \tag{I.30}$$

where  $\rho$  is the mass density of the piezoelectromagnetic bulk material. On the righthand side in equation (I.30), the partial second derivatives of the mechanical displacement components  $U_i$  with respect to time *t* represent corresponding accelerations with the dimension of m/s<sup>2</sup>.

In addition to equation of motion (I.30), it is necessary to account the electrostatics and magnetostatics in the quasi-static approximation:

$$\frac{\partial D_i}{\partial x_j} = 0 \text{ and } \frac{\partial B_i}{\partial x_j} = 0$$
 (I.31)

It is obvious that equation (I.30) is coupled with equations (I.31) because the mechanical ( $\sigma_{ij}$ ), electrical ( $D_i$ ), and magnetic ( $B_i$ ) thermodynamic functions respectively defined by equations from (I.6) to (I.8) depend on the mechanical ( $\eta_{ij}$ ), electrical ( $E_i$ ), and magnetic ( $H_i$ ) thermodynamic variables. The coupled equations of motion, namely equations (I.30) and (I.31) can be readily written in an expended form when the mechanical displacements  $U_i$ , electrical potential  $\varphi$ , and magnetic potential  $\psi$  are exploited. Employing equations from (I.9) to (I.11) for coupled equations (I.30) and (I.31) written above, the coupled equations of motion are then composed as follows:

$$\rho \frac{\partial^2 U_i}{\partial t^2} = C_{ijkl} \frac{\partial^2 U_i}{\partial x_j \partial x_k} + e_{kij} \frac{\partial^2 \varphi}{\partial x_j \partial x_k} + h_{kij} \frac{\partial^2 \psi}{\partial x_j \partial x_k}$$
(I.32)

$$0 = e_{ijk} \frac{\partial^2 U_k}{\partial x_i \partial x_j} - \varepsilon_{ij} \frac{\partial^2 \varphi}{\partial x_i \partial x_j} - \alpha_{ij} \frac{\partial^2 \psi}{\partial x_i \partial x_j}$$
(I.33)

$$0 = h_{ijk} \frac{\partial^2 U_k}{\partial x_i \partial x_j} - \alpha_{ij} \frac{\partial^2 \varphi}{\partial x_i \partial x_j} - \mu_{ij} \frac{\partial^2 \psi}{\partial x_i \partial x_j}$$
(I.34)

In equations from (I.32) to (I.34), the indexes i, j, k, and l run from 1 to 3. Homogeneous equations from (I.32) to (I.34) represent five partial differential equations of the second order. These coupled equations of motion constitute the wave propagation in a piezoelectromagnetics possessing the piezoelectric, piezomagnetic, and piezoelectromagnetic effects.

## I.5. Tensor Form of Equations of Motion

It is also possible to write down the wellknown tensor form for the differential form of the coupled equations of motion written in the previous subsection. First of all, it is required to state that these homogeneous partial differential equations of the second order written above must have solutions in the plane wave forms [37, 38]. Therefore, these solutions read:

$$U_{I} = U_{I}^{0} \exp[j(k_{1}x_{1} + k_{2}x_{2} + k_{3}x_{3} - \omega t)]$$
(I.35)

where the index *I* runs from 1 to 5 and there is the following:  $U_I = U_i$  for I = i,  $U_4 = \varphi$ , and  $U_5 = \psi$ . Also,  $U_I^0$ ,  $j = (-1)^{1/2}$ , and  $\omega$  stand for the initial amplitudes, imaginary unity, and angular frequency, respectively. The values of  $U_1^0$ ,  $U_2^0$ ,  $U_3^0$ ,  $U_4^0 = \varphi^0$ , and  $U_5^0 = \psi^0$  should be determined further and the angular frequency is defined by the linear frequency v, namely  $\omega = 2\pi v$ . In equation (I.35), the parameters such as  $k_1, k_2$ , and  $k_3$  are the components of the wavevector **K** directed towards the wave propagation. Also, it is possible to write that the following equality occurs:  $(k_1, k_2, k_3) = k(n_1, n_2, n_3)$  where  $n_1, n_2$ , and  $n_3$  are the directional cosines. For convenience, they can be defined by  $n_1 = 1$ ,  $n_2 = 0$ , and  $n_3 \equiv n_3$ . It is worth noting that the wavenumber k in the direction of wave propagation depends on the wavelength  $\lambda$  as follows:  $k = 2\pi/\lambda$ .

It is transparent that the utilization of solutions (I.35) and the directional cosines for corresponding substitutions into the differential form of coupled five homogeneous equations from (I.32) to (I.34) can actually lead to five equations written in tensor forms. These five homogeneous equations can be naturally written in the following compact form [100, 101, 102]:

$$\left(GL_{IJ} - \delta_{IJ}\rho V_{ph}\right)U_I^0 = 0 \tag{I.36}$$

where the indices I and J run from 1 to 5 and the phase velocity is defined by

$$V_{ph} = \omega/k \tag{I.37}$$

Also, in the parentheses on the left-hand side in equation (I.36),  $GL_{IJ}$  stands for the components of the modified tensor in the well-known Green-Christoffel equation [100, 101, 102] and  $\delta_{IJ}$  represents the Kronecker delta-function with the following conditions:  $\delta_{IJ} = 1$  for I = J,  $\delta_{IJ} = 0$  for  $I \neq J$ , and  $\delta_{44} = \delta_{55} = 0$ . It is also central to state that the modified Green-Christoffel tensor  $GL_{IJ}$  is symmetric, i.e.  $GL_{IJ} = GL_{JI}$ . For that reason, it has only 15 independent tensor components.

Five homogeneous equations written in compact form (I.36) represent the common problem for determination of the eigenvalues and eigenvectors. In this case, the suitable values of  $n_3$  for the corresponding phase velocity represent the eigenvalues and a corresponding eigenvector should exist for each of the suitable eigenvalues. In the common case, the eigenvector can be expressed in the following form:

$$\left(U_{1}^{0}, U_{2}^{0}, U_{3}^{0}, U_{4}^{0} = \varphi^{0}, U_{5}^{0} = \psi^{0}\right)$$
(I.38)

According to excellent book [37] and classical work [56], it is possible to find high symmetry propagation direction in crystals relating to all classes of symmetry, but the lowest triclinic symmetry. In the high symmetry propagation directions, it is possible that tensor form (I.36) of the coupled equations of motion can consist of two independent sets of homogeneous equations. Indeed, some *GL*-tensor components can become equal to zero when acoustic waves propagate in certain directions on certain cuts. In some certain directions [37, 56] of wave propagation, the in-plane polarized waves can be coupled with both the electrical and magnetic potentials and the anti-plane polarized waves represent purely mechanical waves. Therefore, the corresponding eigenvectors are respectively written as follows:

$$(U_1^0, U_3^0, U_4^0, U_5^0)$$
 and  $(U_2^0)$  (I.39)

In the other certain directions [37, 56] the in-plane polarized waves represent purely mechanical waves and the anti-plane polarized waves can be coupled with both the electrical and magnetic potentials. As a result, the reader can find that this case corresponds to the following eigenvectors:

$$(U_1^0, U_3^0)$$
 and  $(U_2^0, U_4^0, U_5^0)$  (I.40)

This work has an interest in the theoretical investigation of the piezoelectromagnetic plate SH-waves coupled with both the electrical and magnetic potentials. Thus, the second eigenvector in expression (I.40) is of the interest. Therefore, the following subsection demonstrates the simplifications for this case.

## I.6. High Symmetry Propagation Directions for SH-Waves

This subsection acquaints the reader with the suitable high symmetry propagation directions in the transversely isotropic piezoelectromagnetics of class 6

*mm.* There are certain cuts and certain propagation directions in the transversely isotropic piezoelectromagnetic materials [37, 56, 100, 101, 102] in which the propagation of the pure SH-waves with the anti-plane polarization can be coupled with both the electrical and magnetic potentials. In the transversely isotropic (6 mm) piezoelectromagnetic plate shown in figure 1, the suitable propagation direction is managed along the  $x_1$ -axis in the work coordinate system  $(x_1, x_2, x_3)$  in which the sixfold symmetry axis is directed along the  $x_2$ -axis. The work coordinate system was obtained from the original coordinate system  $(x'_1, x'_2, x'_3)$  in which the sixfold symmetry axis is directed along the surface normal. It is necessary to state that in the obtained work coordinate system  $(x_1, x_2, x_3)$ , any rotation around the  $x_2$ -axis is appropriate and give suitable cuts for the SH-wave propagation. In this case, the SHwave has the mechanical displacement component directed along the  $x_2$ -axis. In the studied propagation direction, the coupled equations of motion written in compact tensor form (I.36) can be actually decomposed [37, 56]. This decomposition allows one to separately write the equations of motion for the in-plane polarized waves and those for the anti-plane polarized waves.

Using equation (I.36) with the second eigenvector in expression (I.40), the SHwave propagation coupled with both the electrical potential  $\varphi$  and the magnetic potential  $\psi$  can be then expressed by the following three homogeneous equations written in the matrix form:

$$\begin{pmatrix} GL_{22} - \rho V_{ph}^2 & GL_{24} & GL_{25} \\ GL_{42} & GL_{44} & GL_{45} \\ GL_{52} & GL_{54} & GL_{55} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} U^0 \\ \varphi^0 \\ \psi^0 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$$
(I.41)

In equations (I.41), the eigenvector has the following components:

$$(U^{0}, \varphi^{0}, \psi^{0}) = (U^{0}_{2}, U^{0}_{4}, U^{0}_{5})$$
(I.42)

The suitable eigenvalues  $n_3$  can be found when the determinant of the coefficient matrix in equations (I.41) equals to zero. Therefore, it is possible to write down the following determinant:

$$\begin{vmatrix} GL_{22} - \rho V_{ph}^2 & GL_{24} & GL_{25} \\ GL_{42} & GL_{44} & GL_{45} \\ GL_{52} & GL_{54} & GL_{55} \end{vmatrix} = 0$$
(I.43)

In equations (I.41) and (I.43), the *GL*-tensor components read:

$$GL_{22} = C(1+n_3^2) \tag{I.44}$$

$$GL_{44} = -\mathcal{E}(1+n_3^2) \tag{I.45}$$

$$GL_{55} = -\mu(1+n_3^2) \tag{I.46}$$

$$GL_{24} = GL_{42} = e(1 + n_3^2)$$
 (I.47)

$$GL_{25} = GL_{52} = h(1+n_3^2)$$
 (I.48)

$$GL_{45} = GL_{54} = -\alpha(1+n_3^2)$$
 (I.49)

In equations from (I.44) to (I.49), the directional cosine  $n_3$  (eigenvalue) is defined by  $n_3 = k_3/k$  and the independent material constants for the case are  $C = C_{44} = C_{66}$ ,  $e = e_{16} = e_{34}$ ,  $h = h_{16} = h_{34}$ ,  $\varepsilon = \varepsilon_{11} = \varepsilon_{33}$ ,  $\mu = \mu_{11} = \mu_{33}$ , and  $\alpha = \alpha_{11} = \alpha_{33}$  [101]. Indeed, a corresponding nonzero eigenvector in the form of expression (I.42) should exist for a suitable nonzero eigenvalue  $n_3$ . It is also possible that two nonzero eigenvectors can exist for the same eigenvalue. To reveal this significant peculiarity of the two-phase materials is the aim of the following two subsections.

## I.7. Eigenvalues

First of all, it is thought that it is convenient to operate with the following parameter  $m = 1 + n_3^2$  in the *GL*-tensor components defined by equations from (I.44) to

(I.49). It is also apparent that it is natural to introduce the matrix determinant in equation (I.43) as three factors. Therefore, it is obvious that the determinant in equation (I.43) can be written as follows:

$$\begin{array}{cccc}
Cm - \rho V_{ph}^2 & em & hm \\
e & -\varepsilon & -\alpha \times m \times m = 0 \\
h & -\alpha & -\mu
\end{array}$$
(I.50)

This form of the determinant written above results from the fact that each component of the second and third rows (or each component of the second and third columns) of determinant (I.43) has the same factor such as m. These two factors are written as the second and third factors in equation (I.50). This peculiarity can significantly simplify further mathematical considerations.

In equation (I.50), it is transparent that m = 0 can soundly satisfy the equality. So, two the same factors such as m can firmly determine four of six normalized eigenvalues  $n_3$ . They can be expressed as follows:

$$n_3^{(1,2)} = n_3^{(3,4)} = \pm j \tag{I.51}$$

Also, the remnant determinant in equation (I.50) represents a number and it is required that it must be equal to zero to reveal the rest two eigenvalues  $n_3$ . Expanding this determinant, the following secular equation can be obtained:

$$(1 + K_{em}^2)m - (V_{ph}/V_{t4})^2 = 0$$
 (I.52)

In equation (I.52),  $V_{t4}$  and  $K_{em}^2$  stand for the speed of the shear-horizontal bulk acoustic wave (SH-BAW) uncoupled with both the electrical and magnetic potentials and the coefficient of the magnetoelectromechanical coupling (CMEMC), respectively. They are defined by

$$V_{14} = \sqrt{C/\rho} \text{ and } K_{em}^2 = \frac{\mu e^2 + \varepsilon h^2 - 2\alpha e h}{C(\varepsilon \mu - \alpha^2)}$$
 (I.53)

Consequently, equation (I.52) provides the following forms of the fifth and sixth eigenvalues:

$$n_3^{(5,6)} = \pm j \sqrt{1 - (V_{ph}/V_{tem})^2}$$
 or  $n_3^{(5,6)} = \pm \sqrt{(V_{ph}/V_{tem})^2 - 1}$  (I.54)

where the first equality is for the case of  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$  and the second is for  $V_{ph} > V_{tem}$ . In definition (I.54), the velocity denoted by  $V_{tem}$  represents the speed of the SH-BAW coupled with both the electrical and magnetic potential. It is defined by the following formula:

$$V_{tem} = V_{t4} \left( 1 + K_{em}^2 \right)^{1/2}$$
(I.55)

Thus, the first problem such as the determination of the explicit forms for all the eigenvalues  $n_3$  is resolved.

## I.8. Eigenvectors

The second problem is the determination of the eigenvector explicit forms for all six eigenvalues  $n_3$  obtained in the previous subsection. For this purpose, three homogeneous equations (I.41) can be rewritten in the following convenient form:

$$\begin{pmatrix} Cm - \rho V_{ph}^2 & em & hm \\ em & -\varepsilon m & -\alpha m \\ hm & -\alpha m & -\mu m \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} U^0 \\ \varphi^0 \\ \psi^0 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$$
(I.56)

Indeed, the corresponding nonzero eigenvector  $(U^0, \varphi^0, \psi^0)$  for each value of  $m = 1 + n_3^2$  must be found using equation (I.56). All six eigenvalues  $n_3$  are defined by expressions (I.51) and (I.54). Exploiting equation (I.56), it is possible to demonstrate in this subsection below that each of four eigenvalues  $n_3$  in expression (I.51) can have two different eigenvectors and the rest two eigenvalues  $n_3$  in expression (I.54) can have the other two different eigenvectors. However, the corresponding eigenvectors must be coupled.

First of all, it is essential to write the common expressions which can be true for both eigenvalues (I.51) and (I.54). Indeed, it is natural to define the eigenvector component  $U^0$  from the first equation in equations (I.56). Accordingly,  $U^0$  can be readily expressed as the following dependence on both  $\varphi^0$  and  $\psi^0$ :

$$U^{0} = -\frac{em}{A}\varphi^{0} - \frac{hm}{A}\psi^{0} \text{ with } A = C\left[m - \left(V_{ph}/V_{t4}\right)^{2}\right]$$
(I.57)

Employing definition (I.57) for the second and third equations in equations (I.56), one can obtain the following two homogeneous equations which demonstrate the coupling between the eigenvector components  $\varphi^0$  and  $\psi^0$ :

$$\left(\frac{me^2}{A} + \varepsilon\right)\varphi^0 + \left(\frac{meh}{A} + \alpha\right)\psi^0 = 0$$
 (I.58)

$$\left(\frac{meh}{A} + \alpha\right)\varphi^0 + \left(\frac{mh^2}{A} + \mu\right)\psi^0 = 0$$
 (I.59)

It is crucial to state that equations from (I.57) to (I.59) can reveal all the eigenvector components such as  $U^0$ ,  $\varphi^0$ , and  $\psi^0$ .

Four eigenvalues (I.51) correspond to m = 0. So, equations (I.56) can be rewritten in the following form to determine the corresponding eigenvector:

$$\begin{pmatrix} 0 - \rho V_{\rho h}^2 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} U^0 \\ \varphi^0 \\ \psi^0 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$$
(I.60)

It is clearly seen in equation (I.60) that the single possibility to have a nonzero eigenvector for nonzero eigenvalues (I.51) is the situation when  $U^0 = 0$  for m = 0 agrees with expression (I.57) and there are arbitrary nonzero values for both  $\varphi^0$  and  $\psi^0$ . The certain values of both  $\varphi^0$  and  $\psi^0$  for the case of m = 0 can be determined from equations (I.58) and (I.59). Therefore, it is possible to state that four eigenvalues (I.51) actually have the same eigenvector that will be written below. It is also clearly seen in equation (I.60) that the value of the phase velocity  $V_{ph}$  is uncertain and cannot be equal to zero to have  $U^0 = 0$ . It is thought that to use equations (I.58) and (I.59) for determination of the uncertain values of  $\varphi^0$  and  $\psi^0$  for m = 0 is natural because this case couples these two uncertain values with those of the other eigenvector corresponding to the eigenvalues defined by expression (I.54). It is also essential to state that eigenvalues (I.51) and the corresponding eigenvectors do not depend on the phase velocity  $V_{ph}$ .

The following useful expressions can be written for eigenvalues (I.54) coupled with the phase velocity  $V_{ph}$ :

$$m^{(5,6)} = \left( V_{ph} / V_{tem} \right)^2 \tag{I.61}$$

$$n_3^{(5,6)} = \pm j\sqrt{1 - m^{(5,6)}} = \pm jb$$
 (I.62)

$$A^{(5,6)} = -m^{(5,6)}CK_{em}^2 \tag{I.63}$$

Exploiting equation (I.58) and the case of  $m \neq 0$  in equation (I.61), one can check that both equalities (I.58) and (I.59) are satisfied when the eigenvector components  $\varphi^0$  and  $\psi^0$  are expressed as follows:

$$\varphi^0 = \frac{meh}{A} + \alpha \text{ and } \psi^0 = -\frac{me^2}{A} - \varepsilon$$
 (I.64)

Using definitions (I.61) and (I.63) for the eigenvector components defined by expressions (I.57) and (I.64), the first eigenvector for eigenvalues (I.54) can be formed. It is clearly seen that all the eigenvector components do not depend on the phase velocity  $V_{ph}$ .

There is however the second case to satisfy equalities (I.58) and (I.59). Using equation (I.59), it is transparent that the eigenvector components  $\varphi^0$  and  $\psi^0$  can be also defined by

$$\varphi^0 = \frac{mh^2}{A} + \mu$$
 and  $\psi^0 = -\frac{meh}{A} - \alpha$  (I.65)

Thus, the eigenvector components defined by expressions (I.57) and (I.65) can form the second eigenvector for two eigenvalues defined by expression (I.54). It is also obvious that using definition (I.63), all the components of the second eigenvector do not depend on the phase velocity  $V_{ph}$ , too. Therefore, all the corresponding eigenvectors for all the eigenvalues do not depend on the phase velocity  $V_{ph}$  and only two eigenvalues (I.54) depend on the velocity.

It is indispensable to state that to know two different sets of the eigenvector components is very important because they can lead to two different solutions for the phase velocity  $V_{ph}$ . This fact was first revealed in book [101] for the propagation problems of the SH-SAWs guided by the free surface of the transversely isotropic piezoelectromagnetics of class 6 *mm*. This fact can also complicate the theoretical investigations of the plate SH-wave propagation.

It is now possible to write all six eigenvectors for six eigenvalues. Using the  $\varphi^0$  and  $\psi^0$  defined by equations (I.64), the first set of the corresponding eigenvectors for the eigenvalues (I.51) and (I.54) are respectively given as follows:

$$\left( U^{0(1)}, \varphi^{0(1)}, \psi^{0(1)} \right) = \left( U^{0(2)}, \varphi^{0(2)}, \psi^{0(2)} \right) = \left( U^{0(3)}, \varphi^{0(3)}, \psi^{0(3)} \right) = \left( U^{0(4)}, \varphi^{0(4)}, \psi^{0(4)} \right) = \left( 0, \alpha, -\varepsilon \right)$$
(I.66)

$$\left(U^{0(5)},\varphi^{0(5)},\psi^{0(5)}\right) = \left(U^{0(6)},\varphi^{0(6)},\psi^{0(6)}\right) = \left(\frac{e\alpha - h\varepsilon}{CK_{em}^2}, -\frac{eh}{CK_{em}^2} + \alpha, \frac{e^2}{CK_{em}^2} - \varepsilon\right)$$
(I.67)

Also, the following equalities exist and couple the corresponding eigenvector components:

$$e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)} = e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)} = e\alpha - h\varepsilon$$
 (I.68)

Using the  $\varphi^0$  and  $\psi^0$  defined by equations (I.65), it is possible to form the second set of the eigenvector components for the same eigenvalues defined by expressions (I.51) and (I.54). The eigenvectors respectively read:

$$\left( U^{0(1)}, \varphi^{0(1)}, \psi^{0(1)} \right) = \left( U^{0(2)}, \varphi^{0(2)}, \psi^{0(2)} \right) = \left( U^{0(3)}, \varphi^{0(3)}, \psi^{0(3)} \right) = \left( U^{0(4)}, \varphi^{0(4)}, \psi^{0(4)} \right) = \left( 0, \mu, -\alpha \right)$$
(I.69)  
$$\left( U^{0(5)}, \varphi^{0(5)}, \psi^{0(5)} \right) = \left( U^{0(6)}, \varphi^{0(6)}, \psi^{0(6)} \right) = \left( \frac{e\mu - h\alpha}{CK_{em}^2}, -\frac{h^2}{CK_{em}^2} + \mu, \frac{eh}{CK_{em}^2} - \alpha \right)$$
(I.70)

For the second set of the eigenvector components, the following useful equalities also exist which can significantly simplify the further analytics:

$$e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)} = e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)} = e\mu - h\alpha$$
 (I.71)

## **I.9.** Complete Displacements

Utilizing the eigenvalues and eigenvectors found in the previous two subsections, it is possible to compose the complete mechanical displacement  $U^{\Sigma}$ , complete electrical potential  $\varphi^{\Sigma}$ , and complete magnetic potential  $\psi^{\Sigma}$ . They can be compactly written in the plane wave forms as follows:

$$U^{\Sigma} = \sum_{p=1,2,3,4,5,6} F^{(p)} U^{0(p)} \exp\left[jk\left(n_1 x_1 + n_3^{(p)} x_3 - V_{ph}t\right)\right]$$
(I.72)

$$\varphi^{\Sigma} = \sum_{p=1,2,3,4,5,6} F^{(p)} \varphi^{0(p)} \exp[jk (n_1 x_1 + n_3^{(p)} x_3 - V_{ph} t)]$$
(I.73)

$$\psi^{\Sigma} = \sum_{p=1,2,3,4,5,6} F^{(p)} \psi^{0(p)} \exp[jk(n_1 x_1 + n_3^{(p)} x_3 - V_{ph} t)]$$
(I.74)

In expressions from (I.72) to (I.74), the weight factors  $F^{(p)}$  can be determined from equations in which suitable boundary conditions are accounted. The final subsection of this chapter describes the realization of the mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions. The complete mechanical displacement  $U^{\Sigma}$ , complete electrical potential  $\varphi^{\Sigma}$ , and complete magnetic potential  $\psi^{\Sigma}$  can be also written in the following expanded forms:

$$U^{\Sigma} = \{F_1 U^{0(1)} \exp(kx_3) + F_2 U^{0(1)} \exp(-kx_3) + F_3 U^{0(5)} \exp(jkn_3^{(5)}x_3) + F_4 U^{0(5)} \exp(-jkn_3^{(5)}x_3)\} \times \exp[jk(x_1 - V_{ph}t)]$$
(I.75)

$$\varphi^{\Sigma} = \{F_1 \varphi^{0(1)} \exp(kx_3) + F_2 \varphi^{0(1)} \exp(-kx_3) + F_3 \varphi^{0(5)} \exp(jkn_3^{(5)}x_3) + F_4 \varphi^{0(5)} \exp(-jkn_3^{(5)}x_3)\} \times \exp[jk(x_1 - V_{ph}t)]$$
(I.76)

$$\psi^{\Sigma} = \{F_{1}\psi^{0(1)}\exp(kx_{3}) + F_{2}\psi^{0(1)}\exp(-kx_{3}) + F_{3}\psi^{0(5)}\exp(jkn_{3}^{(5)}x_{3}) + F_{4}\psi^{0(5)}\exp(-jkn_{3}^{(5)}x_{3})\} \times \exp[jk(x_{1} - V_{ph}t)]$$
(I.77)

where  $F_1 = F^{(1)} + F^{(2)}$ ,  $F_2 = F^{(3)} + F^{(4)}$ ,  $F_3 = F^{(5)}$ , and  $F_4 = F^{(6)}$ . Using the wellknown formulae such as  $\exp(\pm \Theta) = \cosh(\Theta) \pm \sinh(\Theta)$  and  $\exp(\pm j\Theta) = \cos(\Theta) \pm j\sin(\Theta)$ , it is possible to rewrite the complete parameters for the case of  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$  as follows:

$$U^{\Sigma} = \left\{ F_{01}U^{0(1)}\cosh(kx_{3}) + F_{02}U^{0(1)}\sinh(kx_{3}) + F_{03}U^{0(5)}\cosh\left(kx_{3}\sqrt{1 - (V_{ph}/V_{tem})^{2}}\right) + F_{04}U^{0(5)}\sinh\left(kx_{3}\sqrt{1 - (V_{ph}/V_{tem})^{2}}\right) \right\} \times \exp\left[jk(x_{1} - V_{ph}t)\right]$$

$$\varphi^{\Sigma} = \left\{ F_{01}\varphi^{0(1)}\cosh(kx_{3}) + F_{02}\varphi^{0(1)}\sinh(kx_{3}) + F_{03}\varphi^{0(5)}\cosh\left(kx_{3}\sqrt{1 - (V_{ph}/V_{tem})^{2}}\right) + F_{04}\varphi^{0(5)}\sinh\left(kx_{3}\sqrt{1 - (V_{ph}/V_{tem})^{2}}\right) \right\} \times \exp\left[jk(x_{1} - V_{ph}t)\right]$$
(I.78)
$$(I.78)$$

$$\psi^{\Sigma} = \left\{ F_{01} \psi^{0(1)} \cosh(kx_3) + F_{02} \psi^{0(1)} \sinh(kx_3) + F_{03} \psi^{0(5)} \cosh\left(kx_3 \sqrt{1 - (V_{ph} / V_{tem})^2}\right) + F_{04} \psi^{0(5)} \sinh\left(kx_3 \sqrt{1 - (V_{ph} / V_{tem})^2}\right) \right\} \times \exp[jk(x_1 - V_{ph}t)]$$
(I.80)

where  $F_{01} = F_1 + F_2$ ,  $F_{02} = F_1 - F_2$ ,  $F_{03} = F_3 + F_4$ , and  $F_{04} = F_3 - F_4$ . All the formulae written above in this subsection are valid within the plate thickness, namely when  $-d \le x_3 \le +d$ . |It is also basic to state that the complete mechanical displacement  $U^{\Sigma}$  in expression (I.78) does not depend on the weight factors  $F_{01}$  and  $F_{02}$  because  $U^{0(1)} = 0$ .

In the case of  $V_{ph} > V_{tem}$ , the hyperbolic cosine at the weight factor  $F_{03}$  and the hyperbolic sine at the  $F_{04}$  are converted as follows:

$$\cosh\left(kx_{3}\sqrt{1-\left(V_{ph}/V_{tem}\right)^{2}}\right) \rightarrow \cos\left(kx_{3}\sqrt{\left(V_{ph}/V_{tem}\right)^{2}-1}\right) \qquad (I.81)$$

$$\sinh\left(kx_{3}\sqrt{1-\left(V_{ph}/V_{tem}\right)^{2}}\right) \rightarrow j\sin\left(kx_{3}\sqrt{\left(V_{ph}/V_{tem}\right)^{2}-1}\right) \qquad (I.82)$$

## I.10. Equations and Parameters for a Vacuum

In this theoretical investigations there are contacts of the upper  $(x_3 = + d)$  and lower  $(x_3 = -d)$  surfaces of the transversely isotropic piezoelectromagnetic plate with the other continuum such as a vacuum, see figure 1 in Introduction. Therefore, it is also necessary to introduce the vacuum material constants and the corresponding expressions for the electrical and magnetic potentials in a vacuum. For a vacuum (free space) the value of the elastic constant  $C_0$  is very small, namely  $C_0 = 0.001$  Pa [215]. Indeed, this value of  $C_0$  is thirteen orders smaller than that for a solid such as piezoelectromagnetics. Thus, it is transparent that it is too negligible to account this value in calculations. Also, the vacuum dielectric permittivity constant has the following value:  $\varepsilon_0 = 10^{-7}/(4\pi C_L^2) = 8.854187817 \times 10^{-12}$  [F/m] where  $C_L =$ 2.99782458×10<sup>8</sup> [m/s] is the speed of light in a vacuum. For the free space, it is possible to exploit the wellknown Laplace equation of type  $\Delta \varphi_f = 0$ . This equation can be written as follows:

$$\left(k_1^2 + k_3^2\right)\varphi_{f0} = 0 \tag{I.83}$$

In equation (I.83), the electrical potential above the upper surface  $(x_3 = +d)$  and below the lower surface  $(x_3 = -d)$  of the piezoelectromagnetics can be respectively written in the following plane wave forms:

$$\varphi_{f0} = F^{(E0)} \exp(-k_1 x_3) \exp[j(k_1 x_1 - \omega t)], x_3 \ge +d$$
 (I.84)

$$\varphi_{f0} = F^{(E0)} \exp(k_1 x_3) \exp[j(k_1 x_1 - \omega t)], x_3 \le -d$$
(I.85)

Also, the free space magnetic permeability constant has the following value:  $\mu_0 = 4\pi \times 10^{-7}$  [H/m] = 12.5663706144×10<sup>-7</sup> [H/m]. For the magnetic potential, Laplace's equation of type  $\Delta \psi_f = 0$  can be also written in the following form:

$$\left(k_1^2 + k_3^2\right)\psi_{f0} = 0 \tag{I.86}$$

In equation (I.86), the magnetic potential in a vacuum above the upper surface  $(x_3 = +d)$  and below the lower surface  $(x_3 = -d)$  of the piezoelectromagnetic plate must be also written in the corresponding plane wave forms. Therefore, it is possible to respectively write the following:

$$\psi_{f0} = F^{(M0)} \exp(-k_1 x_3) \exp[j(k_1 x_1 - \omega t)], x_3 \ge +d$$
 (I.87)

$$\psi_{f0} = F^{(M0)} \exp(k_1 x_3) \exp[j(k_1 x_1 - \omega t)], x_3 \le -d$$
 (I.88)

It is clearly seen in equations (I.84), (I.85), (I.87), and (I.88) that both the electrical and magnetic potentials exponentially decrease in a vacuum when  $x_3 > + d$  and  $x_3 < -d$ , see figure 1.

# I.11. Mechanical, Electrical, and Magnetic Boundary Conditions at the Upper and Lower Surfaces

For the piezoelectromagnetic plate, some certain mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions at both the upper  $(x_3 = +d)$  and lower  $(x_3 = -d)$  free surfaces (the two interfaces between the solid and a vacuum shown in figure 1 in Introduction) must be used. The mechanically free upper and lower surfaces can be used as the mechanical boundary conditions. Also, the following electrical boundary conditions can be used at both the free surfaces of the plate: the electrically closed surface ( $\varphi = 0$ ), electrically open surface ( $D_3 = 0$ ), and the continuity of both  $\varphi$  and  $D_3$ at the surfaces, i.e.  $\varphi = \varphi^f$  and  $D_3 = D^f$ , where  $D_3$  is the normal component of the electrical displacements and the superscript "f" relates to the free space. Besides, the magnetic boundary conditions at both the free surfaces are as follows: the magnetically closed surface  $(B_3 = 0)$ , magnetically open surface  $(\psi = 0)$ , and the continuity of both  $\psi$  and  $B_3$  at the surfaces, i.e.  $\psi = \psi^f$  and  $B_3 = B^f$ , where  $B_3$  is the normal component of the magnetic flux. It is worth noticing that the realization of the mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions is perfectly described in theoretical work [113] by Al'shits, Darinskii, and Lothe. Also, it is convenient in this subsection to use  $x_1 = 0$  and t = 0 to cope with  $\exp[j(k_1x_1 - \omega t)] = 1$ .

The mechanically free upper surface of the piezoelectromagnetic plate at  $x_3 = + d$  (see figure 1 in Introduction) requires the following condition for the normal component of the stress tensor  $\sigma_{32}$ :

$$\sigma_{32}(x_3 = +d) = 0 \tag{I.89}$$

where

$$\begin{aligned} \sigma_{32}(x_{3} = +d) &= \\ F^{(1)}k_{3}^{(1)} \Big[ CU^{0(1)} + e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)} \Big] \exp(jk_{3}^{(1)}d) + F^{(2)}k_{3}^{(2)} \Big[ CU^{0(2)} + e\varphi^{0(2)} + h\psi^{0(2)} \Big] \exp(jk_{3}^{(2)}d) \\ &+ F^{(3)}k_{3}^{(3)} \Big[ CU^{0(3)} + e\varphi^{0(3)} + h\psi^{0(3)} \Big] \exp(jk_{3}^{(3)}d) + F^{(4)}k_{3}^{(4)} \Big[ CU^{0(4)} + e\varphi^{0(4)} + h\psi^{0(4)} \Big] \exp(jk_{3}^{(4)}d) \\ &+ F^{(5)}k_{3}^{(5)} \Big[ CU^{0(5)} + e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)} \Big] \exp(jk_{3}^{(5)}d) + F^{(6)}k_{3}^{(6)} \Big[ CU^{0(6)} + e\varphi^{0(6)} + h\psi^{0(6)} \Big] \exp(jk_{3}^{(6)}d) \end{aligned}$$
(I.90)

The possible electrical boundary condition at the free upper surface of the piezoelectromagnetic plate at  $x_3 = + d$  can be written as follows: the normal component of the electrical displacement  $D_3$  must be equal to the electrical displacement  $D^f$  for a vacuum, where the superscript "f" is used for a vacuum in this subsection below. This condition reads:

$$D_{3}(x_{3} = +d) = D^{f}(x_{3} = +d)$$
(I.91)

where

$$D^{f}(x_{3} = +d) = -F_{E}\varphi_{0}^{f}jk_{1}\varepsilon_{0}\exp(-k_{1}d)$$
(I.92)  
$$D_{3}(x_{3} = +d) = F^{(1)}k_{3}^{(1)}[eU^{0(1)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(1)} - \alpha\psi^{0(1)}]\exp(jk_{3}^{(1)}d) + F^{(2)}k_{3}^{(2)}[eU^{0(2)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(2)} - \alpha\psi^{0(2)}]\exp(jk_{3}^{(2)}d)$$
$$+ F^{(3)}k_{3}^{(3)}[eU^{0(3)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(3)} - \alpha\psi^{0(3)}]\exp(jk_{3}^{(3)}d) + F^{(4)}k_{3}^{(4)}[eU^{0(4)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(4)} - \alpha\psi^{0(4)}]\exp(jk_{3}^{(4)}d)$$
(I.93)  
$$+ F^{(5)}k_{3}^{(5)}[eU^{0(5)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(5)} - \alpha\psi^{0(5)}]\exp(jk_{3}^{(5)}d) + F^{(6)}k_{3}^{(6)}[eU^{0(6)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(6)} - \alpha\psi^{0(6)}]\exp(jk_{3}^{(6)}d)$$

The second possible electrical boundary condition is for the electrical potential  $\varphi$  at the free upper surface of the plate at  $x_3 = +d$ . At this surface, it is possible to require for the electrical potential  $\varphi$  in the plate and the electrical potential  $\varphi^f$  in a vacuum that the following equality must be satisfied:

$$\varphi(x_3 = +d) = \varphi^f(x_3 = +d)$$
(I.94)

where

$$\varphi^{f}(x_{3} = +d) = F_{E}\varphi^{f}_{0} \exp(-k_{1}d)$$
(I.95)

$$\varphi(x_3 = +d) = F^{(1)}\varphi^{0(1)} \exp(jk_3^{(1)}d) + F^{(2)}\varphi^{0(2)} \exp(jk_3^{(2)}d) + F^{(3)}\varphi^{0(3)} \exp(jk_3^{(3)}d) + F^{(4)}\varphi^{0(4)} \exp(jk_3^{(4)}d) + F^{(5)}\varphi^{0(5)} \exp(jk_3^{(5)}d) + F^{(6)}\varphi^{0(6)} \exp(jk_3^{(6)}d)$$
(I.96)

Besides, the magnetic boundary conditions can be also expressed at the free upper surface of the plate at  $x_3 = +d$ . First, the magnetic flux normal component  $B_3$  must continue in a vacuum which is characterized by the magnetic flux  $B^f$ . Therefore, it is possible to require the following:

$$B_3(x_3 = +d) = B^f(x_3 = +d)$$
(I.97)

where

$$B^{f}(x_{3} = +d) = -F_{M}\psi_{0}^{f}jk_{1}\mu_{0}\exp(-k_{1}d)$$
(I.98)

$$B_{3}(x_{3} = +d) = F^{(1)}k_{3}^{(1)}[hU^{0(1)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(1)} - \mu\psi^{0(1)}]\exp(jk_{3}^{(1)}d) + F^{(2)}k_{3}^{(2)}[hU^{0(2)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(2)} - \mu\psi^{0(2)}]\exp(jk_{3}^{(2)}d) + F^{(3)}k_{3}^{(3)}[hU^{0(3)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(3)} - \mu\psi^{0(3)}]\exp(jk_{3}^{(3)}d) + F^{(4)}k_{3}^{(4)}[hU^{0(4)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(4)} - \mu\psi^{0(4)}]\exp(jk_{3}^{(4)}d)$$
(I.99)  
+  $F^{(5)}k_{3}^{(5)}[hU^{0(5)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(5)} - \mu\psi^{0(5)}]\exp(jk_{3}^{(5)}d) + F^{(6)}k_{3}^{(6)}[hU^{0(6)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(6)} - \mu\psi^{0(6)}]\exp(jk_{3}^{(6)}d)$ 

Indeed, the continuity of the magnetic potential  $\psi$  at  $x_3 = +d$  must be also required. Therefore, the following equality between the magnetic potential  $\psi$  in the plate and the one  $\psi^f$  in a vacuum must be satisfied:

$$\psi(x_3 = +d) = \psi^f(x_3 = +d)$$
(I.100)

where

$$\psi^{f}(x_{3} = +d) = F_{M}\psi^{f}_{0} \exp(-k_{1}d)$$
 (I.101)

$$\psi(x_{3} = +d) = F^{(1)}\psi^{0(1)}\exp(jk_{3}^{(1)}d) + F^{(2)}\psi^{0(2)}\exp(jk_{3}^{(2)}d) + F^{(3)}\psi^{0(3)}\exp(jk_{3}^{(3)}d) + F^{(4)}\psi^{0(4)}\exp(jk_{3}^{(4)}d) + F^{(5)}\psi^{0(5)}\exp(jk_{3}^{(5)}d) + F^{(6)}\psi^{0(6)}\exp(jk_{3}^{(6)}d)$$
(I.102)

However, the plate possesses the second surface, namely the lower surface at  $x_3 = -d$ , see figure 1 in Introduction. This study relates to the case of the homogeneous boundary conditions. This means that the same mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions must be applied to the lower free surface of the plate. Therefore, it is also necessary to write the mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary condition for this free surface. The mechanical condition is the mechanically free surface that means

$$\sigma_{32}(x_3 = -d) = 0 \tag{I.103}$$

where

$$\begin{aligned} \sigma_{32}(x_{3} = -d) &= \\ F^{(1)}k_{3}^{(1)} \Big[ CU^{0(1)} + e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)} \Big] \exp\left(-jk_{3}^{(1)}d\right) + F^{(2)}k_{3}^{(2)} \Big[ CU^{0(2)} + e\varphi^{0(2)} + h\psi^{0(2)} \Big] \exp\left(-jk_{3}^{(2)}d\right) \\ &+ F^{(3)}k_{3}^{(3)} \Big[ CU^{0(3)} + e\varphi^{0(3)} + h\psi^{0(3)} \Big] \exp\left(-jk_{3}^{(3)}d\right) + F^{(4)}k_{3}^{(4)} \Big[ CU^{0(4)} + e\varphi^{0(4)} + h\psi^{0(4)} \Big] \exp\left(-jk_{3}^{(4)}d\right) \\ &+ F^{(5)}k_{3}^{(5)} \Big[ CU^{0(5)} + e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)} \Big] \exp\left(-jk_{3}^{(5)}d\right) + F^{(6)}k_{3}^{(6)} \Big[ CU^{0(6)} + e\varphi^{0(6)} + h\psi^{0(6)} \Big] \exp\left(-jk_{3}^{(6)}d\right) \end{aligned}$$
(I.104)

The electrical boundary conditions can be written as follows:

$$D_3(x_3 = -d) = D^f(x_3 = -d)$$
(I.105)

$$\varphi(x_3 = -d) = \varphi^f(x_3 = -d)$$
 (I.106)

where

$$D^{f}(x_{3} = -d) = F_{E}\varphi_{0}^{f}jk_{1}\varepsilon_{0}\exp(-k_{1}d)$$
(I.107)

$$D_{3}(x_{3} = -d) = F^{(1)}k_{3}^{(1)} \left[ eU^{0(1)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(1)} - \alpha\psi^{0(1)} \right] \exp\left(-jk_{3}^{(1)}d\right) + F^{(2)}k_{3}^{(2)} \left[ eU^{0(2)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(2)} - \alpha\psi^{0(2)} \right] \exp\left(-jk_{3}^{(2)}d\right) + F^{(3)}k_{3}^{(3)} \left[ eU^{0(3)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(3)} - \alpha\psi^{0(3)} \right] \exp\left(-jk_{3}^{(3)}d\right) + F^{(4)}k_{3}^{(4)} \left[ eU^{0(4)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(4)} - \alpha\psi^{0(4)} \right] \exp\left(-jk_{3}^{(4)}d\right) + F^{(5)}k_{3}^{(5)} \left[ eU^{0(5)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(5)} - \alpha\psi^{0(5)} \right] \exp\left(-jk_{3}^{(5)}d\right) + F^{(6)}k_{3}^{(6)} \left[ eU^{0(6)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(6)} - \alpha\psi^{0(6)} \right] \exp\left(-jk_{3}^{(6)}d\right)$$
(I.108)

$$\varphi^{f}(x_{3} = -d) = F_{E}\varphi_{0}^{f} \exp(-k_{1}d)$$
 (I.109)

$$\varphi(x_3 = -d) = F^{(1)} \varphi^{0(1)} \exp(-jk_3^{(1)}d) + F^{(2)} \varphi^{0(2)} \exp(-jk_3^{(2)}d) + F^{(3)} \varphi^{0(3)} \exp(-jk_3^{(3)}d)$$

$$+ F^{(4)} \varphi^{0(4)} \exp(-jk_3^{(4)}d) + F^{(5)} \varphi^{0(5)} \exp(-jk_3^{(5)}d) + F^{(6)} \varphi^{0(6)} \exp(-jk_3^{(6)}d)$$
(I.110)

Finally, the magnetic boundary conditions at  $x_3 = -d$  can be composed as follows:

$$B_3(x_3 = -d) = B^f(x_3 = -d)$$
(I.111)

$$\psi(x_3 = -d) = \psi^f(x_3 = -d) \tag{I.112}$$

where

$$B^{f}(x_{3} = -d) = F_{M} \psi_{0}^{f} j k_{1} \mu_{0} \exp(-k_{1} d)$$
(I.113)

$$B_{3}(x_{3} = -d) = F^{(1)}k_{3}^{(1)}[hU^{0(1)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(1)} - \mu\psi^{0(1)}]\exp(-jk_{3}^{(1)}d) + F^{(2)}k_{3}^{(2)}[hU^{0(2)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(2)} - \mu\psi^{0(2)}]\exp(-jk_{3}^{(2)}d) + F^{(3)}k_{3}^{(3)}[hU^{0(3)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(3)} - \mu\psi^{0(3)}]\exp(-jk_{3}^{(3)}d) + F^{(4)}k_{3}^{(4)}[hU^{0(4)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(4)} - \mu\psi^{0(4)}]\exp(-jk_{3}^{(4)}d) + F^{(5)}k_{3}^{(5)}[hU^{0(5)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(5)} - \mu\psi^{0(5)}]\exp(-jk_{3}^{(5)}d) + F^{(6)}k_{3}^{(6)}[hU^{0(6)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(6)} - \mu\psi^{0(6)}]\exp(-jk_{3}^{(6)}d)$$

(I.114)

$$\psi^{f}(x_{3} = -d) = F_{M}\psi^{f}_{0} \exp(-k_{1}d)$$
 (I.115)

$$\psi(x_{3} = -d) = F^{(1)}\psi^{0(1)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(1)}d) + F^{(2)}\psi^{0(2)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(2)}d) + F^{(3)}\psi^{0(3)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(3)}d) + F^{(4)}\psi^{0(4)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(4)}d) + F^{(5)}\psi^{0(5)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(5)}d) + F^{(6)}\psi^{0(6)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(6)}d)$$
(I.116)

This short review of the mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions introduced in this subsection can allow the reader to better understand the following chapters. The following chapters study the influence of different electrical and magnetic boundary conditions applied at the upper and lower interfaces between the transversely isotropic piezoelectromagnetics and a vacuum. It is thought that the case of the electrically closed surface ( $\varphi = 0$ ) and the magnetically open surface ( $\psi = 0$ ) is a common realization of the boundary conditions to commence the analysis. This is the case of study for the following chapter.

## Chapter II

### The Electrically Closed and Magnetically Open Boundary Conditions

This chapter studies the SH-wave propagation in the transversely isotropic piezoelectromagnetic plate when homogeneous mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions are applied to both the free surfaces of the plate. The homogeneous boundary conditions mean that each of the upper and lower surfaces of the plate, see figure 1 in Introduction, represents the mechanically free, electrically closed (electrical potential  $\varphi = 0$ ) and the magnetically open (magnetic potential  $\psi =$ 0) surface. In figure 1, the upper free surface is located at  $x_3 = +d$  and the lower surface at  $x_3 = -d$ , where 2d is the plate thickness. For these boundary conditions, it is necessary to use equations (1.90), (1.96), and (1.102) from the previous chapter for the upper surface and equations (I.104), (I.110), and (I.116) for the lower surface. For convenience, these six homogeneous equations can be readily transformed using the wellknown formulae such as  $\exp(\pm \Theta) = \cosh(\Theta) \pm \sinh(\Theta)$  and  $\exp(\pm i\Theta) = \cos(\Theta) \pm i\sin(\Theta)$ to deal with the following weight factors  $F_{01} = F_1 + F_2$ ,  $F_{02} = F_1 - F_2$ ,  $F_{03} = F_3 + F_4$ , and  $F_{04} = F_3 - F_4$ , where  $F_1 = F^{(1)} + F^{(2)}$ ,  $F_2 = F^{(3)} + F^{(4)}$ ,  $F_3 = F^{(5)}$ , and  $F_4 = F^{(6)}$ . These weight factors were originally defined in the ninth subsection of the previous chapter.

Therefore, in the case of the upper surface at  $x_3 = + d$  the mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions are respectively written as follows:

$$(e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)})[F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd)] + b(CU^{0(5)} + e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)})[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0$$
 (II.1)

$$[F_{01}\cosh(kd) + F_{02}\sinh(kd)]e\varphi^{0(1)} + [F_{03}\cosh(bkd) + F_{04}\sinh(bkd)]e\varphi^{0(5)} = 0$$
(II.2)

$$[F_{01}\cosh(kd) + F_{02}\sinh(kd)]h\psi^{0(1)} + [F_{03}\cosh(bkd) + F_{04}\sinh(bkd)]h\psi^{0(5)} = 0 \qquad (\text{II.3})$$

For the lower free surface at  $x_3 = -d$ , three homogeneous equations corresponding to three boundary conditions can be transformed as follows:

$$(e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)})[F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)] + b(CU^{0(5)} + e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)})[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0$$
(II.4)

$$[F_{01}\cosh(kd) - F_{02}\sinh(kd)]e\varphi^{0(1)} + [F_{03}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\sinh(bkd)]e\varphi^{0(5)} = 0$$
(II.5)

$$[F_{01}\cosh(kd) - F_{02}\sinh(kd)]h\psi^{0(1)} + [F_{03}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\sinh(bkd)]h\psi^{0(5)} = 0 \qquad (\text{II.6})$$

In equations from (II.1) to (II.6),  $k = k_1$  is the wavenumber in the propagation direction and the parameter *b* is defined by

$$b = \sqrt{1 - (V_{ph}/V_{tem})^2}$$
(II.7)

Using six homogeneous equations from (II.1) to (II.6), it is possible to construct a suitable determinant of the boundary conditions. It is clearly seen in these six equations that they have only four unknown weight factors  $F_{01}$ ,  $F_{02}$ ,  $F_{03}$ , and  $F_{04}$ instead of the initial six. To reduce the number of the unknown weight factors is possible because four eigenvalues defined by expression (I.51) consist of the first pair of the equal roots and the second one. So, it is also necessary to reduce the number of homogeneous equations to also cope with the four ones instead of the six. This reduction can be done when one equation is used instead of equations (II.2) and (II.3). It is natural to use an equation that represents a product of a summation of equations (II.2) and (II.3). Also, the same product can be used instead of equations (II.5) and (II.6). Besides, it is necessary to remember that there are two different sets of the eigenvectors: the first set is defined by equations (I.66) and (I.67) and the second set is defined by equations (I.69) and (I.70). Accounting this fact, the fourthorder determinant of the boundary conditions (BCD4) can be represented as follows:

$$\begin{vmatrix} M_{1}^{0(1)} \sinh(kd) & M_{1}^{0(1)} \cosh(kd) & bM_{1}^{0(5)} \sinh(bkd) & bM_{1}^{0(5)} \cosh(bkd) \\ M_{1}^{0(1)} \cosh(kd) & M_{1}^{0(1)} \sinh(kd) & M_{1}^{0(1)} \cosh(bkd) & M_{1}^{0(1)} \sinh(bkd) \\ M_{2}^{0(1)} \sinh(kd) & -M_{2}^{0(1)} \cosh(kd) & bM_{2}^{0(5)} \sinh(bkd) & -bM_{2}^{0(5)} \cosh(bkd) \\ M_{2}^{0(1)} \cosh(kd) & -M_{2}^{0(1)} \sinh(kd) & M_{2}^{0(1)} \cosh(bkd) & -M_{2}^{0(1)} \sinh(bkd) \end{vmatrix} = 0$$
(II.8)

where  $M_1^{0(1)}$  and  $M_1^{0(5)}$  are used for the upper surface and  $M_2^{0(1)}$  and  $M_2^{0(5)}$  for the lower surface. Employing equations (I.68) and (I.71), it is essential to state that

$$\frac{M_1^{0(5)}}{M_1^{0(1)}} = \frac{M_2^{0(5)}}{M_2^{0(1)}} = \frac{1 + K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2}$$
(II.9)

Exploiting equation (I.68), one can get for the upper surface that

$$M_1^{0(1)} = e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)} = e\alpha - h\varepsilon, \ M_1^{0(5)} = CU^{0(5)} + e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)} = (e\alpha - h\varepsilon)\frac{1 + K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} \ (\text{II.10})$$

With equation (I.71) used for the lower surface, one can also get that

$$M_{2}^{0(1)} = e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)} = e\mu - h\alpha , \ M_{2}^{0(5)} = CU^{0(5)} + e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)} = (e\mu - h\alpha)\frac{1 + K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}$$
(II.11)

Indeed, one can also use equations (II.11) for the upper surface and equations (II.10) for the lower surface. However, it is apparent that this reverse case does not change anything. Also, it is possible to use  $M_1^{0(1)}$  and  $M_1^{0(5)}$  for both the upper and lower surfaces or  $M_2^{0(1)}$  and  $M_2^{0(5)}$  for both the surfaces. It is possible to demonstrate that in all the cases, the same results can be obtained. First of all, in equation (II.8) the first and second rows of the BCD4 must be divided by the parameter  $M_1^{0(1)}$  and the rest two rows must be divided by  $M_2^{0(1)}$ . Utilizing relations (II.9), equation (II.8) can be simplified to the following form:

$$\begin{vmatrix} \sinh(kd) & \cosh(kd) & b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2}\sinh(bkd) & b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2}\cosh(bkd) \\ \cosh(kd) & \sinh(kd) & \cosh(bkd) & \sinh(bkd) \\ \sinh(kd) & -\cosh(kd) & b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2}\sinh(bkd) & -b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2}\cosh(bkd) \\ \cosh(kd) & -\sinh(kd) & \cosh(bkd) & -\sinh(bkd) \end{vmatrix} = 0$$
(II.12)

It is clearly seen in equation (II.12) that the simplified determinant does not depend on the parameters  $M_1^{0(1)}$ ,  $M_1^{0(5)}$ ,  $M_2^{0(1)}$ , and  $M_2^{0(5)}$ . This determinant can be further simplified by means of several mathematical operations applied to the determinant rows. It is natural to add the first and second rows to the third and fourth rows, respectively, and then, to multiply the resulting third and fourth rows by  $\frac{1}{2}$  and to subtract them from the first and second rows, respectively. So, equation (II.12) with the transformed BCD4 reads:

$$\begin{vmatrix} 0 & \cosh(kd) & 0 & b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2}\cosh(bkd) \\ 0 & \sinh(kd) & 0 & \sinh(bkd) \\ \sinh(kd) & 0 & b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2}\sinh(bkd) & 0 \\ \cosh(kd) & 0 & \cosh(bkd) & 0 \end{vmatrix} = 0 \text{ (II.13)}$$

It is transparent that the BCD4 in equation (II.13) consists of two independent determinants of the second order. Exploiting definition (II.7), the first two rows of the BCD4 result in the following dispersion relation for the determination of the phase velocity  $V_{new1}$  of the first new plate SH-wave:

$$\sqrt{1 - (V_{new1}/V_{tem})^2} \tanh(kd) - \frac{K_{em}^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tanh(kd\sqrt{1 - (V_{new1}/V_{tem})^2}) = 0 \quad (\text{II.14})$$

Dispersion relation (II.14) pertains to the case when the phase velocity is smaller than the SH-BAW speed  $V_{tem}$  defined by expression (I.55). It is palpable in equation (II.14) that there exists only single dispersive mode for the new SH-wave in the transversely isotropic piezoelectromagnetic plate because the hyperbolic tangent is changed between zero and unity for  $0 \le kd \le +\infty$ . Therefore, equation (II.14) is for the fundamental mode, also known as the lowest or zero-order mode.

For the case when the phase velocity is larger than the SH-BAW speed  $V_{tem}$ , the second hyperbolic tangent in equation (II.14) goes to tangent as a result of the following equality:  $tanh(j\Theta) = jtan(\Theta)$ . Thus, the phase velocity  $V_{new1}$  for the higher-order modes of the new SH-waves in the plate is defined by

$$\tanh(kd)\sqrt{(V_{new1}/V_{tem})^2 - 1} - \frac{K_{em}^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tan\left(kd\sqrt{(V_{new1}/V_{tem})^2 - 1}\right) = 0 \quad (\text{II.15})$$

Utilizing the third and fourth rows of the BCD4 in equation (II.13) and definition (II.7), the second possible dispersion relation can be obtained. The second dispersion relation defined by equation (II.16) written below can determine the phase velocity  $V_{new2}$  for the fundamental mode ( $V_{new2} < V_{tem}$ ) of the second new plate SH-wave. This reads:

$$\tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1-(V_{new2}/V_{tem})^2}\right)\sqrt{1-(V_{new2}/V_{tem})^2} - \frac{K_{em}^2}{1+K_{em}^2}\tanh(kd) = 0$$
(II.16)

Also, an infinite number of the higher-order modes of the second new plate SHwave can be found in the case of  $V_{new2} > V_{tem}$ . For this case, equation (II.16) is transformed into the following form:

$$\tan\left(kd\sqrt{(V_{new2}/V_{tem})^2 - 1}\right)\sqrt{(V_{new2}/V_{tem})^2 - 1} + \frac{K_{em}^2}{1 + K_{em}^2}\tanh(kd) = 0 \quad (\text{II.17})$$

It is clearly seen in dispersion relations (II.14) and (II.16) that for a very large value of the plate thickness kd, the phase velocity for both the new plate SH-waves will approach the SH-SAW velocity corresponding to the surface Bleustein-Gulyaev-

Melkumyan (BGM) wave [100, 101, 106, 107]. The surface BGM-wave was first discovered by Melkumyan [107] in 2007. The speed of the nondispersive surface BGM-wave can be calculated with the following explicit formula:

$$V_{BGM} = V_{tem} \left[ 1 - \left( \frac{K_{em}^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \right)^2 \right]^{1/2}$$
(II.18)

Also, it is useful to discuss the explicit forms of the complete mechanical displacement defined by expression (I.78) from the ninth subsection of the previous chapter, complete electrical potential (I.79), and complete magnetic potential (I.80). These complete parameters depend on the unknown weight factors  $F_{01}$ ,  $F_{02}$ ,  $F_{03}$ , and  $F_{04}$ . The weight factors can be explicitly determined from the second row of equation (II.13) for the case of equation (II.14) and from the last row for the cases of equations (II.16) and (II.17). Therefore, they can be respectively written as follows;

$$F_{01} = F_{03} = 0$$
,  $F_{02} = \sinh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - \left(V_{new1}/V_{tem}\right)^2}\right)$ ,  $F_{04} = -\sinh(kd)$  (II.19)

$$F_{02} = F_{04} = 0$$
,  $F_{01} = \cosh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - (V_{new2}/V_{tem})^2}\right)$ ,  $F_{03} = -\cosh(kd)$  (II.20)

It is worth noting that for the case of equation (II.15), the weight factor  $F_{02}$  must have the following forms:  $F_{02} = \sin\left(kd\sqrt{(V_{newl}/V_{tem})^2 - 1}\right)$  and  $F_{04} = j\sinh(kd)$ . Such forms lead to the real complete parameters defined by expressions (I.78), (I.79), and (I.80).

Figure II.1 shows the dependence of the normalized velocities of the new dispersive SH-waves in the transversely isotropic piezoelectromagnetic plate. For a relatively small value of the coefficient of the magnetoelectroelastic coupling (CMEMC)  $K_{em}^2 = 0.3$ , the relation between the surface BGM-wave velocity and the SH-BAW velocity is  $V_{BGM}/V_{tem} \sim 0.973$ . This is shown in figure II.1 by the dotted line. Below the velocity  $V_{tem}$ , the velocity  $V_{new1}$  of the first new SH-wave in the plate

starts at some value of  $kd \sim 4.4$  and approaches the velocity  $V_{BGM}$  when the value of the normalized plate thickness kd goes to infinity. Also, the velocity  $V_{new2}$  of the second new SH-wave starts with  $V_{min}/V_{tem} \sim 0.877$  at kd = 0 and can reach  $V_{BGM}/V_{tem}$ at a large value of the nondimensional parameter kd. This fundamental mode cannot exist below the minimum value of  $V_{min}/V_{tem} \sim 0.877$ . It is clearly seen in figure II.1 that only single modes called the fundamental modes can exist below the  $V_{tem}$ .



**Figure II.1.** The fundamental modes' dispersion relations, where the normalized velocities  $V_{new1}/V_{tem}$  (black) and  $V_{new2}/V_{tem}$  (grey) are defined by equations (II.14) and (II.16), respectively;  $K_{em}^2 = 0.3$ .

The higher-order modes of the new dispersive SH-waves are shown in figures II.2 and II.3. It is expected that all the higher-order modes start at a very small value of  $kd \rightarrow 0$  when all the velocities of the first and second new SH-waves go up to some infinitely large values, see figure II.3. Also, it is transparent that the velocities of all the higher-order modes shown in figure II.2 can approach the SH-BAW velocity  $V_{tem}$  when the dimensionless parameter kd achieves infinity. However, this is not true for the first higher-order mode shown by the dotted black line in the figure. It is obvious that this first higher-order mode connects with the corresponding fundamental mode about the SH-BAW velocity  $V_{tem}$  when the value of the parameter kd is by about 4.4. Thus, it is possible that this first higher-order mode can be also

called the fundamental mode due to this connection. Such peculiarity is absent for the other higher-order modes shown by the dotted grey lines in both the figures. This occurs due to the fact that the fundamental mode shown by the grey solid line in figure II.1 cannot reach the value of the SH-BAW velocity  $V_{tem}$  and approaches the SH-SAW velocity  $V_{BGM}$ .



**Figure II.2.** The higher-order modes' dispersion relations, where the normalized velocities  $V_{new1}/V_{tem}$  (black) and  $V_{new2}/V_{tem}$  (grey) are defined by equations (II.15) and (II.17), respectively;  $K_{em}^2 = 0.3$ .



**Figure II.3.** The beginnings of the first three higher-order modes, where the normalized velocities  $V_{new1}/V_{tem}$  (black) and  $V_{new2}/V_{tem}$  (grey) are defined by equations (II.15) and (II.17), respectively;  $K_{em}^2 = 0.3$ .

It is possible to investigate the case of the other electrical and magnetic boundary conditions applied to the free surfaces of the piezoelectromagnetic plate. This work studies the cases of the homogeneous boundary conditions when the same set of the boundary conditions is used for both the upper and lower free surfaces. Therefore, the following chapters acquaint the reader with the other possibilities.

# **Chapter III**

### The Electrically Open and Magnetically Closed Boundary Conditions

This chapter studies the second possible case of the electrical and magnetic boundary conditions. In the homogeneous case, the same boundary conditions are utilized at the upper and lower surfaces of the piezoelectromagnetic plate. The mechanical boundary condition is the mechanically free surface, the electrical boundary condition is the electrically open surface ( $D_3 = 0$ ), and the magnetic boundary condition is the magnetically closed surface ( $B_3 = 0$ ). It is thought that it is convenient to exploit the weight factors  $F_{01}$ ,  $F_{02}$ ,  $F_{03}$ , and  $F_{04}$ . For the mechanical boundary condition, it is natural to use equation (II.1) from the previous chapter for the upper surface at  $x_3 = + d$  and equation (II.4) for the lower surface at  $x_3 = - d$ . Also, equations (I.93) and (I.108) from the last subsection of Chapter I are likely for the electrical boundary condition and equations (I.99) and (I.114) are suitable for the magnetic one.

For the upper surface at  $x_3 = +d$ , three homogeneous equations corresponding to the mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions read:

$$\left( e \varphi^{0(1)} + h \psi^{0(1)} \right) \left[ F_{01} \sinh(kd) + F_{02} \cosh(kd) \right] + b \left( C U^{0(5)} + e \varphi^{0(5)} + h \psi^{0(5)} \right) \left[ F_{03} \sinh(bkd) + F_{04} \cosh(bkd) \right] = 0$$
 (III.1)

$$(\varepsilon\varphi^{0(1)} + \alpha\psi^{0(1)})[F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd)] - b(eU^{0(5)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(5)} - \alpha\psi^{0(5)})[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0$$
(III.2)

$$\left( \alpha \varphi^{0(1)} + \mu \psi^{0(1)} \right) \left[ F_{01} \sinh(kd) + F_{02} \cosh(kd) \right] - b \left( h U^{0(5)} - \alpha \varphi^{0(5)} - \mu \psi^{0(5)} \right) \left[ F_{03} \sinh(bkd) + F_{04} \cosh(bkd) \right] = 0$$
 (III.3)

These three homogeneous equations for the lower free surface at  $x_3 = -d$  can be written in the following forms:

$$\left( e\varphi^{0^{(1)}} + h\psi^{0^{(1)}} \right) \left[ F_{01} \sinh(kd) - F_{02} \cosh(kd) \right] + b \left( CU^{0^{(5)}} + e\varphi^{0^{(5)}} + h\psi^{0^{(5)}} \right) \left[ F_{03} \sinh(bkd) - F_{04} \cosh(bkd) \right] = 0$$
 (III.4)

$$\left( \varepsilon \varphi^{0(1)} + \alpha \psi^{0(1)} \right) \left[ F_{01} \sinh(kd) - F_{02} \cosh(kd) \right] - b \left( e U^{0(5)} - \varepsilon \varphi^{0(5)} - \alpha \psi^{0(5)} \right) \left[ F_{03} \sinh(bkd) - F_{04} \cosh(bkd) \right] = 0$$
 (III.5)

$$\left( \alpha \varphi^{0(1)} + \mu \psi^{0(1)} \right) \left[ F_{01} \sinh(kd) - F_{02} \cosh(kd) \right] - b \left( h U^{0(5)} - \alpha \varphi^{0(5)} - \mu \psi^{0(5)} \right) \left[ F_{03} \sinh(kd) - F_{04} \cosh(kd) \right] = 0$$
 (III.6)

The existence of two different sets of the eigenvectors is the peculiarity that can complicate the theoretical investigations of the SH-wave propagation in the piezoelectromagnetic plate. It is obvious that it is necessary to separately treat each case. Therefore, the following three subsections respectively study the cases when only the first eigenvectors, only the second eigenvectors, and the first and second eigenvectors are used.

### **III.1.** The first eigenvectors

Exploiting the first eigenvectors defined by equations (I.66) and (I.67), it is possible to significantly simplify the equations written above. Indeed, it is useful for this case to introduce the following equalities:

$$\varepsilon\varphi^{0(1)} + \alpha\psi^{0(1)} = \varepsilon\alpha - \alpha\varepsilon = 0, \ eU^{0(5)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(5)} - \alpha\psi^{0(5)} = \frac{\alpha\varepsilon^2 - \varepsilon eh}{CK_{em}^2} + \frac{\varepsilon eh}{CK_{em}^2} - \alpha\varepsilon - \frac{\alpha\varepsilon^2}{CK_{em}^2} + \varepsilon\alpha = 0$$
(III.7)

$$\alpha \varphi^{0(1)} + \mu \psi^{0(1)} = \alpha^2 - \varepsilon \mu, \ h U^{0(5)} - \alpha \varphi^{0(5)} - \mu \psi^{0(5)} = \frac{\alpha \varepsilon h - \varepsilon h^2}{CK_{em}^2} + \frac{\alpha \varepsilon h}{CK_{em}^2} - \alpha^2 - \frac{\mu \varepsilon^2}{CK_{em}^2} + \varepsilon \mu = 0$$
(III.8)

With equalities (III.7) and (III.8), it is flagrant that equations (III.2) and (III.5) can be excluded from the further consideration in this subsection. So, equations

(III.1) and (III.3) for the upper surface and equations (III.4) and (III.6) for the lower surface can be composed in the following forms, using relation (II.9) from the previous chapter:

$$F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd) + b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} [F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (\text{III.9})$$

$$(\epsilon \mu - \alpha^2) [F_{01} \sinh(kd) + F_{02} \cosh(kd)] = 0$$
 (III.10)

$$F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd) + b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} [F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (\text{III.11})$$

$$\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2\right)\left[F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right] = 0 \quad \text{(III.12)}$$

It is apparent that it is convenient to divide both equations (III.10) and (III.12) by  $(\varepsilon \mu - \alpha^2)$ . Then, it is natural to subtract equation (III.10) from equation (III.9) and equation (III.12) from equation (III.11). As a result, equations (III.9) and (III.11) can be written in the following simplified forms:

$$F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd) = 0$$
 (III.13)

$$F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd) = 0$$
 (III.14)

It is blatant that equations (III.13) and (III.14) can give the following equation for the determination of the phase velocity  $V_{ph}$  of the plate SH-wave:

$$\sinh\left(kd\sqrt{1-(V_{ph}/V_{tem})^{2}}\right) = 0$$
 (III.15)

However, equation (III.15) has only single suitable solution such as  $V_{ph} = V_{tem}$  at any value of the dimensionless parameter *kd*. This is true because the function such as the hyperbolic sine can be equal to zero when the argument equals to zero. This means that the SH-BAW with the speed  $V_{tem}$  can propagate in the piezoelectromagnetic plate at any normalized plate thickness *kd*, but *kd* = 0 because
the plate should have nonzero thickness. The solution such as  $V_{ph} = V_{tem}$  for equation (III.15) means that any dispersion relation, namely the dependence of the phase velocity  $V_{ph}$  on the parameter kd cannot exist below the velocity  $V_{tem}$  of the SH-BAW coupled with both the electrical and magnetic potentials.

For this case, it is also possible to discuss the complete parameters defined by expressions (I.78), (I.79), and (I.80) from the ninth subsection of Chapter I. These parameters depend on the unknown weight factors  $F_{01}$ ,  $F_{02}$ ,  $F_{03}$ , and  $F_{04}$ . Utilizing b = 0 and equations (III.13) and (III.14), these weight factors can be found in the following forms:

$$F_{01} = F_{02} = 0$$
,  $F_{03} = \cosh(bkd) = 1$ ,  $F_{04} = \sinh(bkd) = 0$  (III.16)

On the other hand, equations (III.13) and (III.14) can be rewritten for the case when the phase velocity  $V_{ph}$  is larger than the SH-BAW speed  $V_{tem}$ . For this case, sine and cosine are used instead of the corresponding hyperbolic functions. Therefore, these equations read:

$$F_{03}j\sin(b_1kd) + F_{04}\cos(b_1kd) = 0$$
 (III.17)

$$F_{03}j\sin(b_1kd) - F_{04}\cos(b_1kd) = 0$$
 (III.18)

where

$$b_1 = \sqrt{(V_{ph}/V_{tem})^2 - 1}$$
(III.19)

Consequently, the system of two homogeneous equations (III.17) and (III.18) gives the following dispersion relation for the determination of the phase velocity  $V_{new3}$  of the third new SH-wave propagating in the piezoelectromagnetic plate:

$$2\sin(b_1kd)\cos(b_1kd) = \sin(2b_1kd) = 0 \qquad (III.20)$$

It is clearly seen in equation (III.20) that for this case of  $V_{ph} > V_{tem}$ , an infinite number of modes of dispersive SH-waves can exist because sine is a periodic function. Therefore, the velocity  $V_{new3}$  of the third new SH-wave can be expressed as follows:

$$V_{new3} = V_{tem} \sqrt{1 + \left(\frac{n\pi}{2kd}\right)^2}, n = 1, 2, 3, ...$$
 (III.21)

It is worth noting that in definition (III.21) n = 0 gives  $V_{ph} = V_{tem}$  at any value of kd. So, this is the case of the nondispersive SH-wave that is excluded in definition (III.21).

In this case, the weight factors  $F_{01}$ ,  $F_{02}$ ,  $F_{03}$ , and  $F_{04}$  can have the following likely values to deal with the real complete parameters in equations (I.78), (I.79), and (I.80):

$$F_{01} = F_{02} = 0$$
,  $F_{03} = \cos(b_1 kd)$ ,  $F_{04} = j\sin(b_1 kd)$  (III.22)

For  $V_{ph} > V_{tem}$ , figure III.1 shows several modes of the dispersive new SH-wave propagating in the piezoelectromagnetic plate in the case of the homogeneous boundary conditions at both the upper and lower surfaces of the plate. The values of the normalized velocity  $V_{new3}/V_{tem}$  of the third new SH-wave are calculated with formula (II.21) and shown by the black dotted lines in the figure. It is blatant that the normalized velocity  $V_{new3}/V_{tem}$  for each mode starts with an infinite value at  $kd \rightarrow 0$ and approaches unity when  $kd \rightarrow \infty$ , where k is the wavenumber in the propagation direction and d is the half-thickness of the piezoeletromagnetic plate as shown in figure 1 in Introduction.

It is worth noticing that the dispersion relations in figure III.1 are valid for any value of the CMEMC  $K_{em}^2$ . It is expected that the nondimensional value of the

CMEMC can be changed from zero to unity. It is also assumed that the CMEMC value can equal to zero for nonzero values of the material constants such as e, h, and  $\alpha$ . Indeed, the CMEMC value can have a negative sign for the case when a left-handed material (metamaterial) is studied. Such metamaterials can possess both  $\mu < 0$  and  $\varepsilon < 0$ . This can result in  $K_{em}^2 < 0$ , see formula (I.53) in Chapter I. However, for the other cases when only either  $\mu < 0$  or  $\varepsilon < 0$  there is a probability that  $K_{em}^2 = 0$  can occur. For zero value of the CMEMC when  $V_{tem} = V_{t4}$ , it is convenient to use the velocity  $V_{t4}$  defined by the first formula in expressions (I.53).



**Figure III.1.** The higher-order modes, where the normalzed velocity  $V_{new3}/V_{tem}$  is defined by equation (III.21).

## III.2. The second eigenvectors

Employing the second eigenvectors defined by equations (I.69) and (I.70), one can find that

$$\varepsilon\varphi^{0(1)} + \alpha\psi^{0(1)} = \varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}, \ eU^{0(5)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(5)} - \alpha\psi^{0(5)} = \frac{\mu e^{2} - \alpha eh}{CK_{em}^{2}} + \frac{\varepsilon h^{2}}{CK_{em}^{2}} - \varepsilon\mu - \frac{\alpha eh}{CK_{em}^{2}} + \alpha^{2} = 0$$
(III.23)

$$\alpha \varphi^{0(1)} + \mu \psi^{0(1)} = \alpha \mu - \mu \alpha = 0, \ h U^{0(5)} - \alpha \varphi^{0(5)} - \mu \psi^{0(5)} = \frac{e \mu h - \alpha h^2}{C K_{em}^2} + \frac{\alpha h^2}{C K_{em}^2} - \alpha \mu - \frac{e \mu h}{C K_{em}^2} + \alpha \mu = 0$$
(III.24)

These values of the second eigenvectors written above lead to the following four homogeneous equations:

$$F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd) + b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} [F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (\text{III.25})$$

$$\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2\right)\left[F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right] = 0 \quad \text{(III.26)}$$

$$F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd) + b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} [F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (\text{III.27})$$

$$\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2\right)\left[F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right] = 0 \quad \text{(III.28)}$$

It is clearly seen that these four equations written above are identical to four equations from (III.9) to (III.12) written in the previous subsection. So, it is flagrant that the second eigenvectors and relations (III.23) and (III.24) actually lead to the same solution defined by expression (III.21) in the previous subsection. The dispersion relations for the case of  $V_{ph} > V_{tem}$  are shown in figure III.1 which shows the behavior of the higher-order modes because the fundamental mode does not exist for the case of  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$ .

#### **III.3.** The first and second eigenvectors

This subsection treats the third possible case when first eigenvectors (I.66) and (I.67) are used for the upper free surface of the plate and second eigenvectors (I.69) and (I.70) are utilized for the lower free surface. It is thought that the converse configuration must give the same results for the case of the homogeneous boundary conditions because the upper and lower surfaces are identical. It is obvious that for the upper surface, equations (III.9) and (III.10) must be considered. For the lower

surface, equations (III.27) and (III.28) must be chosen. It is flagrant that in this case of the first eigenvectors for the upper surface and the second eigenvectors for the lower surface, the results will be the same to those obtained in the first subsection because equations from (III.9) to (III.12) are identical to equations from (III.25) to (III.28).

## **Chapter IV**

### The Electrically Open and Magnetically Open Boundary Conditions

It was demonstrated in Chapters II and III that the exploitation of different electrical and magnetic boundary conditions can lead to different results. The electrical and magnetic boundary conditions used in these two chapters soundly result in the existence of the certain solutions which do not depend on the used eigenvectors. This chapter studies the SH-wave propagation in the transversely isotropic piezoelectromagnetic plate when the following mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions are utilized for both the upper and lower free surfaces of the plate: mechanically free ( $\sigma_{32} = 0$ ), electrically open ( $D_3 = 0$ ), and magnetically open ( $\psi = 0$ ) surface. Therefore, it is natural to use suitable equations obtained in the previous two chapters. For the upper free surface at  $x_3 = + d$ , equations (II.1), (III.2), and (II.3) are the suitable three homogeneous equations corresponding to three boundary conditions. For the lower free surface at  $x_3 = - d$ , equations (II.4), (III.5), and (II.6) are the suitable ones. These six homogeneous equations are written with the weight factors  $F_{01}$ ,  $F_{02}$ ,  $F_{03}$ , and  $F_{04}$  for convenience and defined below.

At  $x_3 = + d$ , the mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions are respectively written as follows:

$$(e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)})[F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd)] + b(CU^{0(5)} + e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)})[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0$$
 (IV.1)

$$(\varepsilon\varphi^{0(1)} + \alpha\psi^{0(1)})[F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd)] - b(eU^{0(5)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(5)} - \alpha\psi^{0(5)})[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0$$
 (IV.2)

$$[F_{01}\cosh(kd) + F_{02}\sinh(kd)]\psi^{0(1)} + [F_{03}\cosh(bkd) + F_{04}\sinh(bkd)]\psi^{0(5)} = 0 \text{ (IV.3)}$$

For the lower free surface at  $x_3 = -d$ , three homogeneous equations corresponding to three boundary conditions can be transformed as follows:

$$(e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)})[F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)] + b(CU^{0(5)} + e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)})[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0$$
 (IV.4)

$$(\varepsilon\varphi^{0(1)} + \alpha\psi^{0(1)})[F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)] - b(eU^{0(5)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(5)} - \alpha\psi^{0(5)})[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0$$
 (IV.5)

$$[F_{01}\cosh(kd) - F_{02}\sinh(kd)]\psi^{0(1)} + [F_{03}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\sinh(bkd)]\psi^{0(5)} = 0 \text{ (IV.6)}$$

Using the eigenvector components, these six homogeneous equations can be further transformed. Therefore, the following subsections deal with the different cases when the different eigenvectors are utilized.

### **IV.1.** The first eigenvectors

Exploitation of the first eigenvectors defined by expressions (I.66) and (I.67) means that relations (II.10) and (III.7) must be accounted for the six homogeneous equations written above. Employing relations (II.9) and (II.10) for equations (IV.1) and (IV.4), the last two equations can be transformed into the following forms:

$$F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd) + b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} [F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (\text{IV.7})$$

$$F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd) + b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} [F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (IV.8)$$

Using expressions (III.7), equations (IV.2) and (IV.5) can be excluded from the further considerations in this subsection because they are vanishing. Utilizing the first eigenvectors defined by expressions (I.66) and (I.67), equations (IV.3) and (IV.6) can be composed as follows:

$$F_{01}\cosh(kd) + F_{02}\sinh(kd) + \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{K_{em}^2} [F_{03}\cosh(bkd) + F_{04}\sinh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (\text{IV.9})$$
  
$$F_{01}\cosh(kd) - F_{02}\sinh(kd) + \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{K_{em}^2} [F_{03}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\sinh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (\text{IV.10})$$

where  $K_e^2$  represents the coefficient of the electromechanical coupling (CEMC). Unlike the material characteristic of the two-phase materials such as the CMEMC  $K_{em}^2$ , the CEMC  $K_e^2$  is the material characteristic of a single-phase material such as a pure piezoelectrics and can be defined by the following expression [100, 101]:

$$K_e^2 = \frac{e^2}{C\varepsilon}$$
(IV.11)

It is natural to further transform the first pair of equations (IV.7) and (IV.8) and the second pair of equations (IV.9) and (IV.10). These transformations can be done in the similar manner completed in Chapter II. First, it is possible to treat equations (IV.7) and (IV.8). It is possible to add equation (IV.8) to equation (IV.7). The resulting equation can be divided by  $\frac{1}{2}$  and then subtracted from equation (IV.8). The same simplifications can be carried out with equations (IV.9) and (IV.10). As a result, these four equations can be grouped into two independent pairs, of which the first pair consists of two equations only with the weight factors  $F_{01}$  and  $F_{03}$ , but the second pair of equations is coupled with the weight factors  $F_{02}$  and  $F_{04}$ . Thus, the first system of two homogeneous equations can be introduced in the following forms:

$$F_{01}\cosh(kd) + \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{K_{em}^2} F_{03}\cosh(bkd) = 0$$
 (IV.12)

$$F_{01}\sinh(kd) + b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2}F_{03}\sinh(bkd) = 0$$
 (IV.13)

The second system of two homogeneous equations can be written as follows:

$$F_{02}\cosh(kd) + b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2}F_{04}\cosh(bkd) = 0$$
 (IV.14)

$$F_{02}\sinh(kd) + \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{K_{em}^2}F_{04}\sinh(bkd) = 0$$
 (IV.15)

These four equations are valid for the case when the phase velocity  $V_{ph}$  is smaller than the SH-BAW speed  $V_{tem}$ . It is evident that the first pair of these four equations written above can reveal the velocity  $V_{new4}$  of the fourth new SH-wave propagating in the plate. Indeed, equations (IV.12) and (IV.13) actually lead to the following dispersion relation:

$$\frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tanh(kd) - \sqrt{1 - (V_{new4}/V_{tem})^2} \tanh(kd\sqrt{1 - (V_{new4}/V_{tem})^2}) = 0 \qquad (IV.16)$$

Using equation (IV.12), the weight factors are defined as follows:

$$F_{02} = F_{04} = 0, \ F_{01} = \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{K_{em}^2} \cosh(bkd), \ F_{03} = -\cosh(kd)$$
(IV.17)

Considering the second pair of equations (IV.14) and (IV.15), the velocity  $V_{new5}$  of the fifth new SH-wave propagating in the plate can be revealed. The corresponding dispersion relation reads:

$$\sqrt{1 - (V_{new5}/V_{tem})^2} \tanh(kd) - \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tanh(kd\sqrt{1 - (V_{new5}/V_{tem})^2}) = 0 \qquad (IV.18)$$

Utilizing equation (IV.14), the weight factors can be determined as follows:

$$F_{01} = F_{03} = 0, \ F_{02} = b \frac{1 + K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} \cosh(bkd), \ F_{04} = -\cosh(kd)$$
 (IV.19)

Following the results obtained in Chapter II, it is possible to mention that the fundamental modes of the first and second new SH-waves shown in figure II.1 are calculated with dispersion relations (II.14) and (II.16), respectively. It was discussed in Chapter II that the velocities of both the new SH-waves approach surface BGM-wave [100, 101, 105, 106, 107] for a large value of the dimensionless plate thickness *kd*. Dispersion relation (IV.18) qualitatively looks like dispersion relation (II.14) with the single significant difference such that the parameter  $K_e^2$  defined by expression (IV.11) is absent in equation (II.14). The same difference can be found when dispersion relations (II.16) and (IV.16) are analyzed for comparison. Therefore, the fundamental modes of the fourth and fifth new SH-waves defined by dispersion relations (IV.16) and (IV.18) can also approach some surface SH-wave at  $kd \rightarrow \infty$ . This surface SH-wave is called the piezomagnetic exchange surface Melkumyan wave or PMESM wave [105]. The surface PMESM-wave was first discovered by Melkumyan [107] in 2007 and also studied in Refs. [100, 101, 105, 106]. The speed of the nondispersive PMESM-wave is explicitly defined by the following formula:

$$V_{PMESM} = V_{tem} \left[ 1 - \left( \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \right)^2 \right]^{1/2}$$
(IV.20)

It is also indispensable to study the case when  $V_{ph} > V_{tem}$  occurs. Exploiting expression (III.19) from the previous chapter and the wellknown formulae such as  $\cosh(bkd) = \cos(b_1kd)$  and  $\sinh(bkd) = j\sin(b_1kd)$ , equations (IV.12) and (IV.13) can be readily transformed into the following forms:

$$F_{01}\cosh(kd) + \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{K_{em}^2} F_{03}\cos(b_1kd) = 0$$
 (IV.21)

$$F_{01}\sinh(kd) - b_1 \frac{1 + K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} F_{03}\sin(b_1kd) = 0$$
 (IV.22)

As a result, dispersion relation (IV.16) for the determination of the velocity  $V_{new4}$ of the fourth new SH-wave can be rewritten for the case of  $V_{ph} > V_{tem}$  in the following form:

$$\frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tanh(kd) + \tan\left(kd\sqrt{(V_{new4}/V_{tem})^2 - 1}\right)\sqrt{(V_{new4}/V_{tem})^2 - 1} = 0$$
(IV.23)

Also, the weight factors for the case of equations from (IV.21) to (IV.23) read:

$$F_{02} = F_{04} = 0$$
,  $F_{01} = \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{K_{em}^2} \cos(b_1 k d)$ ,  $F_{03} = -\cosh(k d)$  (IV.24)

where the parameter  $b_1$  is defined by expression (III.19).

Concerning the case of  $V_{ph} > V_{tem}$ , it is also possible to transform the second pair of equations (IV.14) and (IV.15). These equations can be transformed into the following forms:

$$F_{02}\cosh(kd) + jb_1 \frac{1 + K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} F_{04}\cos(b_1kd) = 0$$
 (IV.25)

$$F_{02}\sinh(kd) + j\frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{K_{em}^2}F_{04}\sin(b_1kd) = 0 \qquad (IV.26)$$

Consequently, the velocity  $V_{new5}$  of the fifth new SH-wave propagating in the plate can be revealed for the case of  $V_{ph} > V_{tem}$  by utilizing the following modified form of dispersion relation (IV.18):

$$\tanh(kd)\sqrt{(V_{news}/V_{tem})^2 - 1} - \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tan\left(kd\sqrt{(V_{news}/V_{tem})^2 - 1}\right) = 0 \qquad (IV.27)$$

The corresponding weight factors are defined by

$$F_{01} = F_{03} = 0$$
,  $F_{02} = b_1 \frac{1 + K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} \cos(b_1 k d)$ ,  $F_{04} = j \cosh(k d)$  (IV.28)

The weight factor  $F_{04}$  in expressions (IV.28) is chosen imaginary because such choice allow the complete mechanical displacement (I.78), complete electrical potential (I.79), and complete magnetic potential (I.80) to stay real parameters.

#### **IV.2.** The second eigenvectors

In the case of the first and second eigenvectors, equations (IV.1) and (IV.4) can be transformed into the same forms, see equations from (II.9) to (II.11). For the case of the second eigenvectors defined by expressions (I.69) and (I.70), equations (IV.7) and (IV.8) from the previous subsection can be used and multiplied by  $\varepsilon\mu$  for the further transformations. So, they read:

$$\epsilon\mu[F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd)] + \epsilon\mu b \frac{1 + K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} [F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (IV.29)$$

$$\epsilon \mu [F_{01} \sinh(kd) - F_{02} \cosh(kd)] + \epsilon \mu b \frac{1 + K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} [F_{03} \sinh(bkd) - F_{04} \cosh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (\text{IV.30})$$

Exploiting expressions (III.23), equations (IV.2) and (IV.5) can be written in the following forms for clearance:

$$(\epsilon\mu - \alpha^2)[F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd)] + 0 \times [F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0 \qquad (IV.31)$$

$$(\varepsilon \mu - \alpha^2) [F_{01} \sinh(kd) - F_{02} \cosh(kd)] + 0 \times [F_{03} \sinh(bkd) - F_{04} \cosh(bkd)] = 0$$
 (IV.32)

Utilizing second eigenvectors (I.69) and (I.70), equations (IV.3) and (IV.6) multiplied by the electromagnetic constant  $\alpha$  read:

$$-\alpha^{2} [F_{01} \cosh(kd) + F_{02} \sinh(kd)] - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} [F_{03} \cosh(bkd) + F_{04} \sinh(bkd)] = 0$$
(IV.33)

$$-\alpha^{2}[F_{01}\cosh(kd) - F_{02}\sinh(kd)] - \alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}[F_{03}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\sinh(bkd)] = 0$$
(IV.34)

In equations (IV.33) and (IV.34) there is the parameter  $K_{\alpha}^2$  also used in Refs. [100, 101, 102]. It couples together the third term with electromagnetic constants  $\alpha$  in the numerator of the CMEMC defined by the second expression in definitions (I.53) and the second term in the denominator. This material characteristic is therefore defined by:

$$K_{\alpha}^{2} = \frac{\alpha e h}{C \alpha^{2}} = \frac{e h}{C \alpha}$$
(IV.35)

Because of the fact that there are only four unknown weight factors  $F_{01}$ ,  $F_{02}$ ,  $F_{03}$ , and  $F_{04}$ , it is blatant that it is convenient to deal with four homogeneous equations instead of the first six equations written above in this subsection. To reduce the number of equations from six to four, it is natural to properly transform equations (IV.29), (IV.30), (IV.33), and (IV.34). For this purpose, it is possible to treat the first pair of equations (IV.29) and (IV.33). It is obvious that each of these two equations must have the same first term which must be equal to the first term in equation (IV.31). Accounting equation (IV.33) for several simple transformations of equation (IV.29), the last equation can be finally introduced in the following form:

$$\begin{aligned} & \left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\right)\left[F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right] + \varepsilon\mu b \frac{1 + K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\left[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right] \\ & - \alpha^{2}\left[F_{01}(\cosh(kd) - \sinh(kd)) + F_{02}(\sinh(kd) - \cosh(kd))\right] \end{aligned} \tag{IV.36} \\ & - \alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\left[F_{03}\cosh(bkd) + F_{04}\sinh(bkd)\right] = 0 \end{aligned}$$

Accounting equation (IV.29) for several simple transformations of equation (IV.33), the last equation can be obtained in the same form written above in equation (IV.36).

It is overt that the same transformations can be done with the second pair of two equations (IV.30) and (IV.34). Indeed, these two equations can be separately transformed into the following form:

$$\begin{aligned} & \left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\right)\left[F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right] + \varepsilon\mu b \frac{1 + K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\left[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right] \\ & - \alpha^{2}\left[F_{01}(\cosh(kd) - \sinh(kd)) - F_{02}(\sinh(kd) - \cosh(kd))\right] \\ & - \alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\left[F_{03}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\sinh(bkd)\right] = 0 \end{aligned}$$
(IV.37)

So, the resulting system of four homogeneous equations (IV.31), (IV.32), (IV.36), and (IV.37) with four unknown weight factors  $F_{01}$ ,  $F_{02}$ ,  $F_{03}$ , and  $F_{04}$  must be further treated. It this set of four equations, it is also necessary to account the fact that  $F_{01} = F_{02} = 0$ . This equality is clearly seen in equations (IV.31) and (IV.32). Therefore, equations (IV.31) and (IV.37) can be rewritten in the following simplified forms:

$$F_{03}\left(\epsilon\mu b \frac{1+K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\sinh(bkd) - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\cosh(bkd)\right)$$
(IV.38)  
+ $F_{04}\left(\epsilon\mu b \frac{1+K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\cosh(bkd) - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\sinh(bkd)\right) = 0$   
= $F_{03}\left(\epsilon\mu b \frac{1+K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\sinh(bkd) - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\cosh(bkd)\right)$ (IV.39)  
 $-F_{04}\left(\epsilon\mu b \frac{1+K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\cosh(bkd) - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\sinh(bkd)\right) = 0$ 

It is clearly seen in equations (IV.38) and (IV.39) that they have only the single difference such as the sign before the weight factor  $F_{04}$ . As a result, the following dispersion relation for the determination of the velocity  $V_{new6}$  of the sixth new SH-wave propagating in the plate can be obtained by using equation (IV.38) or (IV.39):

$$\sqrt{1 - (V_{new6}/V_{tem})^2} \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - (V_{new6}/V_{tem})^2}\right) - \frac{\alpha^2}{\epsilon\mu} \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_{\alpha}^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} = 0 \qquad (IV.40)$$

$$F_{01} = F_{02} = F_{04} = 0, \ F_{03} = 1$$
 (IV.41)

It is also flagrant that equations (IV.38) and (IV.39) lead to the following second dispersion relation for the determination of the velocity  $V_{new7}$  of the seventh new SH-wave that is written with the corresponding weight factors as follows:

$$\sqrt{1 - (V_{new7}/V_{lem})^2} - \frac{\alpha^2}{\epsilon\mu} \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_{\alpha}^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - (V_{new7}/V_{lem})^2}\right) = 0 \qquad (IV.42)$$

$$F_{01} = F_{02} = F_{03} = 0, \ F_{04} = 1$$
 (IV.43)

It is worth noting that dispersion relations (IV.40) and (IV.42) are valid for the case of  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$ . Thus, these dispersion relations reveal the fundamental modes. These zero-order modes can exist in this case because the corresponding SH-SAW discovered by the author in previous work [101] can propagate with the velocity defined by expression (163) in book [101], see also expression (5) and (6) in paper [105] available on-line for an open access. However, this SH-SAW has a peculiarity such that this SH-SAW speed is slightly smaller than the SH-BAW speed  $V_{tem}$ . So, the value of this SH-SAW velocity is situated significantly closer to the value of the SH-BAW velocity  $V_{tem}$  in comparison with the other SH-SAWs mentioned in the previous subsection, Chapter II, and the following chapter.

In the case of  $V_{ph} > V_{tem}$ , dispersion relations (IV.40) and (IV.42) are respectively transformed into the following forms:

$$\tan\left(kd\sqrt{(V_{new6}/V_{tem})^2 - 1}\right)\sqrt{(V_{new6}/V_{tem})^2 - 1} + \frac{\alpha^2}{\varepsilon\mu}\frac{K_{em}^2 - K_{\alpha}^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} = 0 \qquad (IV.44)$$

$$\sqrt{(V_{new7}/V_{lem})^2 - 1} - \frac{\alpha^2}{\epsilon\mu} \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_{\alpha}^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tan\left(kd\sqrt{(V_{new7}/V_{lem})^2 - 1}\right) = 0 \quad (IV.45)$$

## IV.3. The first and second eigenvectors

In this case, first eigenvectors (I.66) and (I.67) are used for the upper free surface of the piezoelectromagnetic plate at  $x_3 = +d$ , and the second eigenvectors (I.69) and (I.70) are employed for the lower free surface at  $x_3 = -d$ . Therefore, equations (IV.7) and (IV.9) from the first subsection of this chapter can be borrowed for the upper surface. They read:

$$F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd) + b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2}[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (\text{IV.46})$$

$$F_{01}\cosh(kd) + F_{02}\sinh(kd) + \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{K_{em}^2}[F_{03}\cosh(bkd) + F_{04}\sinh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (\text{IV.47})$$

For the lower surface at  $x_3 = -d$  with the second eigenvectors (I.69) and (I.70), the corresponding equations are equations (IV.30), (IV.32), and (IV.34) from the previous subsection. These three homogeneous equations can be written as the following two equations:

$$\epsilon \mu [F_{01} \sinh(kd) - F_{02} \cosh(kd)] + \epsilon \mu b \frac{1 + K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} [F_{03} \sinh(bkd) - F_{04} \cosh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (IV.48)$$

$$(\epsilon \mu - \alpha^2) [F_{01} \sinh(kd) - F_{02} \cosh(kd)] + 0 \times [F_{03} \sinh(bkd) - F_{04} \cosh(bkd)] = 0 \qquad (IV.49)$$

$$-\alpha^{2} [F_{01} \cosh(kd) - F_{02} \sinh(kd)] - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} [F_{03} \cosh(bkd) - F_{04} \sinh(bkd)] = 0$$
(IV.50)

These three homogenous equations written above can be reduced to two ones. Indeed, both equations (IV.48) and (IV.50) can be separately transformed into the following form:

$$\begin{aligned} & \left( \varepsilon \mu - \alpha^2 \right) \left[ F_{01} \sinh(kd) - F_{02} \cosh(kd) \right] + \varepsilon \mu b \frac{1 + K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} \left[ F_{03} \sinh(bkd) - F_{04} \cosh(bkd) \right] \\ & - \alpha^2 \left[ F_{01} (\cosh(kd) - \sinh(kd)) - F_{02} (\sinh(kd) - \cosh(kd)) \right] \end{aligned} \tag{IV.51} \\ & - \alpha^2 \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_{\alpha}^2}{K_{em}^2} \left[ F_{03} \cosh(bkd) - F_{04} \sinh(bkd) \right] = 0 \end{aligned}$$

So, it is natural to use equation (IV.51) instead of equations (IV.48) and (IV.50) to have four homogeneous equations with four unknown weight factors  $F_{01}$ ,  $F_{02}$ ,  $F_{03}$ , and  $F_{04}$ . Using equation (IV.49), it is possible to record the following relationship between the weight factors  $F_{01}$  and  $F_{02}$ :

$$F_{01}\sinh(kd) = F_{02}\cosh(kd) \tag{IV.51}$$

Next, utilization of relation (IV.51) for equations (IV.46), (IV.47), and (IV.51) leads to the following three homogeneous equations for the determination of three weight factors:

$$F_{01}\sinh(2kd) + b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2}\cosh(kd)[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0 \qquad (IV.52)$$

$$F_{01}\cosh(2kd) + \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\cosh(kd)[F_{03}\cosh(bkd) + F_{04}\sinh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (\text{IV.53})$$
$$-\frac{\alpha^{2}}{\epsilon\mu}F_{01} + b\frac{1 + K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\cosh(kd)[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)]$$
$$-\frac{\alpha^{2}}{\epsilon\mu}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\cosh(kd)[F_{03}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\sinh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (\text{IV.54})$$

It is convenient to use the second of these three equations written above to determine  $F_{01}$  as a function of  $F_{03}$  and  $F_{04}$ . Thus, the following two homogeneous equations for determination of  $F_{03}$  and  $F_{04}$  can be obtained from equations (IV.52) and (IV.54):

$$F_{03}\left(b\tanh(bkd) - \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}}\tanh(2kd)\right)$$

$$+ F_{04}\left(b - \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}}\tanh(2kd)\tanh(bkd)\right) = 0$$

$$F_{03}\left(\frac{\alpha^{2}}{\epsilon\mu}\frac{1}{\cosh(2kd)}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} + b\tanh(bkd) - \frac{\alpha^{2}}{\epsilon\mu}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}}\right)$$

$$+ F_{04}\left(\frac{\alpha^{2}}{\epsilon\mu}\frac{1}{\cosh(2kd)}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}}\tanh(bkd) - b + \frac{\alpha^{2}}{\epsilon\mu}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}}\tanh(bkd)\right) = 0$$
(IV.55)
(IV.56)

As a result, the following complicated dispersion relation for the determination of the velocity  $V_{new8}$  of the eighth new SH-wave can be written as follows:

$$\left( \sqrt{1 - (V_{new8}/V_{tem})^2} - \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tanh(2kd) \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - (V_{new8}/V_{tem})^2}\right) \right)$$

$$\times \left( \frac{\alpha^2}{\epsilon\mu} \frac{1}{\cosh(2kd)} \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} + \sqrt{1 - (V_{new8}/V_{tem})^2} \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - (V_{new8}/V_{tem})^2}\right) - \frac{\alpha^2}{\epsilon\mu} \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_a^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \right)$$

$$- \left( \sqrt{1 - (V_{new8}/V_{tem})^2} \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - (V_{new8}/V_{tem})^2}\right) - \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tanh(2kd) \right)$$

$$\times \left( \frac{\alpha^2}{\epsilon\mu} \left( \frac{1}{\cosh(2kd)} \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} + \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_a^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \right) \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - (V_{new8}/V_{tem})^2}\right) - \sqrt{1 - (V_{new8}/V_{tem})^2} \right) = 0$$

$$(IV.57)$$

Note that dispersion relation (IV.57) is for the case of  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$  and it can be readily transformed into the corresponding dispersion relation for the case of  $V_{ph} > V_{tem}$ . This is like the previous transformations carried out several times in the previous subsections and chapters. So, it is thought that these transformations are already clear and there is no necessity to repeat them because it is necessary to save space for the following chapters. It is obvious that for  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$  there can exist only single fundamental mode and for  $V_{ph} > V_{tem}$ , an infinite number of the higher-order modes can be found because the hyperbolic tangent goes to the periodic function such as tangent. It is worth noting that obtained dispersion relation (IV.57) is for the case when all four weight factors  $F_{01}$ ,  $F_{02}$ ,  $F_{03}$ , and  $F_{04}$  can have some nonzero values. This is true because  $F_{01}$  and  $F_{02}$  are soundly found from relation (IV.51) and the other couple of the weight factors can be found from relation (IV.55) or (IV.56). However, it is possible to demonstrate that an additional dispersion relation can be also found for this mixed case when the first eigenvectors are used for the upper surface of the plate and the second eigenvectors are exploited for the lower surface. Note that this second case is for  $F_{01} = F_{02} = 0$ .

For this purpose, consider five homogeneous equations from (IV.46) to (IV.50) anew. It is possible to separately transform equations (IV.46) and (IV.47) into the same equation. These transformations are similar to those carried out for equations (IV.48) and (IV.50). So, both equation (IV.46) and (IV.47) can be led to the following form:

$$F_{03}\left(b\sinh(bkd) - \frac{\alpha^{2}}{\epsilon\mu} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}}\cosh(bkd)\right) + F_{04}\left(b\cosh(bkd) - \frac{\alpha^{2}}{\epsilon\mu} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}}\sinh(bkd)\right) = 0$$
(IV.58)

In equation (IV.58), it is already accounted that this is the case when  $F_{01} = F_{02}$ =0 and the weight factors  $F_{03}$  and  $F_{04}$  must be found. Consequently, equation (IV.51) reads as follows:

$$F_{03}\left(b\sinh(bkd) - \frac{\alpha^2}{\varepsilon\mu} \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_{\alpha}^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \cosh(bkd)\right)$$
  
$$-F_{04}\left(b\cosh(bkd) - \frac{\alpha^2}{\varepsilon\mu} \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_{\alpha}^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \sinh(bkd)\right) = 0$$
 (IV.59)

For this reason, the following dispersion relation for the determination of the velocity  $V_{new9}$  of the ninth new SH-wave is composed as follows:

$$\left(1 - \left(V_{new9}/V_{tem}\right)^{2} + \left(\frac{\alpha^{2}}{\epsilon\mu}\right)^{2} \frac{\left(K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}\right)\left(K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}\right)}{\left(1 + K_{em}^{2}\right)^{2}}\right) \tanh\left(2kd\sqrt{1 - \left(V_{new9}/V_{tem}\right)^{2}}\right) \left(IV.60\right) - \sqrt{1 - \left(V_{new9}/V_{tem}\right)^{2}} \frac{\alpha^{2}}{\epsilon\mu} \frac{2K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} = 0$$

Obtained dispersion relation (IV.60) is apt for the case of  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$ . The weight factors  $F_{03}$  and  $F_{04}$  can be found from equation (IV.58) or (IV.59). Expression (IV.60) is relatively simple and can be therefore rewritten for the case of  $V_{ph} > V_{tem}$  as follows:

$$\begin{pmatrix} 1 - (V_{new9}/V_{tem})^2 + \left(\frac{\alpha^2}{\epsilon\mu}\right)^2 \frac{(K_{em}^2 - K_e^2)(K_{em}^2 - K_\alpha^2)}{(1 + K_{em}^2)^2} \\ - \frac{\alpha^2}{\epsilon\mu} \frac{2K_{em}^2 - K_e^2 - K_\alpha^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \sqrt{(V_{new9}/V_{tem})^2 - 1} = 0 \end{cases}$$
(IV.61)

It is also possible to treat the reverse case when equations (IV.8) and (IV.10) are used for the upper surface of the piezoelectromagnetic plate and equations (IV.29), (IV.31), and (IV.33) are utilized for the lower surface. For this reverse case, equations (IV.57) and (IV.60) also represent dispersion relations. This means that all possible dispersion relations were found.

## Chapter V

### The Electrically Closed and Magnetically Closed Boundary Conditions

The previous chapter has provided dispersion relations for propagation of several new SH-waves in the piezoelectromagnetic plate when the upper and lower free surfaces of the plate are mechanically free ( $\sigma_{32} = 0$ ), electrically open ( $D_3 = 0$ ), and magnetically open ( $\psi = 0$ ) surfaces. This chapter studies the other possible case when the mechanical boundary condition remains the same, the electrical one represents the electrically closed surface ( $\varphi = 0$ ), and the magnetic one is the magnetically closed surface ( $B_3 = 0$ ).

Exploiting the weight factors  $F_{01}$ ,  $F_{02}$ ,  $F_{03}$ , and  $F_{04}$ , the mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions are respectively written for the case of the upper surface at  $x_3 = + d$  in the following forms:

$$\begin{aligned} & \left(e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)}\right)\left[F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right] \\ & + b\left(CU^{0(5)} + e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)}\right)\left[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right] = 0 \end{aligned} \tag{V.1} \\ & \left[F_{01}\cosh(kd) + F_{02}\sinh(kd)\right]\varphi^{0(1)} + \left[F_{03}\cosh(bkd) + F_{04}\sinh(bkd)\right]\varphi^{0(5)} = 0 \end{aligned} \tag{V.2} \\ & \left(\alpha\varphi^{0(1)} + \mu\psi^{0(1)}\right)\left[F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right] \\ & - b\left(hU^{0(5)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(5)} - \mu\psi^{0(5)}\right)\left[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right] = 0 \end{aligned}$$

These three homogeneous equations written above represent equations (II.1), (II.2), and (III.3) given in the second and third chapters.

For the lower free surface at  $x_3 = -d$ , three homogeneous equations corresponding to three boundary conditions can be introduced in the following forms:

$$\begin{aligned} & \left(e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)}\right) \left[F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right] \\ & + b\left(CU^{0(5)} + e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)}\right) \left[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right] = 0 \end{aligned}$$
 (V.4)

$$[F_{01}\cosh(kd) - F_{02}\sinh(kd)]\varphi^{0(1)} + [F_{03}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\sinh(bkd)]\varphi^{0(5)} = 0 \quad (V.5)$$

$$(\alpha\varphi^{0(1)} + \mu\psi^{0(1)})[F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)]$$

$$-b(hU^{0(5)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(5)} - \mu\psi^{0(5)})[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (V.6)$$

These three equations represent equations (II.4), (II.5), and (III.6) given in the second and third chapters. So, these six homogeneous equations written above must be further transformed. For this purpose, only the first eigenvectors or only the second eigenvectors, or the first and second eigenvectors can be used.

#### V.1. The first eigenvectors

The first eigenvectors are defined by expressions (I.66) and (I.67). Also, relations (II.10) and (III.7) must be accounted for the six homogeneous equations written above. It is obvious that equations (IV.7) and (IV.8) from the previous chapter are also valid here because the mechanical boundary condition remains the same. Thus, equations (V.1) and (V.4) are written as follows:

$$F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd) + b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2}[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (V.7)$$
  
$$F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd) + b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2}[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (V.8)$$

Equations (V.2) and (V.5) corresponding to the electrical boundary condition can be rewritten in the following forms, utilizing the first eigenvectors defined by expressions (I.66) and (I.67):

$$-\alpha^{2} [F_{01} \cosh(kd) + F_{02} \sinh(kd)] - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} [F_{03} \cosh(bkd) + F_{04} \sinh(bkd)] = 0$$
(V.9)

$$-\alpha^{2}[F_{01}\cosh(kd) - F_{02}\sinh(kd)] - \alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}[F_{03}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\sinh(bkd)] = 0$$
(V.10)

where both equations were multiplied by the electromagnetic constant  $\alpha$ .

Finally, equations (V.3) and (V.6) corresponding to the magnetic boundary condition can be significantly simplified by using relation (III.8) from Chapter III. Therefore, these two equations are rewritten in the following simplified forms:

$$(\alpha^{2} - \varepsilon \mu)[F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd)] - 0 \times [F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0 \qquad (V.11)$$

$$(\alpha^{2} - \epsilon \mu)[F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)] - 0 \times [F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0$$
(V.12)

It is clearly seen that equations (V.9) and (V.10) written for the electrical boundary conditions represent equations (IV.33) and (IV.34) from the second subsection of the previous chapter written for the magnetic boundary condition, respectively. Also, equations (V.11) and (V.12) written for the magnetic boundary condition represent equations (IV.31) and (IV.32) from Chapter IV written for the electrical one, respectively. As a result, it is possible to state that this case of the electrical and magnetic boundary conditions with the first eigenvectors can give the same dispersion relations (IV.40) and (IV.42) obtained in Chapter IV for the second eigenvectors. Dispersion relations (IV.40) and (IV.42) are valid for the case of  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$  when the velocities  $V_{new6}$  and  $V_{new7}$  of the sixth and seventh new SH-waves (fundamental modes) can be calculated. For the higher-order modes with  $V_{ph} > V_{tem}$ , these velocities  $V_{new6}$  and  $V_{new7}$  can be calculated with formulae (IV.44) and (IV.45).

#### V.2. The second eigenvectors

For the second eigenvectors, equations (V.7) and (V.8) corresponding to the mechanical boundary condition are also valid. This is true due to relations from (II.9) to (II.11). Using second eigenvectors (I.69) and (I.70), equations (V.2) and (V.5) corresponding to the electrical boundary condition are written as follows:

$$F_{01}\cosh(kd) + F_{02}\sinh(kd) + \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_m^2}{K_{em}^2} [F_{03}\cosh(bkd) + F_{04}\sinh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (V.13)$$
  
$$F_{01}\cosh(kd) - F_{02}\sinh(kd) + \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_m^2}{K_{em}^2} [F_{03}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\sinh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (V.14)$$

where  $K_m^2$  represents the coefficient of the magnetomechanical coupling (CMMC). Unlike the material characteristic of the two-phase materials such as the CMEMC  $K_{em}^2$ , the CMMC  $K_m^2$  is a material characteristic of a single-phase material such as a pure piezomagnetics. It can be defined by the following expression [100, 101]:

$$K_m^2 = \frac{h^2}{C\mu} \tag{V.15}$$

It is apparent that equations (V.3) and (V.6) are vanishing because there are two zero factors defined by expression (III.24) from Chapter III. Also, equations (V.13) and (V.14) look like equations (IV.9) and (IV.10) from the first subsection of the previous chapter. However there is the single significant difference such that equations (V.13) and (V.14) use the CMMC  $K_m^2$ , but not the CEMC  $K_e^2$  used in equations (IV.9) and (IV.10). So, it is possible to use  $K_m^2$  instead of  $K_e^2$  in dispersion relations (IV.9) and (IV.18) obtained in the previous chapter. Therefore, it is possible to determine the velocities  $V_{new10}$  and  $V_{new11}$  of the tenth and eleventh new SH-waves propagating in the transversely isotropic piezoelectromagnetic plate. For the fundamental modes with  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$ , these corresponding new dispersion relations respectively read:

$$\frac{K_{em}^2 - K_{m}^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tanh(kd) - \sqrt{1 - (V_{new10}/V_{tem})^2} \tanh(kd\sqrt{1 - (V_{new10}/V_{tem})^2}) = 0 \quad (V.16)$$

$$\sqrt{1 - (V_{new11}/V_{tem})^2} \tanh(kd) - \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_m^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - (V_{new11}/V_{tem})^2}\right) = 0 \qquad (V.17)$$

It is transparent that for  $kd \rightarrow \infty$ , both the velocities  $V_{new10}$  and  $V_{new11}$  of the dispersive SH-waves propagating in the plate will approach some nondispersive SH-SAW velocity recently discovered by Melkumyan [107]. This SH-SAW velocity is called the piezoelectric exchange surface Melkumyan wave or PEESM wave [105] and is defined by the following expression:

$$V_{PEESM} = V_{tem} \left[ 1 - \left( \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_m^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \right)^2 \right]^{1/2}$$
(V.18)

For the case of  $V_{ph} > V_{tem}$ , dispersion relations (V.16) and (V.17) are transformed into the following forms:

$$\frac{K_{em}^2 - K_m^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tanh(kd) - \tanh(kd\sqrt{(V_{new10}/V_{tem})^2 - 1})\sqrt{(V_{new10}/V_{tem})^2 - 1} = 0$$
 (V.19)

$$\tanh(kd)\sqrt{(V_{new11}/V_{tem})^2 - 1} - \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_m^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{(V_{new11}/V_{tem})^2 - 1}\right) = 0 \qquad (V.20)$$

It is worth noticing that dispersion relations (V.19) and (V.20) can reveal an infinite number of the higher-order modes of the new dispersive SH-waves propagating in the transversely isotropic piezoelectromagnetic plate.

#### V.3. The first and second eigenvectors

In this case, the first eigenvectors must be used for the upper surface and the second ones for the lower surface. However, it is also possible to use the reverse case when second eigenvectors are utilized for the upper surface and the first ones for the lower surface. The resulting two dispersion relations must be the same for both the cases. This is similar to the cases treated in the third subsection of the previous chapter. It is also possible even to use two dispersion relations (IV.57) and (IV.60)

obtained in Chapter IV and to change them by substituting  $K_m^2$  instead of  $K_e^2$ . It is flagrant that the resulting two new dispersion relations will represent the solutions for the case studied in this subsection. So, equation (IV.57) is transformed into the following dispersion relation for the determination of the velocity  $V_{new12}$  of the twelfth new SH-wave:

$$\left( \sqrt{1 - (V_{new12}/V_{tem})^2} - \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_m^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tanh(2kd) \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - (V_{new12}/V_{tem})^2}\right) \right)$$

$$\times \left( \frac{\alpha^2}{\varepsilon\mu} \frac{1}{\cosh(2kd)} \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_m^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} + \sqrt{1 - (V_{new12}/V_{tem})^2} \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - (V_{new12}/V_{tem})^2}\right) - \frac{\alpha^2}{\varepsilon\mu} \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_\alpha^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \right)$$

$$- \left( \frac{\alpha^2}{\varepsilon\mu} \left( \frac{1}{\cosh(2kd)} \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_m^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} + \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_\alpha^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \right) \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - (V_{new12}/V_{tem})^2}\right) - \sqrt{1 - (V_{new12}/V_{tem})^2} \right)$$

$$\times \left( \sqrt{1 - (V_{new12}/V_{tem})^2} \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - (V_{new12}/V_{tem})^2}\right) - \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_m^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tanh(2kd) \right) = 0$$

$$(V.21)$$

Analogically, equation (IV.60) is transformed into the following dispersion relation for the determination of the velocity  $V_{new13}$  of the thirteenth new SH-wave:

$$\begin{pmatrix} 1 - (V_{new13}/V_{tem})^2 + \left(\frac{\alpha^2}{\epsilon\mu}\right)^2 \frac{(K_{em}^2 - K_m^2)(K_{em}^2 - K_\alpha^2)}{(1 + K_{em}^2)^2} \\ -\sqrt{1 - (V_{new13}/V_{tem})^2} \frac{\alpha^2}{\epsilon\mu} \frac{2K_{em}^2 - K_m^2 - K_\alpha^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} = 0 \end{cases}$$
(V.22)

Obtained dispersion relations (V.21) and (V.22) are fitting for the case of the fundamental modes when  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$ . For this case, dispersion relation (V.22) reads:

$$\begin{pmatrix} 1 - (V_{new13}/V_{tem})^2 + \left(\frac{\alpha^2}{\epsilon\mu}\right)^2 \frac{(K_{em}^2 - K_m^2)(K_{em}^2 - K_\alpha^2)}{(1 + K_{em}^2)^2} \\ - \frac{\alpha^2}{\epsilon\mu} \frac{2K_{em}^2 - K_m^2 - K_\alpha^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \sqrt{(V_{new13}/V_{tem})^2 - 1} = 0 \end{cases}$$
(V.23)

## Chapter VI

## Continuity of $\varphi$ , $D_3$ , $\psi$ , and $B_3$

This chapter and four following chapters study the SH-wave propagation in the piezoelectromagnetic plate when the applied electrical and magnetic boundary conditions allow the evaluation of the influence of the material parameters of the free space (vacuum) such as the dielectric permittivity constant  $\varepsilon_0$  and the magnetic permeability constant  $\mu_0$ . The values of these vacuum material parameters are given in the tenth subsection of Chapter I, in which it was also mentioned that the value of the vacuum elastic constant is too negligible to account in the theoretical considerations. It is worth also noticing that the previous four chapters have provided the dispersion relations for several new SH-waves when the used electrical and magnetic boundary conditions allow one to avoid the consideration of the material properties of a vacuum.

So, the mechanical boundary conditions for this case are given by equations (V.1) and (V.4) from the previous chapter for the upper and lower surfaces of the plate, respectively. These two equations are already designed to exploit the weight factors  $F_{01}$ ,  $F_{02}$ ,  $F_{03}$ , and  $F_{04}$ . Also, the electrical and magnetic boundary conditions can be transformed in order to have the weight factors  $F_{01}$ ,  $F_{02}$ ,  $F_{03}$ , and  $F_{04}$ . Also, the electrical and magnetic boundary conditions can be transformed in order to have the weight factors  $F_{01}$ ,  $F_{02}$ ,  $F_{03}$ , and  $F_{04}$ . First of all, it is necessary to write the electrical and magnetic boundary conditions with the weight factors  $F^{(1)}$ ,  $F^{(2)}$ ,  $F^{(3)}$ ,  $F^{(4)}$ ,  $F^{(5)}$ , and  $F^{(6)}$  used in the eleventh subsection of Chapter I. In this subsection of the first chapter, the electrical boundary conditions such as the continuity of both the electrical potential  $\varphi$  and the electrical induction  $D_3$ , namely  $\varphi = \varphi^f$  and  $D_3 = D^f$  are defined by expressions from (I.91) to (I.96) for the upper surface, where the superscript "f" relates to the free space (vacuum). It is natural to exclude the weight factor  $F_E$  for a vacuum in expressions (I.92) and (I.95).

As a result, the following single equation corresponding to the electrical boundary conditions for the upper surface can be obtained:

$$\begin{cases} F^{(1)}k_{3}^{(1)}\exp(jk_{3}^{(1)}d) + F^{(2)}k_{3}^{(2)}\exp(jk_{3}^{(2)}d) + F^{(3)}k_{3}^{(3)}\exp(jk_{3}^{(3)}d) + F^{(4)}k_{3}^{(4)}\exp(jk_{3}^{(4)}d) \\ \times (\varepsilon\varphi^{0(1)} + \alpha\psi^{0(1)}) - \{F^{(5)}k_{3}^{(5)}\exp(jk_{3}^{(5)}d) + F^{(6)}k_{3}^{(6)}\exp(jk_{3}^{(6)}d) \} (\varepsilon U^{0(5)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(5)} - \alpha\psi^{0(5)}) \\ - jk\varepsilon_{0}\{F^{(1)}\varphi^{0(1)}\exp(jk_{3}^{(1)}d) + F^{(2)}\varphi^{0(1)}\exp(jk_{3}^{(2)}d) + F^{(3)}\varphi^{0(1)}\exp(jk_{3}^{(3)}d) \\ + F^{(4)}\varphi^{0(1)}\exp(jk_{3}^{(4)}d) + F^{(5)}\varphi^{0(5)}\exp(jk_{3}^{(5)}d) + F^{(6)}\varphi^{0(5)}\exp(jk_{3}^{(6)}d) \} = 0 \end{cases}$$
(VI.1)

Also, the magnetic boundary conditions such as the continuity of both the magnetic potential  $\psi$  and the electrical induction  $B_3$ , namely  $\psi = \psi^f$  and  $B_3 = B^f$  are defined by expressions from (I.97) to (I.102) for the upper surface. It is natural to exclude the weight factor  $F_M$  for a vacuum in expressions (I.98) and (I.101) and to write down the following single equation corresponding to the magnetic boundary conditions:

$$\begin{cases} F^{(1)}k_3^{(1)} \exp(jk_3^{(1)}d) + F^{(2)}k_3^{(2)} \exp(jk_3^{(2)}d) + F^{(3)}k_3^{(3)} \exp(jk_3^{(3)}d) + F^{(4)}k_3^{(4)} \exp(jk_3^{(4)}d) \\ \times (\alpha\varphi^{0(1)} + \mu\psi^{0(1)}) - \{F^{(5)}k_3^{(5)} \exp(jk_3^{(5)}d) + F^{(6)}k_3^{(6)} \exp(jk_3^{(6)}d) \} (hU^{0(5)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(5)} - \mu\psi^{0(5)}) \\ - jk\mu_0 \{F^{(1)}\psi^{0(1)} \exp(jk_3^{(1)}d) + F^{(2)}\psi^{0(1)} \exp(jk_3^{(2)}d) + F^{(3)}\psi^{0(1)} \exp(jk_3^{(3)}d) \\ + F^{(4)}\psi^{0(1)} \exp(jk_3^{(4)}d) + F^{(5)}\psi^{0(5)} \exp(jk_3^{(5)}d) + F^{(6)}\psi^{0(5)} \exp(jk_3^{(6)}d) \} = 0 \end{cases}$$
(VI.2)

For the case of the homogeneous boundary conditions, the electrical and magnetic boundary conditions for the lower surface are defined by expressions from (I.105) to (I.110) and from (I.111) to (I.116), respectively. For the case of  $x_3 = -d$ , they respectively read:

$$\begin{cases} F^{(1)}k_{3}^{(1)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(1)}d) + F^{(2)}k_{3}^{(2)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(2)}d) + F^{(3)}k_{3}^{(3)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(3)}d) + F^{(4)}k_{3}^{(4)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(4)}d) \\ \times (\varepsilon\varphi^{0(1)} + \alpha\psi^{0(1)}) - \left\{ F^{(5)}k_{3}^{(5)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(5)}d) + F^{(6)}k_{3}^{(6)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(6)}d) \right\} (eU^{0(5)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(5)} - \alpha\psi^{0(5)}) \\ + jk\varepsilon_{0} \left\{ F^{(1)}\varphi^{0(1)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(1)}d) + F^{(2)}\varphi^{0(1)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(2)}d) + F^{(3)}\varphi^{0(1)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(3)}d) \\ + F^{(4)}\varphi^{0(1)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(4)}d) + F^{(5)}\varphi^{0(5)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(5)}d) + F^{(6)}\varphi^{0(5)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(6)}d) \right\} = 0 \end{cases}$$
(VI.3)

and

$$\begin{cases} F^{(1)}k_{3}^{(1)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(1)}d) + F^{(2)}k_{3}^{(2)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(2)}d) + F^{(3)}k_{3}^{(3)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(3)}d) + F^{(4)}k_{3}^{(4)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(4)}d) \\ \times (\alpha\varphi^{0(1)} + \mu\psi^{0(1)}) - \left\{ F^{(5)}k_{3}^{(5)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(5)}d) + F^{(6)}k_{3}^{(6)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(6)}d) \right\} (hU^{0(5)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(5)} - \mu\psi^{0(5)}) \\ + jk\mu_{0} \left\{ F^{(1)}\psi^{0(1)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(1)}d) + F^{(2)}\psi^{0(1)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(2)}d) + F^{(3)}\psi^{0(1)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(3)}d) \\ + F^{(4)}\psi^{0(1)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(4)}d) + F^{(5)}\psi^{0(5)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(5)}d) + F^{(6)}\psi^{0(5)}\exp(-jk_{3}^{(6)}d) \right\} = 0 \end{cases}$$
(VI.4)

These four homogeneous equations written above with the weight factors  $F^{(1)}$ ,  $F^{(2)}$ ,  $F^{(3)}$ ,  $F^{(4)}$ ,  $F^{(5)}$ , and  $F^{(6)}$  must be transformed into four equations with the weight factors  $F_{01}$ ,  $F_{02}$ ,  $F_{03}$ , and  $F_{04}$ . As a result, three homogeneous equations corresponding to the mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions for the upper surface at  $x_3 = +d$  read:

$$(e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)})[F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd)] + b(CU^{0(5)} + e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)})[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0$$
(VI.5)

$$\begin{aligned} & \left(\varepsilon\varphi^{0(1)} + \alpha\psi^{0(1)}\right)\left\{F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right\} \\ & - b\left(\varepsilon U^{0(5)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(5)} - \alpha\psi^{0(5)}\right)\left\{F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right\} \end{aligned} (VI.6) \\ & + \varepsilon_{0}\left\{F_{01}\varphi^{0(1)}\cosh(kd) + F_{02}\varphi^{0(1)}\sinh(kd) + F_{03}\varphi^{0(5)}\cosh(bkd) + F_{04}\varphi^{0(5)}\sinh(bkd)\right\} = 0 \\ & \left(\alpha\varphi^{0(1)} + \mu\psi^{0(1)}\right)\left\{F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right\} \\ & - b\left(hU^{0(5)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(5)} - \mu\psi^{0(5)}\right)\left\{F_{3}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right\} \end{aligned} (VI.7) \\ & + \mu_{0}\left\{F_{01}\psi^{0(1)}\cosh(kd) + F_{02}\psi^{0(1)}\sinh(kd) + F_{03}\psi^{0(5)}\cosh(bkd) + F_{04}\psi^{0(5)}\sinh(bkd)\right\} = 0 \end{aligned}$$

For the lower free surface at  $x_3 = -d$ , three homogeneous equations corresponding to the mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions can be written in the following forms:

$$(e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)})[F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)] + b(CU^{0(5)} + e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)})[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0$$
 (VI.8)

$$\begin{aligned} & \left(\varepsilon\varphi^{0(1)} + \alpha\psi^{0(1)}\right)\left\{F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right\} \\ & - b\left(\varepsilon U^{0(5)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(5)} - \alpha\psi^{0(5)}\right)\left\{F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right\} \\ & + \varepsilon_{0}\left\{F_{01}\varphi^{0(1)}\cosh(kd) - F_{02}\varphi^{0(1)}\sinh(kd) + F_{03}\varphi^{0(5)}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\varphi^{0(5)}\sinh(bkd)\right\} = 0 \end{aligned}$$
(VI.9)

$$\begin{aligned} & \left(\alpha\varphi^{0(1)} + \mu\psi^{0(1)}\right) \left\{F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right\} \\ & - b\left(hU^{0(5)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(5)} - \mu\psi^{0(5)}\right) \left\{F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right\} \\ & + \mu_0 \left\{F_{01}\psi^{0(1)}\cosh(kd) - F_{02}\psi^{0(1)}\sinh(kd) + F_{03}\psi^{0(5)}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\psi^{0(5)}\sinh(bkd)\right\} = 0 \end{aligned}$$

$$(VI.10)$$

This system of six transformed homogeneous equations from (VI.5) to (VI.10) must be resolved to get dispersion relations for several different cases when only the first eigenvectors, only the second eigenvectors, or the first and second ones are exploited.

### VI.1. The first eigenvectors

Employing the first eigenvectors defined by expressions (I.66) and (I.67) in the first chapter for the upper surface of the plate, it is obvious that equation (VI.5) can be transformed into equation (V.7). Also, equations (VI.6) and (VI.7) written for the upper surface can be significantly simplified by using expressions (III.7) and (III.8) from the third chapter. Accordingly, transformed equations (VI.5), (VI.6), and (VI.7) read as follows:

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon(\mu+\mu_{0}) \bigg\{ F_{01} \sinh(kd) + F_{02} \cosh(kd) + b \frac{1+K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} [F_{03} \sinh(bkd) + F_{04} \cosh(bkd)] \bigg\} &= 0 \quad (\text{VI.11}) \\ &- \alpha^{2} [F_{01} \sinh(kd) + F_{02} \cosh(kd)] \\ &- \alpha^{2} [F_{01} (\cosh(kd) - \sinh(kd)) + F_{02} (\sinh(kd) - \cosh(kd))] \quad (\text{VI.12}) \\ &- \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} [F_{03} \cosh(bkd) + F_{04} \sinh(bkd)] = 0 \\ & \left( \varepsilon(\mu+\mu_{0}) - \alpha^{2} \right) [F_{01} \sinh(kd) + F_{02} \cosh(kd)] \\ &+ \varepsilon \mu_{0} \{F_{01} (\cosh(kd) - \sinh(kd)) + F_{02} (\sinh(kd) - \cosh(kd))\} \\ &+ \varepsilon \mu_{0} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} [F_{03} \cosh(bkd) + F_{04} \sinh(bkd)] = 0 \end{split}$$

For the lower free surface at  $x_3 = -d$ , the corresponding three homogeneous equations can be written in the following simplified forms:

$$\varepsilon(\mu + \mu_{0}) \Biggl\{ F_{01} \sinh(kd) - F_{02} \cosh(kd) + b \frac{1 + K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} [F_{03} \sinh(bkd) - F_{04} \cosh(bkd)] \Biggr\} = 0 \quad (VI.14)$$

$$-\alpha^{2} [F_{01} \sinh(kd) - F_{02} \cosh(kd)] \\ -\alpha^{2} [F_{01} (\cosh(kd) - \sinh(kd)) - F_{02} (\sinh(kd) - \cosh(kd))] \quad (VI.15)$$

$$-\alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{a}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} [F_{03} \cosh(bkd) - F_{04} \sinh(bkd)] = 0$$

$$(\varepsilon(\mu + \mu_{0}) - \alpha^{2}) [F_{01} \sinh(kd) - F_{02} \cosh(kd)] \\ + \varepsilon\mu_{0} \{F_{01} \cosh(kd) - \sinh(kd)) - F_{02} (\sinh(kd) - \cosh(kd))] \quad (VI.16)$$

$$+ \varepsilon\mu_{0} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} [F_{03} \cosh(bkd) - F_{04} \sinh(bkd)] = 0$$

It is clearly seen that there are three pairs of equations such as equations (VI.11) and (VI.14), equations (VI.12) and (VI.15), and equations (VI.13) and (VI.16). It is worth noticing that all of these six equations have the same dimension such as  $s^2/m^2$ . Following the transformations used in the previous chapters, it is possible to obtain two independent sets, of which each consists of three equations. The first set of three equations is coupled with the weight factors  $F_{01}$  and  $F_{03}$ . These three homogeneous equations read:

$$\varepsilon(\mu + \mu_{0})F_{01}\sinh(kd) + b\varepsilon(\mu + \mu_{0})\frac{1 + K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}F_{03}\sinh(bkd) = 0 \quad (VI.17)$$

$$-\alpha^{2}F_{01}\sinh(kd) - \alpha^{2}F_{01}(\cosh(kd) - \sinh(kd)) - \alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}F_{03}\cosh(bkd) = 0 \quad (VI.18)$$

$$\left(\varepsilon(\mu + \mu_{0}) - \alpha^{2}\right)F_{01}\sinh(kd) + \varepsilon\mu_{0}F_{01}(\cosh(kd) - \sinh(kd))$$

$$+\varepsilon\mu_{0}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}F_{03}\cosh(bkd) = 0 \quad (VI.19)$$

It is apparent that each of equations (VI.18) and (VI.19) can be represented as the following equation:

$$F_{01}\left\{\varepsilon(\mu+\mu_0)\sinh(kd) + \left(\varepsilon\mu_0+\alpha^2\right)(\cosh(kd)-\sinh(kd))\right\}$$
$$+F_{03}\left(\varepsilon\mu_0\frac{K_{em}^2-K_e^2}{K_{em}^2} + \alpha^2\frac{K_{em}^2-K_\alpha^2}{K_{em}^2}\right)\cosh(bkd) = 0$$
(VI.20)

Equation (VI.20) represent a subtraction of equation (VI.19) from (VI.18) or vice versa. Thus, equations (VI.17) and (VI.20) lead to the following dispersion relation for the determination of the velocity  $V_{new14}$  of the fourteenth new SH-wave in the piezoelectromagnetic plate when  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$ :

$$\begin{cases} \frac{\varepsilon\mu_{0} + \alpha^{2}}{\varepsilon(\mu + \mu_{0})} (\tanh(kd) - 1) - \tanh(kd) \\ \frac{\kappa_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{\varepsilon(\mu + \mu_{0})} \sqrt{1 - (V_{new14}/V_{tem})^{2}} \\ + \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2} + \alpha^{2}C_{L}^{2}(\varepsilon_{0}/\varepsilon)(K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2})}{(1 + K_{em}^{2})(1 + \mu/\mu_{0})} \tanh(kd) = 0 \end{cases}$$
(VI.21)

where  $C_L$  is the speed of light in a vacuum.

The second set of three homogeneous linear equations coupled with the weight factors  $F_{02}$  and  $F_{04}$  can be formed by subtractions of equation (VI.11) from (VI.14), equation (VI.12) from (VI.15), and equation (VI.13) from (VI.16). So, the resulting equations read:

$$\varepsilon(\mu + \mu_{0})F_{02}\cosh(kd) + b\varepsilon(\mu + \mu_{0})\frac{1 + K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}F_{04}\cosh(bkd) = 0 \quad (VI.22)$$

$$-\alpha^{2}F_{02}\cosh(kd) - \alpha^{2}F_{02}(\sinh(kd) - \cosh(kd))$$

$$-\alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}F_{04}\sinh(bkd) = 0 \quad (VI.23)$$

$$(\varepsilon(\mu + \mu_{0}) - \alpha^{2})F_{02}\cosh(kd) + \varepsilon\mu_{0}F_{02}(\sinh(kd) - \cosh(kd))$$

$$+\varepsilon\mu_{0}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}F_{04}\sinh(bkd) = 0 \quad (VI.24)$$

Similarly, each of equations (VI.23) and (VI.24) can be represented as the following equation:

$$F_{02}\left\{\varepsilon(\mu+\mu_{0})\cosh(kd)+\left(\varepsilon\mu_{0}+\alpha^{2}\right)(\sinh(kd)-\cosh(kd))\right\}$$
$$+F_{04}\left(\varepsilon\mu_{0}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{e}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}+\alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\right)\sinh(bkd)=0$$
(VI.25)

As a result, equations (VI.22) and (VI.25) solidly lead to the following dispersion relation for the determination of the velocity  $V_{new15}$  of the fifteenth new SH-wave propagating in the piezoelectromagnetic plate when  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$ :

$$\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2} + \alpha^{2} C_{L}^{2}(\varepsilon_{0}/\varepsilon) (K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2})}{(1 + K_{em}^{2})(1 + \mu/\mu_{0})} \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - (V_{new15}/V_{tem})^{2}}\right) - \sqrt{1 - (V_{new15}/V_{tem})^{2}} + \frac{\varepsilon\mu_{0} + \alpha^{2}}{\varepsilon(\mu + \mu_{0})}(1 - \tanh(kd))\sqrt{1 - (V_{new15}/V_{tem})^{2}} = 0$$
(VI.26)

It is clearly seen in dispersion relations (VI.21) and (VI.26) that for  $kd \rightarrow \infty$ , the velocities  $V_{new14}$  and  $V_{new15}$  of the fundamental modes of the new SH-waves approach the corresponding SH-SAW recently discovered in book [101] (see formula (108) in the book) and also investigated in paper [106]. It is also possible to give dispersion relations (VI.21) and (VI.26) for the case of  $V_{ph} > V_{tem}$ . They respectively read:

$$\begin{cases} \tanh(kd) - \frac{\varepsilon\mu_{0} + \alpha^{2}}{\varepsilon(\mu + \mu_{0})} (\tanh(kd) - 1) \} \tan(kd\sqrt{(V_{new14}/V_{tem})^{2} - 1}) \sqrt{(V_{new14}/V_{tem})^{2} - 1} \\ + \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2} + \alpha^{2}C_{L}^{2}(\varepsilon_{0}/\varepsilon)(K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2})}{(1 + K_{em}^{2})(1 + \mu/\mu_{0})} \tanh(kd) = 0 \\ \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2} + \alpha^{2}C_{L}^{2}(\varepsilon_{0}/\varepsilon)(K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2})}{(1 + K_{em}^{2})(1 + \mu/\mu_{0})} \tan(kd\sqrt{(V_{new15}/V_{tem})^{2} - 1}) - \sqrt{(V_{new15}/V_{tem})^{2} - 1} \\ + \frac{\varepsilon\mu_{0} + \alpha^{2}}{\varepsilon(\mu + \mu_{0})} (1 - \tanh(kd))\sqrt{(V_{new15}/V_{tem})^{2} - 1} = 0 \end{cases}$$
(VI.28)

# VI.2. The second eigenvectors

The second eigenvectors defined by expressions (I.69) and (I.70) lead to equalities (III.23) and (III.24). Using them for the upper surface of the plate when  $x_3 = +d$ , equations from (VI.5) to (VI.7) are transformed into the following forms:

$$\begin{aligned} (\varepsilon + \varepsilon_{0})\mu \bigg\{ F_{01} \sinh(kd) + F_{02} \cosh(kd) + b \frac{1 + K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} [F_{03} \sinh(bkd) + F_{04} \cosh(bkd)] \bigg\} &= 0 \ (\text{VI.29}) \\ & \left( (\varepsilon + \varepsilon_{0})\mu - \alpha^{2} \right) \{F_{01} \sinh(kd) + F_{02} \cosh(kd) \} \\ & + \varepsilon_{0}\mu (F_{01} (\cosh(kd) - \sinh(kd)) + F_{02} (\sinh(kd) - \cosh(kd)))) \ (\text{VI.30}) \\ & + \varepsilon_{0}\mu \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} [F_{03} \cosh(bkd) + F_{04} \sinh(bkd)] = 0 \\ & - \alpha^{2} [F_{01} \sinh(kd) + F_{02} \cosh(kd)] \\ & - \alpha^{2} [F_{01} (\cosh(kd) - \sinh(kd)) + F_{02} (\sinh(kd) - \cosh(kd))] \ (\text{VI.31}) \\ & - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} [F_{03} \cosh(bkd) + F_{04} \sinh(bkd)] = 0 \end{aligned}$$

For the lower surface at  $x_3 = -d$ , equations from (VI.8) to (VI.10) can be transformed into the following forms:

$$\begin{aligned} \left(\varepsilon + \varepsilon_{0}\right) \mu \left\{ F_{01} \sinh(kd) - F_{02} \cosh(kd) + b \frac{1 + K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} [F_{03} \sinh(bkd) - F_{04} \cosh(bkd)] \right\} &= 0 \quad (\text{VI.32}) \\ & \left( (\varepsilon + \varepsilon_{0}) \mu - \alpha^{2} \right) [F_{01} \sinh(kd) - F_{02} \cosh(kd)] \\ & + \varepsilon_{0} \mu (F_{01} (\cosh(kd) - \sinh(kd)) - F_{02} (\sinh(kd) - \cosh(kd)))) \quad (\text{VI.33}) \\ & + \varepsilon_{0} \mu \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} [F_{03} \cosh(bkd) - F_{04} \sinh(bkd)] = 0 \\ & - \alpha^{2} [F_{01} \sinh(kd) - F_{02} \cosh(kd)] \\ & - \alpha^{2} [F_{01} (\cosh(kd) - \sinh(kd)) - F_{02} (\sinh(kd) - \cosh(kd))] \quad (\text{VI.34}) \\ & - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} [F_{03} \cosh(bkd) - F_{04} \sinh(bkd)] = 0 \end{aligned}$$

These six homogeneous equations from (VI.29) to (VI.34) look like equations from (VI.11) to (VI.16) written in the previous subsection. Therefore, these six equations can be transformed by the same way. Indeed, these six equations can be represented as two independent sets, of which each consists of three equations. The first set is coupled with the weight factors  $F_{01}$  and  $F_{03}$  and the second set is coupled with the weight factors  $F_{02}$  and  $F_{04}$ . Then, each set consisting of three equations can be represented as a set of two equations. Consequently, the resulting four equations with the same dimension of  $s^2/m^2$  read:

$$(\varepsilon + \varepsilon_{0})\mu F_{01} \sinh(kd) + b(\varepsilon + \varepsilon_{0})\mu \frac{1 + K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} F_{03} \sinh(bkd) = 0 \quad (VI.35)$$

$$F_{01} \left\{ (\varepsilon + \varepsilon_{0})\mu \sinh(kd) + (\varepsilon_{0}\mu + \alpha^{2})(\cosh(kd) - \sinh(kd)) \right\}$$

$$+ F_{03} \left( \varepsilon_{0}\mu \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} + \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} \right) \cosh(bkd) = 0 \quad (VI.36)$$

$$(\varepsilon + \varepsilon_{0})\mu F_{02} \cosh(kd) + b(\varepsilon + \varepsilon_{0})\mu \frac{1 + K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} F_{04} \cosh(bkd) = 0 \quad (VI.37)$$

$$F_{02} \left\{ (\varepsilon + \varepsilon_{0})\mu \cosh(kd) + (\varepsilon_{0}\mu + \alpha^{2})(\sinh(kd) - \cosh(kd)) \right\}$$

$$+ F_{04} \left( \varepsilon_{0}\mu \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} + \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} \right) \sinh(bkd) = 0 \quad (VI.38)$$

Similar to the results obtained in the previous subsection, two dispersion relations can be obtained: one is for the case of  $F_{02} = F_{04} = 0$  and the second is for  $F_{01} = F_{03} = 0$ . Therefore, the velocities  $V_{new16}$  and  $V_{new17}$  of the sixteenth and seventeenth new SH-waves propagating in the plate can be calculated with the following dispersion relations written for  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$ :

$$\left\{ \frac{\varepsilon_{0}\mu + \alpha^{2}}{(\varepsilon + \varepsilon_{0})\mu} (\tanh(kd) - 1) - \tanh(kd) \right\} \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - (V_{new16}/V_{tem})^{2}}\right) \sqrt{1 - (V_{new16}/V_{tem})^{2}} + \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2} + \alpha^{2}C_{L}^{2}(\mu_{0}/\mu)(K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2})}{(1 + K_{em}^{2})(1 + \varepsilon/\varepsilon_{0})} \tanh(kd) = 0$$
(VI.39)
$$\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2} + \alpha^{2} C_{L}^{2}(\mu_{0}/\mu) (K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2})}{(1 + K_{em}^{2})(1 + \varepsilon/\varepsilon_{0})} \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - (V_{new17}/V_{tem})^{2}}\right) - \sqrt{1 - (V_{new17}/V_{tem})^{2}} + \frac{\varepsilon_{0}\mu + \alpha^{2}}{(\varepsilon + \varepsilon_{0})\mu} (1 - \tanh(kd)) \sqrt{1 - (V_{new17}/V_{tem})^{2}} = 0$$
(VI.40)

It is clearly seen in dispersion relations (VI.39) and (VI.40) that for  $kd \rightarrow \infty$ , the velocities  $V_{new16}$  and  $V_{new17}$  of the fundamental modes of the new SH-waves approach the corresponding SH-SAW recently discovered in book [101], see formula (120) in the book. This type of the new SH-SAWs was also investigated in paper [106]. For  $V_{ph} > V_{tem}$ , these dispersion relations read:

$$\begin{cases} \tanh(kd) - \frac{\varepsilon_{0}\mu + \alpha^{2}}{(\varepsilon + \varepsilon_{0})\mu} (\tanh(kd) - 1) \right\} \tan\left(kd\sqrt{(V_{new16}/V_{tem})^{2} - 1}\right) \sqrt{(V_{new16}/V_{tem})^{2} - 1} \\ + \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2} + \alpha^{2}C_{L}^{2}(\mu_{0}/\mu)(K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2})}{(1 + K_{em}^{2})(1 + \varepsilon/\varepsilon_{0})} \tanh(kd) = 0 \end{cases}$$
(VI.41)  
$$\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2} + \alpha^{2}C_{L}^{2}(\mu_{0}/\mu)(K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2})}{(1 + K_{em}^{2})(1 + \varepsilon/\varepsilon_{0})} \tan\left(kd\sqrt{(V_{new17}/V_{tem})^{2} - 1}\right) - \sqrt{(V_{new17}/V_{tem})^{2} - 1} \\ + \frac{\varepsilon_{0}\mu + \alpha^{2}}{(\varepsilon + \varepsilon_{0})\mu}(1 - \tanh(kd))\sqrt{(V_{new17}/V_{tem})^{2} - 1} = 0 \end{cases}$$
(VI.42)

#### VI.3. The first and second eigenvectors

This subsection investigates the case when the first eigenvectors are used for the upper surface and the second eigenvectors are exploited for the lower surface. Therefore, equations (VI.11), (VI.12), and (VI.13) from the first subsection and equations (VI.32), (VI.33), and (VI.34) from the second subsection must be utilized. However, one can also treat the reverse situation and it is expected that the resulting dispersion relation will be the same. In this reverse case, equations (VI.14), (VI.15), (VI.16), (VI.29), (VI.30), and (VI.31) must be employed. So, the first pair of equations (VI.11) and (VI.32) can be transformed into the following two equations:

$$\epsilon \mu \left\{ F_{01} \sinh(kd) + b \frac{1 + K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} F_{03} \sinh(bkd) \right\} = 0 \text{ (VI.43)}$$
$$\epsilon \mu \left\{ F_{02} \cosh(kd) + b \frac{1 + K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} F_{04} \cosh(bkd) \right\} = 0 \text{ (VI.44)}$$

Besides, the second pair of equations (VI.12) and (VI.34) can be also transformed into the following two independent equations:

$$-\alpha^{2}F_{01}\cosh(kd) - \alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}F_{03}\cosh(bkd) = 0 \text{ (VI.45)}$$
$$-\alpha^{2}F_{02}\sinh(kd) - \alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}F_{04}\sinh(bkd) = 0 \text{ (VI.46)}$$

On the other hand, the last pair of equations (VI.13) and (VI.33) cannot be transformed into two independent equations. Therefore, each of equations (VI.43) and (VI.45) coupled with the weight factors  $F_{01}$  and  $F_{03}$  can be led to the same equation. Analogically, each of equations (VI.44) and (VI.46) coupled with the weight factors  $F_{02}$  and  $F_{04}$  can be also led to the same equation. Thus, it is possible finally cope with four equations and four unknown weight factors  $F_{01}$ ,  $F_{02}$ ,  $F_{03}$ , and  $F_{04}$ . This new set of the four homogeneous equations reads:

$$F_{01} \{ \varepsilon \mu \sinh(kd) - \alpha^{2} \cosh(kd) \} + F_{03} \left( \varepsilon \mu b \frac{1 + K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} \sinh(bkd) - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} \cosh(bkd) \right) = 0 \quad (\text{VI.47})$$

$$F_{02} \{ \varepsilon \mu \cosh(kd) - \alpha^{2} \sinh(kd) \} + F_{04} \left( \varepsilon \mu b \frac{1 + K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} \cosh(bkd) - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} \sinh(bkd) \right) = 0 \quad (\text{VI.48})$$

$$F_{01} \{ (\varepsilon \mu - \alpha^{2}) \sinh(kd) + \varepsilon \mu_{0} \cosh(kd) \} + F_{02} \{ (\varepsilon \mu - \alpha^{2}) \cosh(kd) + \varepsilon \mu_{0} \sinh(kd) \}$$

$$+ \varepsilon \mu_{0} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} [F_{03} \cosh(bkd) + F_{04} \sinh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (\text{VI.49})$$

$$F_{01} \{ (\varepsilon \mu - \alpha^{2}) \sinh(kd) + \varepsilon_{0} \mu \cosh(kd) \} - F_{02} \{ (\varepsilon \mu - \alpha^{2}) \cosh(kd) + \varepsilon_{0} \mu \sinh(kd) \}$$

$$+ \varepsilon_{0} \mu \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} [F_{03} \cosh(bkd) - F_{04} \sinh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (\text{VI.50})$$

It is obvious that  $F_{01}$  and  $F_{02}$  are functions of  $F_{03}$  and  $F_{04}$  in formulae (VI.47) and (VI.48), respectively. Therefore, equations (VI.49) and (VI.50) can be written only with the weight factors  $F_{03}$  and  $F_{04}$  as follows:

$$F_{04}\left\{\frac{\left(\varepsilon\mu-\alpha^{2}\right)+\varepsilon\mu_{0}\tanh(kd)}{\varepsilon\mu-\alpha^{2}\tanh(kd)}\left(\varepsilon\mu b-\alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\tanh(bkd)\right)-\varepsilon\mu_{0}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{e}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\tanh(bkd)\right\}$$
(VI.51)  
+
$$F_{03}\left\{\frac{\left(\varepsilon\mu-\alpha^{2}\right)\tanh(kd)+\varepsilon\mu_{0}}{\varepsilon\mu\tanh(kd)-\alpha^{2}}\left(\varepsilon\mu b\tanh(bkd)-\alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\right)-\varepsilon\mu_{0}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{e}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\right\}=0$$
  
+
$$F_{04}\left\{\frac{\left(\varepsilon\mu-\alpha^{2}\right)+\varepsilon_{0}\mu\tanh(kd)}{\varepsilon\mu-\alpha^{2}\tanh(kd)}\left(\varepsilon\mu b-\alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\tanh(bkd)\right)-\varepsilon_{0}\mu\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{m}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\tanh(bkd)\right\}$$
(VI.52)  
-
$$F_{03}\left\{\frac{\left(\varepsilon\mu-\alpha^{2}\right)\tanh(kd)+\varepsilon_{0}\mu}{\varepsilon\mu\tanh(kd)-\alpha^{2}}\left(\varepsilon\mu b\tanh(bkd)-\alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\right)-\varepsilon_{0}\mu\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{m}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\right\}=0$$

It is obvious that the following complicated dispersion relation can be obtained for the calculation of the velocity  $V_{new18}$  of the eighteenth new SH-wave propagating in the piezoelectromagnetic plate in the case of  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$ :

$$\left\{ \frac{\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\right) \tanh(kd) + \varepsilon_{0}\mu}{\varepsilon\mu \tanh(kd) - \alpha^{2}} \left( \varepsilon\mu b \tanh(bkd) - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} \right) - \varepsilon_{0}\mu \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} \right\} \times \left\{ \frac{\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\right) + \varepsilon\mu_{0} \tanh(kd)}{\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2} \tanh(kd)} \left( \varepsilon\mu b - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} \tanh(bkd) \right) - \varepsilon\mu_{0} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} \tanh(bkd) \right\} + \left\{ \frac{\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\right) + \varepsilon_{0}\mu \tanh(kd)}{\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2} \tanh(kd)} \left( \varepsilon\mu b - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} \tanh(bkd) \right) - \varepsilon_{0}\mu \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} \tanh(bkd) \right\} \times \left\{ \frac{\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\right) + \varepsilon_{0}\mu \tanh(kd)}{\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2} \tanh(kd)} \left( \varepsilon\mu b - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} \tanh(bkd) \right) - \varepsilon_{0}\mu \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} \tanh(bkd) \right\} \\ \times \left\{ \frac{\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\right) \tanh(kd) + \varepsilon\mu_{0}}{\varepsilon\mu \tanh(kd) - \alpha^{2}} \left(\varepsilon\mu b \tanh(bkd) - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} \right) - \varepsilon\mu_{0} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} \right\} = 0$$

For the case of  $kd \rightarrow \infty$ , this dispersion relation takes the following form:

$$\begin{cases} \frac{(\varepsilon + \varepsilon_0)\mu - \alpha^2}{\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2} \bigg( \varepsilon\mu\sqrt{1 - (V_{new18}/V_{tem})^2} - \alpha^2 \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_{\alpha}^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \bigg) - \varepsilon_0\mu \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_m^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \bigg\} \\ \times \bigg\{ \frac{\varepsilon(\mu + \mu_0) - \alpha^2}{\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2} \bigg( \varepsilon\mu\sqrt{1 - (V_{new18}/V_{tem})^2} - \alpha^2 \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_{\alpha}^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \bigg) - \varepsilon\mu_0 \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \bigg\} = 0 \end{cases}$$
(VI.54)

## **Chapter VII**

## Magnetically Open Surfaces and Continuity of $\varphi$ and $D_3$

This chapter also studies the homogeneous case when the same set of the boundary conditions is exploited for both the upper and lower surfaces of the piezoelectromagnetic plate. The mechanically free surface ( $\sigma_{32} = 0$ ) is the used mechanical boundary condition. Besides, the electrical boundary conditions are the continuity of both  $\varphi$  and  $D_3$  at the surfaces, i.e.  $\varphi = \varphi^f$  and  $D_3 = D^f$ . The magnetic boundary condition is the magnetically open surface ( $\psi = 0$ ). With the weight factors  $F_{01}, F_{02}, F_{03}$ , and  $F_{04}$ , three homogeneous equations corresponding to the mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions for the upper surface at  $x_3 = + d$  are composed as follows:

$$(e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)})[F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd)] + b(CU^{0(5)} + e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)})[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0$$
(VII.1)

$$\begin{aligned} & \left(\varepsilon\varphi^{0(1)} + \alpha\psi^{0(1)}\right) \left\{F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right\} \\ & -b\left(\varepsilon U^{0(5)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(5)} - \alpha\psi^{0(5)}\right) \left\{F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right\} \\ & + \varepsilon_{0}\left\{F_{01}\varphi^{0(1)}\cosh(kd) + F_{02}\varphi^{0(1)}\sinh(kd) + F_{03}\varphi^{0(5)}\cosh(bkd) + F_{04}\varphi^{0(5)}\sinh(bkd)\right\} = 0 \\ & F_{01}\psi^{0(1)}\cosh(kd) + F_{02}\psi^{0(1)}\sinh(kd) + F_{03}\psi^{0(5)}\cosh(bkd) + F_{04}\psi^{0(5)}\sinh(bkd) = 0 \end{aligned}$$
(VII.3)

For the case of the lower free surface at  $x_3 = -d$ , three homogeneous equations corresponding to the mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions read:

$$(e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)})[F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)] + b(CU^{0(5)} + e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)})[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0$$
 (VII.4)

$$\begin{aligned} & \left(\varepsilon\varphi^{0(1)} + \alpha\psi^{0(1)}\right) \left\{F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right\} \\ & -b\left(\varepsilon U^{0(5)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(5)} - \alpha\psi^{0(5)}\right) \left\{F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right\} \\ & + \varepsilon_{0}\left\{F_{01}\varphi^{0(1)}\cosh(kd) - F_{02}\varphi^{0(1)}\sinh(kd) + F_{03}\varphi^{0(5)}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\varphi^{0(5)}\sinh(bkd)\right\} = 0 \\ & F_{01}\psi^{0(1)}\cosh(kd) - F_{02}\psi^{0(1)}\sinh(kd) + F_{03}\psi^{0(5)}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\psi^{0(5)}\sinh(bkd) = 0 \end{aligned}$$
(VII.6)

Thus, it is possible now to further transform these six homogeneous equations written above employing the first and second eigenvectors.

## VII.1. The first eigenvectors

Employing the first eigenvectors defined by expressions (I.66) and (I.67) and equalities (III.7) and (III.8), these six homogeneous equations written above can be transformed into suitable forms. For the upper free surface at  $x_3 = +d$ , it is possible to write the following forms of transformed equations from (VII.1) to (VII.3):

$$\left( \varepsilon \mu - \alpha^2 \right) \left\{ F_{01} \sinh(kd) + F_{02} \cosh(kd) + b \frac{1 + K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} \left[ F_{03} \sinh(bkd) + F_{04} \cosh(bkd) \right] \right\} = 0 \quad (\text{VII.7})$$
  
$$- \alpha^2 \left[ F_{01} \cosh(kd) + F_{02} \sinh(kd) \right] - \alpha^2 \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_{\alpha}^2}{K_{em}^2} \left[ F_{03} \cosh(bkd) + F_{04} \sinh(bkd) \right] = 0 \quad (\text{VII.8})$$
  
$$\varepsilon \mu \left\{ F_{01} \cosh(kd) + F_{02} \sinh(kd) \right\} + \varepsilon \mu \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_{e}^2}{K_{em}^2} \left[ F_{03} \cosh(bkd) + F_{04} \sinh(bkd) \right] = 0 \quad (\text{VII.9})$$

For the lower free surface at  $x_3 = -d$ , the corresponding three homogeneous equations can be represented as follows:

$$\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\right)\left\{F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd) + b\frac{1 + K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\left[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right]\right\} = 0 \text{ (VII.10)}$$
$$-\alpha^{2}\left[F_{01}\cosh(kd) - F_{02}\sinh(kd)\right] - \alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\left[F_{03}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\sinh(bkd)\right] = 0 \text{ (VII.11)}$$

$$\epsilon \mu \{F_{01} \cosh(kd) - F_{02} \sinh(kd)\} + \epsilon \mu \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{K_{em}^2} [F_{03} \cosh(bkd) - F_{04} \sinh(bkd)] = 0 \text{ (VII.12)}$$

To have the same dimension of  $s^2/m^2$ , equations (VII.7) and (VII.10) were multiplied by  $(\varepsilon \mu - \alpha^2)/(e\alpha - h\varepsilon)$ , equations (VII.8) and (VII.11) were multiplied by  $\alpha/\varepsilon_0$ , and equations (VII.9) and (VII.12) were multiplied by  $\mu$ . So, it is also possible to use  $\varepsilon_0$  instead of  $\varepsilon$  in the corresponding equations. However, it is thought that to deal with  $\varepsilon$  is preferable because the value of  $\alpha^2$  must be restricted by the value of  $\varepsilon\mu$ , namely  $\varepsilon\mu > \alpha^2$  [65, 68]. In the case of the utilization of  $\varepsilon_0$  instead of  $\varepsilon$ , the inequality  $\varepsilon_0\mu > \alpha^2$  is dim and there is a possibility of  $\varepsilon_0\mu < \alpha^2$  for large values of the electromagnetic constant  $\alpha$ .

It is also possible to represent these six homogeneous equations with the same dimension which is unequal to  $s^2/m^2$  when equations (VII.7) and (VII.10) have the factor of  $(e\alpha - h\varepsilon)$  instead of  $(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2)$ , equations (VII.8) and (VII.11) have the factor of  $e\alpha$  instead of  $\alpha^2$ , and equations (VII.9) and (VII.12) have the factor of  $h\varepsilon$  instead of  $\varepsilon\mu$ . In this case, these six homogeneous equations lead to the dispersion relations obtained in Chapter II for the other set of the electrical and magnetic boundary conditions such as the electrically closed ( $\varphi = 0$ ) and magnetically open ( $\psi = 0$ ) surface. Therefore, it is expected that the dispersion relations obtained in this subsection below can be also true for the boundary conditions used in Chapter II. However, to use  $\varepsilon_0$  instead of  $\varepsilon$  is unrelated for the case of Chapter II because the vacuum material parameters are absent in the considerations of the second chapter.

Following the transformations exploited in the previous chapters, it is natural to add equation (VII.8) to (VII.9) and equation (VII.11) to (VII.12) to deal with four homogeneous equations with four weight factors  $F_{01}$ ,  $F_{02}$ ,  $F_{03}$ , and  $F_{04}$ . It is also apparent that the resulting four equations can be represented as two independent pairs of the corresponding equations after the usual transformations. Therefore, the transformed equations read:

$$\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\right) \left\{ F_{01} \sinh(kd) + b \frac{1 + K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} F_{03} \sinh(bkd) \right\} = 0 \quad \text{(VII.13)}$$

$$\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\right) F_{01} \cosh(kd) + \left(\varepsilon\mu \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{a}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\right) F_{03} \cosh(bkd) = 0 \quad \text{(VII.14)}$$

$$\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\right) \left\{ F_{02} \cosh(kd) + b \frac{1 + K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} F_{04} \cosh(bkd) \right\} = 0 \quad \text{(VII.15)}$$

$$\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\right) F_{02} \sinh(kd) + \left(\varepsilon\mu \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{a}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\right) F_{04} \sinh(bkd) = 0 \quad \text{(VII.16)}$$

Finally, the first pair of equations (VII.13) and (VII.14) and the second pair of equations (VII.15) and (VII.16) result in two different dispersion relations. These dispersion relations determine the velocities  $V_{new19}$  and  $V_{new20}$  of the nineteenth and twentieth new SH-waves propagating in the piezoelectromagnetic plate in the case of  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$ . So, they are composed for the case of  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$  as follows:

$$\sqrt{1 - \left(\frac{V_{new19}}{V_{tem}}\right)^2} \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - \left(\frac{V_{new19}}{V_{tem}}\right)^2}\right) - \frac{\varepsilon\mu(K_{em}^2 - K_e^2) - \alpha^2(K_{em}^2 - K_{\alpha}^2)}{(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2)(1 + K_{em}^2)} \tanh(kd) = 0 \quad (\text{VII.17})$$

$$\sqrt{1 - \left(\frac{V_{new20}}{V_{tem}}\right)^2} \tanh(kd) - \frac{\varepsilon\mu(K_{em}^2 - K_e^2) - \alpha^2(K_{em}^2 - K_{\alpha}^2)}{(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2)(1 + K_{em}^2)} \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - \left(\frac{V_{new20}}{V_{tem}}\right)^2}\right) = 0 \quad (\text{VII.18})$$

It is flagrant in dispersion relations (VII.17) and (VII.18) that for  $kd \rightarrow \infty$ , both the velocities  $V_{new19}$  and  $V_{new20}$  approach the corresponding SH-SAW velocity recently discovered in book [101], see formulae from (148) to (152) in the book. It is also lucid that for the case of  $V_{ph} > V_{tem}$  the above written dispersion relations read:

$$\tan\left(kd\sqrt{\left(\frac{V_{new19}}{V_{tem}}\right)^2 - 1}\right)\sqrt{\left(\frac{V_{new19}}{V_{tem}}\right)^2 - 1} + \frac{\varepsilon\mu\left(K_{em}^2 - K_e^2\right) - \alpha^2\left(K_{em}^2 - K_a^2\right)}{\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2\right)\left(1 + K_{em}^2\right)} \tanh(kd) = 0 \quad (\text{VII.19})$$

$$\tanh(kd)\sqrt{\left(\frac{V_{new20}}{V_{tem}}\right)^2 - 1} - \frac{\varepsilon\mu(K_{em}^2 - K_e^2) - \alpha^2(K_{em}^2 - K_\alpha^2)}{(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2)(1 + K_{em}^2)} \tan\left(kd\sqrt{\left(\frac{V_{new20}}{V_{tem}}\right)^2 - 1}\right) = 0 \quad (\text{VII.20})$$

#### VII.2. The second eigenvectors

The second eigenvectors defined by expressions (I.69) and (I.70) result in the existence of equalities (III.23) and (III.24). Using them for the upper and lower surfaces of the plate, equations from (VII.1) to (VII.6) can be transformed into equations from (VI.29) to (VI.34) obtained in the second subsection of the previous chapter. So, the resulting dispersion relations will be similar to those defined by expressions (VI.39) and (VI.40).

### VII.3. The first and second eigenvectors

This case is similar to that treated in the third subsection of the previous chapter. For the upper surface, equations from (VII.7) to (VII.9) must be used and for the lower surface, equations from (VI.32) to (VI.34) defined in the previous chapter are utilized. It is lucid that here there are also two pairs of equations for transformations. Equations (VII.7) and (VI.32) can be transformed into two independent equations (VI.43) and (VI.44) written in the previous chapter. Also, Equations (VII.8) and (VI.34) can be transformed into two independent equations (VI.45) and (VI.46). Next, each of equations (VI.43) and (VI.45) coupled with the weight factors  $F_{01}$  and  $F_{03}$  is transformed into equation (VI.47) and each of equations (VI.44) and (VI.46) coupled with the weight factors  $F_{02}$  and  $F_{04}$  is transformed into equation (VI.48). Using equations (VI.47) and (VI.48), the weight factors  $F_{01}$  and  $F_{02}$  are respectively determined as follows:

$$F_{01} = -F_{03} \frac{\cosh(bkd)}{\epsilon\mu \sinh(kd) - \alpha^2 \cosh(kd)} \left(\epsilon\mu b \frac{1 + K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} \tanh(bkd) - \alpha^2 \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_{\alpha}^2}{K_{em}^2}\right) \text{(VII.21)}$$

$$F_{02} = -F_{04} \frac{\cosh(bkd)}{\epsilon\mu\cosh(kd) - \alpha^2\sinh(kd)} \left(\epsilon\mu b \frac{1 + K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} - \alpha^2 \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_{\alpha}^2}{K_{em}^2} \tanh(bkd)\right)$$
(VII.22)

Exploiting expressions (VII.21) and (VII.22), the weight factors  $F_{01}$  and  $F_{02}$  can be excluded from equations (VII.9) and (VI.33) rewritten below as follows:

$$\varepsilon\mu\{F_{01}\cosh(kd) + F_{02}\sinh(kd)\} + \varepsilon\mu\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}[F_{03}\cosh(bkd) + F_{04}\sinh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (\text{VII.23})$$

$$F_{01}\{(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2})\sinh(kd) + \varepsilon_{0}\mu\cosh(kd)\} - F_{02}\{(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2})\cosh(kd) + \varepsilon_{0}\mu\sinh(kd)\}$$

$$+\varepsilon_{0}\mu\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}[F_{03}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\sinh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (\text{VII.24})$$

Consequently, these two equations after the transformations to have two equations with two unknown weight factors  $F_{03}$  and  $F_{04}$  read:

$$F_{04}\left\{\frac{\tanh(kd)}{\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2} \tanh(kd)}\left(\varepsilon\mu b - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} \tanh(bkd)\right) - \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} \tanh(bkd)\right\}$$
(VII.25)  
+ 
$$F_{03}\left\{\frac{1}{\varepsilon\mu \tanh(kd) - \alpha^{2}}\left(\varepsilon\mu b \tanh(bkd) - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}}\right) - \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}}\right\} = 0$$
  
$$F_{04}\left\{\frac{\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\right) + \varepsilon_{0}\mu \tanh(kd)}{\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2} \tanh(kd)}\left(\varepsilon\mu b - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} \tanh(bkd)\right) - \varepsilon_{0}\mu \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} \tanh(bkd)\right\}$$
(VII.26)  
$$-F_{03}\left\{\frac{\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\right) \tanh(kd) + \varepsilon_{0}\mu}{\varepsilon\mu \tanh(kd) - \alpha^{2}}\left(\varepsilon\mu b \tanh(bkd) - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}}\right) - \varepsilon_{0}\mu \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}}\right\} = 0$$
(VII.26)

Finally, the dispersion relation for the calculation of the velocity  $V_{new21}$  of the twenty first new SH-wave propagating in the piezoelectromagnetic plate in the case of  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$  is defined by the following complicated equation:

$$\begin{cases} \frac{(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2) + \varepsilon_0 \mu \tanh(kd)}{\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2 \tanh(kd)} \bigg( \varepsilon\mu b - \alpha^2 \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_{\alpha}^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tanh(bkd) \bigg) - \varepsilon_0 \mu \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_m^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tanh(bkd) \bigg\} \\ \times \bigg\{ \frac{1}{\varepsilon\mu \tanh(kd) - \alpha^2} \bigg( \varepsilon\mu b \tanh(bkd) - \alpha^2 \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_{\alpha}^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \bigg) - \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_{e}^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \bigg\} \\ + \bigg\{ \frac{\tanh(kd)}{\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2 \tanh(kd)} \bigg( \varepsilon\mu b - \alpha^2 \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_{\alpha}^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tanh(bkd) \bigg) - \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_{e}^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tanh(bkd) \bigg\} \end{cases}$$
(VII.27)  
$$\times \bigg\{ \frac{(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2) \tanh(kd) + \varepsilon_0 \mu}{\varepsilon\mu \tanh(kd) - \alpha^2} \bigg( \varepsilon\mu b \tanh(bkd) - \alpha^2 \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_{\alpha}^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \bigg) - \varepsilon_0 \mu \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_m^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \bigg\} = 0$$

## **Chapter VIII**

## Magnetically Closed Surfaces and Continuity of $\varphi$ and $D_3$

It is also natural to theoretically treat the other possible magnetic boundary condition to compare with the results obtained in the previous chapter. In this chapter, the mechanical and electrical boundary conditions at the upper and lower interfaces between the piezoelectromagnetic plate and a vacuum are similar to those used in the previous chapter: mechanically free surface ( $\sigma_{32} = 0$ ) and the continuity of both the electrical potential and electrical induction, namely  $\varphi = \varphi^f$  and  $D_3 = D^f$ , where  $D_3$  is the normal component of the electrical displacements and the superscript "f" relates to the free space. Besides, here the magnetic boundary condition is the magnetically closed surface ( $B_3 = 0$ ) instead of the magnetically open surface ( $\psi = 0$ ) utilized in the previous chapter.

Three homogeneous equations corresponding to the mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions (upper surface at  $x_3 = + d$ ) have the following forms:

$$(e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)})[F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd)] + b(CU^{0(5)} + e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)})[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0$$
(VIII.1)

$$\begin{aligned} \left( \varepsilon \varphi^{0(1)} + \alpha \psi^{0(1)} \right) & \left[ F_{01} \sinh(kd) + F_{02} \cosh(kd) \right] \\ & - b \left( e U^{0(5)} - \varepsilon \varphi^{0(5)} - \alpha \psi^{0(5)} \right) & \left[ F_{03} \sinh(bkd) + F_{04} \cosh(bkd) \right] \\ & + \varepsilon_0 \left\{ F_{01} \varphi^{0(1)} \cosh(kd) + F_{02} \varphi^{0(1)} \sinh(kd) + F_{03} \varphi^{0(5)} \cosh(bkd) + F_{04} \varphi^{0(5)} \sinh(bkd) \right\} = 0 \\ & \left( \alpha \varphi^{0(1)} + \mu \psi^{0(1)} \right) & \left[ F_{01} \sinh(kd) + F_{02} \cosh(kd) \right] \\ & - b \left( h U^{0(5)} - \alpha \varphi^{0(5)} - \mu \psi^{0(5)} \right) & \left[ F_3 \sinh(bkd) + F_{04} \cosh(bkd) \right] = 0 \end{aligned}$$
(VIII.3)

For the lower surface of the plate  $(x_3 = -d)$  three homogeneous equations corresponding to the mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions can be written as follows:

$$\begin{aligned} \left(e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)}\right) \left[F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right] & (\text{VIII.4}) \\ + b\left(CU^{0(5)} + e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)}\right) \left[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right] = 0 \end{aligned}$$

$$\begin{aligned} \left(\varepsilon\varphi^{0(1)} + \alpha\psi^{0(1)}\right) \left\{F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right\} & (\text{VIII.5}) \\ - b\left(eU^{0(5)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(5)} - \alpha\psi^{0(5)}\right) \left\{F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right\} & (\text{VIII.5}) \\ + \varepsilon_{0}\left\{F_{01}\varphi^{0(1)}\cosh(kd) - F_{02}\varphi^{0(1)}\sinh(kd) + F_{03}\varphi^{0(5)}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\varphi^{0(5)}\sinh(bkd)\right\} = 0 \\ & \left(\alpha\varphi^{0(1)} + \mu\psi^{0(1)}\right) \left\{F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right\} & (\text{VIII.6}) \\ - b\left(hU^{0(5)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(5)} - \mu\psi^{0(5)}\right) \left\{F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right\} = 0 \end{aligned}$$

So, this set of six homogeneous equations must lead to several dispersion relations obtained by using the first and second eigenvectors.

## VIII.1. The first eigenvectors

Exploiting the first eigenvectors defined by expressions (I.66) and (I.67) and equalities (III.7) and (III.8), these six homogeneous equations written above can be transformed. For the upper surface  $(x_3 = + d)$  the corresponding three homogeneous equations read:

$$\varepsilon\mu\left\{F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd) + b\frac{1+K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)]\right\} = 0 \text{ (VIII.7)}$$
$$-\alpha^{2}[F_{01}\cosh(kd) + F_{02}\sinh(kd)] - \alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}[F_{03}\cosh(bkd) + F_{04}\sinh(bkd)] = 0 \text{ (VIII.8)}$$
$$(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2})[F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd)] = 0 \text{ (VIII.9)}$$

For the lower surface  $(x_3 = -d)$  the corresponding three homogeneous equations take the following forms:

$$\varepsilon \mu \left\{ F_{01} \sinh(kd) - F_{02} \cosh(kd) + b \frac{1 + K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} [F_{03} \sinh(bkd) - F_{04} \cosh(bkd)] \right\} = 0 \quad (\text{VIII.10})$$

$$-\alpha^{2}[F_{01}\cosh(kd) - F_{02}\sinh(kd)] - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}[F_{03}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\sinh(bkd)] = 0 \text{ (VIII.11)}$$
$$(\epsilon\mu - \alpha^{2})\{F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)\} = 0 \text{ (VIII.12)}$$

It is blatant that these six homogeneous equations written above are identical to equations from (IV.29) to (IV.34) obtained in Chapter IV. Therefore, they lead to two dispersion relations given by formulae (IV.40) and (IV.42) for the determination of the velocities  $V_{new6}$  and  $V_{new7}$  of the sixth and seventh new SH-waves propagating in the piezoelectromagnetic plate. Next, it is possible to consider the case of the second eigenvectors.

#### VIII.2. The second eigenvectors

In this subsection, second eigenvectors defined by expressions (I.69) and (I.70) from the first chapter must be exploited. The second eigenvectors result in equalities (III.23) and (III.24) obtained in Chapter III that must be also utilized for six equations from (VIII.1) to (VIII.6). Using expression (III.24), it is obvious that equations (VIII.3) and (VIII.6) corresponding to the magnetic boundary condition can be excluded from the further theoretical considerations done in this subsection. Thus, this is the case of four equations with four unknown weight factors  $F_{01}$ ,  $F_{02}$ ,  $F_{03}$ , and  $F_{04}$ . For the upper surface at  $x_3 = + d$ , equations (VI.29) and (VI.30) written in Chapter VI are also suitable here. For the lower surface at  $x_3 = -d$ , equations (VI.32) and (VI.33) are appropriate. So, four homogeneous equations respectively read:

$$\varepsilon\mu\left\{F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd) + b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2}[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)]\right\} = 0 \quad \text{(VIII.13)}$$

$$F_{01}\left\{(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2)\sinh(kd) + \varepsilon_0\mu\cosh(kd)\right\} + F_{02}\left\{(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2)\cosh(kd) + \varepsilon_0\mu\sinh(kd)\right\}$$

$$+\varepsilon_0\mu\frac{K_{em}^2 - K_m^2}{K_{em}^2}[F_{03}\cosh(bkd) + F_{04}\sinh(bkd)] = 0 \quad \text{(VIII.14)}$$

$$\varepsilon\mu\left\{F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd) + b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2}[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)]\right\} = 0 \quad (\text{VIII.15})$$

$$F_{01}\left\{(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2)\sinh(kd) + \varepsilon_0\mu\cosh(kd)\right\} - F_{02}\left\{(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2)\cosh(kd) + \varepsilon_0\mu\sinh(kd)\right\}$$

$$+\varepsilon_0\mu\frac{K_{em}^2 - K_m^2}{K_{em}^2}[F_{03}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\sinh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (\text{VIII.16})$$

It is obvious that there are two pairs of equations: the first pair is equations (VIII.13) and (VIII.15) and the second pair is equations (VIII.14) and (VIII.16). After the usual transformations used in the previous chapters, these two pairs can be represented as the following two independent pairs of equations:

$$F_{01}\sinh(kd) + b\frac{1+K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}F_{03}\sinh(bkd) = 0 \text{ (VIII.17)}$$

$$F_{01}\{\!\{\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\}\!\sinh(kd) + \varepsilon_{0}\mu\cosh(kd)\}\!\!+ \varepsilon_{0}\mu\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}F_{03}\cosh(bkd) = 0 \text{ (VIII.18)}$$

$$F_{02}\cosh(kd) + b\frac{1+K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}F_{04}\cosh(bkd) = 0 \text{ (VIII.19)}$$

$$F_{02}\{\!\{\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\}\!\cosh(kd) \!+ \varepsilon_{0}\mu\sinh(kd)\}\!\!+ \varepsilon_{0}\mu\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}F_{04}\sinh(bkd) \!= 0 \text{ (VIII.20)}$$

As a result, these two independent pairs of four equations lead to two independent dispersion relations for the case of  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$ . Indeed, the velocities  $V_{new22}$  and  $V_{new23}$  of the twenty second and twenty third new SH-waves propagating in the piezoelectromagnetic plate can be calculated with the following formulae:

$$\sqrt{1 - \left(\frac{V_{new22}}{V_{tem}}\right)^2} \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - \left(\frac{V_{new22}}{V_{tem}}\right)^2}\right) - \frac{\varepsilon_0\mu\tanh(kd)}{(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2)\tanh(kd) + \varepsilon_0\mu}\frac{K_{em}^2 - K_m^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} = 0 \quad (\text{VIII.21})$$

$$\sqrt{1 - \left(\frac{V_{new23}}{V_{tem}}\right)^2} - \frac{\varepsilon_0\mu}{\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2 + \varepsilon_0\mu\tanh(kd)}\frac{K_{em}^2 - K_m^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - \left(\frac{V_{new23}}{V_{tem}}\right)^2}\right) = 0 \quad (\text{VIII.22})$$

It is also possible to treat the case of  $kd \rightarrow \infty$ . For very large values of kd, it is transparent that the velocities  $V_{new22}$  and  $V_{new23}$  approach the corresponding SH-SAW velocity recently discovered in book [101], see formulae from (194) to (198) in the book. Finally, dispersion relations (VIII.21) and (VIII.22) can be rewritten for the case of  $V_{ph} > V_{tem}$  as follows:

$$\tan\left(kd\sqrt{\left(\frac{V_{new22}}{V_{tem}}\right)^2 - 1}\right)\sqrt{\left(\frac{V_{new22}}{V_{tem}}\right)^2 - 1} + \frac{\varepsilon_0\mu\tanh(kd)}{(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2)\tanh(kd) + \varepsilon_0\mu}\frac{K_{em}^2 - K_m^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} = 0 \quad \text{(VIII.23)}$$
$$\sqrt{\left(\frac{V_{new23}}{V_{tem}}\right)^2 - 1} - \frac{\varepsilon_0\mu}{\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2 + \varepsilon_0\mu\tanh(kd)}\frac{K_{em}^2 - K_m^2}{1 + K_{em}^2}\tan\left(kd\sqrt{\left(\frac{V_{new23}}{V_{tem}}\right)^2 - 1}\right) = 0 \quad \text{(VIII.24)}$$

### VIII.3. The first and second eigenvectors

For this case of the first eigenvectors for the upper surface of the plate and the second eigenvectors for the lower surface of the plate, it is natural to exploit equations (VIII.7), (VIII.8), and (VIII.9) for the upper surface and equations (VIII.15) and (VIII.16) for the lower surface. Using this system of five homogeneous equations, it is also possible to get two different dispersion relations. First of all, it is possible to add equation (VIII.7) to (VIII.8) to cope with one equation instead of two and to subtract equation (VIII.15) from (VIII.16) to form the second equation. It is natural to have  $F_{01} = F_{02} = 0$  due to equation (VIII.9). As a result, the following set of two homogeneous equations which are coupled by the weight factors  $F_{03}$  and  $F_{04}$  must be treated to obtain the first dispersion relation:

$$F_{03}\left[b\tanh(bkd) - \frac{\alpha^{2}}{\epsilon\mu} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}}\right] + F_{04}\left[b - \frac{\alpha^{2}}{\epsilon\mu} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}}\tanh(bkd)\right] = 0 \text{ (VIII.25)}$$

$$F_{03}\left[b\tanh(bkd) - \frac{\varepsilon_{0}\mu}{\epsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}}\right] - F_{04}\left[b - \frac{\varepsilon_{0}\mu}{\epsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}}\tanh(bkd)\right] = 0 \text{ (VIII.26)}$$

Thus, the dispersion relation for the case of  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$  to calculate the velocity  $V_{new24}$  of the twenty fourth new SH-wave propagating in the piezoelectromagnetic plate can be composed as follows:

$$\left(\sqrt{1-\left(\frac{V_{new24}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}}-\frac{\varepsilon_{0}\mu}{\varepsilon\mu-\alpha^{2}}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{m}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1-\left(\frac{V_{new24}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}}\right)\right)$$

$$\times\left(\sqrt{1-\left(\frac{V_{new24}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}}\tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1-\left(\frac{V_{new24}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}}\right)-\frac{\alpha^{2}}{\varepsilon\mu}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\right)$$

$$+\left(\sqrt{1-\left(\frac{V_{new24}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}}\tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1-\left(\frac{V_{new24}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}}\right)-\frac{\varepsilon_{0}\mu}{\varepsilon\mu-\alpha^{2}}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{m}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\right)$$

$$\left(\sqrt{1-\left(\frac{V_{new24}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}}-\frac{\alpha^{2}}{\varepsilon\mu}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1-\left(\frac{V_{new24}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}}\right)\right)=0$$

$$\left(\sqrt{1-\left(\frac{V_{new24}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}}-\frac{\alpha^{2}}{\varepsilon\mu}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1-\left(\frac{V_{new24}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}}\right)\right)=0$$

To obtain the second possible dispersion relation, it is necessary to add equation (VIII.7) to (VIII.8) to deal with one equation instead of two and to use equation (VIII.9) for determination of  $F_{02}$  as a function of  $F_{01}$ :

$$F_{02} = -F_{01} \tanh(kd) \tag{VIII.28}$$

Utilizing equation (VIII.9), three equations can be written as follows:

$$-\alpha^{2}F_{01} + F_{03}\cosh(kd)\left(\epsilon\mu b\frac{1+K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\sinh(bkd) - \alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{a}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\cosh(bkd)\right)$$
(VIII.29)  
+  $F_{04}\cosh(kd)\left(\epsilon\mu b\frac{1+K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\cosh(bkd) - \alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{a}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\sinh(bkd)\right) = 0$   
 $F_{01} = -\frac{b}{2\sinh(kd)}\frac{1+K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)]$  (VIII.30)

$$F_{01}\left\{2(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2})\sinh(kd) + \varepsilon_{0}\mu\cosh(kd) + \varepsilon_{0}\mu\sinh(kd)\tanh(kd)\right\} + \varepsilon_{0}\mu\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\left[F_{03}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\sinh(bkd)\right] = 0$$
(VIII.31)

Then, it is possible to use equation (VIII.30) to exclude  $F_{01}$  in equations (VIII.29) and (VIII.31). So, two equations with the weight factors  $F_{03}$  and  $F_{04}$  read:

$$F_{03}\left\{\sinh(2kd)\left(\varepsilon\mu b\tanh(bkd) - \alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}}\right) + \alpha^{2}b\tanh(bkd)\right\}$$
(VIII.32)  
+  $F_{04}\left\{\sinh(2kd)\left(\varepsilon\mu b - \alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}}\tanh(bkd)\right) - \alpha^{2}b\right\} = 0$   
$$F_{03}\left\{\frac{\varepsilon_{0}\mu\sinh(2kd)}{(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2})\sinh(2kd) + \varepsilon_{0}\mu + 2\varepsilon_{0}\mu\sinh^{2}(kd)}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} - b\tanh(bkd)\right\}$$
(VIII.33)  
-  $F_{04}\left\{\frac{\varepsilon_{0}\mu\sinh(2kd)}{(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2})\sinh(2kd) + \varepsilon_{0}\mu + 2\varepsilon_{0}\mu\sinh^{2}(kd)}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}}\tanh(bkd) - b\right\} = 0$ 

Finally, the second dispersion relation to calculate the velocity  $V_{new25}$  of the twenty fifth new SH-wave propagating in the piezoelectromagnetic plate can be written for the case of  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$  as follows:

$$\left\{ \frac{\varepsilon_{0}\mu\sinh(2kd)}{(\varepsilon\mu-\alpha^{2})\sinh(2kd)+\varepsilon_{0}\mu+2\varepsilon_{0}\mu\sinh^{2}(kd)} \frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{m}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\tanh(bkd)-b \right\} \times \left\{ \sinh(2kd)\left(\varepsilon\mu b\tanh(bkd)-\alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\right)+\alpha^{2}b\tanh(bkd) \right\} + \left\{ \frac{\varepsilon_{0}\mu\sinh(2kd)}{(\varepsilon\mu-\alpha^{2})\sinh(2kd)+\varepsilon_{0}\mu+2\varepsilon_{0}\mu\sinh^{2}(kd)} \frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{m}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}-b\tanh(bkd) \right\}$$
(VIII.34)  

$$\times \left\{ \sinh(2kd)\left(\varepsilon\mu b-\alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\tanh(bkd)\right)-\alpha^{2}b \right\} = 0$$

## **Chapter IX**

## Electrically Closed Surfaces and Continuity of $\psi$ and $B_3$

Consider the mechanically free ( $\sigma_{32} = 0$ ) and electrically closed ( $\varphi = 0$ ) case for both the upper and lower surfaces of the piezoelectromagnetic plate of class 6 *mm*. In addition, the magnetic boundary condition is the continuity of both the magnetic potential  $\psi$  and the normal component  $B_3$  of the magnetic induction at the surfaces, i.e.  $\psi = \psi^f$  and  $B_3 = B^f$ , where the superscript "f" pertains to the free space (vacuum). Thus, three homogeneous equations corresponding to the mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions for the upper surface at  $x_3 = + d$  must be written as follows:

$$\begin{aligned} & \left(e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)}\right) \left[F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right] \\ & + b\left(CU^{0(5)} + e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)}\right) \left[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right] = 0 \end{aligned} (IX.1) \\ & F_{01}\varphi^{0(1)}\cosh(kd) + F_{02}\varphi^{0(1)}\sinh(kd) + F_{03}\varphi^{0(5)}\cosh(bkd) + F_{04}\varphi^{0(5)}\sinh(bkd) = 0 \end{aligned} (IX.2)$$

$$\begin{aligned} & \left(\alpha\varphi^{0(1)} + \mu\psi^{0(1)}\right) \left\{F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right\} \\ & -b\left(hU^{0(5)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(5)} - \mu\psi^{0(5)}\right) \left\{F_{3}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right\} \\ & + \mu_{0}\left\{F_{01}\psi^{0(1)}\cosh(kd) + F_{02}\psi^{0(1)}\sinh(kd) + F_{03}\psi^{0(5)}\cosh(bkd) + F_{04}\psi^{0(5)}\sinh(bkd)\right\} = 0 \end{aligned}$$
(IX.3)

For the lower surface at  $x_3 = -d$ , three homogeneous equations corresponding to the mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions can be designed in the following forms:

$$(e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)})[F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)] + b(CU^{0(5)} + e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)})[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0$$
 (IX.4)

$$F_{01}\varphi^{0(1)}\cosh(kd) - F_{02}\varphi^{0(1)}\sinh(kd) + F_{03}\varphi^{0(5)}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\varphi^{0(5)}\sinh(bkd) = 0 \quad (IX.5)$$

$$\begin{aligned} & \left(\alpha\varphi^{0(1)} + \mu\psi^{0(1)}\right) \left\{F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right\} \\ & - b\left(hU^{0(5)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(5)} - \mu\psi^{0(5)}\right) \left\{F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right\} \\ & + \mu_0 \left\{F_{01}\psi^{0(1)}\cosh(kd) - F_{02}\psi^{0(1)}\sinh(kd) + F_{03}\psi^{0(5)}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\psi^{0(5)}\sinh(bkd)\right\} = 0 \end{aligned}$$
(IX.6)

This set of six homogeneous equations from (IX.1) to (IX.6) must be resolved to obtain dispersion relations for several different cases when only the first eigenvectors, only the second eigenvectors, or the first and second ones are used. Therefore, this is the main study carried out in the following subsections.

#### IX.1. The first eigenvectors

Employing the first eigenvectors defined by expressions (I.66) and (I.67) in the first chapter and expressions (III.7) and (III.8) from the third chapter for the upper and lower surfaces of the plate, it is possible to find that six equations from (IX.6) to (IX.6) are respectively transformed into equations from (VI.11) to (VI.16) written in the first subsection of the sixth chapter. In view of that, two dispersion relations are defined by equations (VI.21) and (VI.26). They determine the velocities  $V_{new14}$  and  $V_{new15}$  of the fourteenth and fifteenth new SH-waves propagating in the piezoelectromagnetic plate when  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$ .

#### IX.2. The second eigenvectors

Exploiting the second eigenvectors defined by expressions (I.69) and (I.70) and equalities (III.23) and (III.24), these six homogeneous equations written above can be transformed into some appropriate forms. For the upper surface at  $x_3 = + d$ , equations from (IX.1) to (IX.3) can be transformed into the following forms:

$$\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\right)\left\{F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd) + b\frac{1 + K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\left[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right]\right\} = 0 \quad (IX.7)$$

$$\varepsilon\mu(F_{01}\cosh(kd) + F_{02}\sinh(kd)) + \varepsilon\mu\frac{K_{em}^2 - K_m^2}{K_{em}^2}[F_{03}\cosh(bkd) + F_{04}\sinh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (IX.8)$$
$$-\alpha^2[F_{01}\cosh(kd) + F_{02}\sinh(kd)] - \alpha^2\frac{K_{em}^2 - K_m^2}{K_{em}^2}[F_{03}\cosh(bkd) + F_{04}\sinh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (IX.9)$$

For the lower surface at  $x_3 = -d$ , equations from (IX.4) to (IX.6) read as follows:

$$\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\right)\left\{F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd) + b\frac{1+K_{em}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\left[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right]\right\} = 0 \quad (IX.10)$$
  
$$\varepsilon\mu(F_{01}\cosh(kd) - F_{02}\sinh(kd)) + \varepsilon\mu\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\left[F_{03}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\sinh(bkd)\right] = 0 \quad (IX.11)$$

$$-\alpha^{2} [F_{01} \cosh(kd) - F_{02} \sinh(kd)] - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}} [F_{03} \cosh(bkd) - F_{04} \sinh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (IX.12)$$

It is lucid that the set of equations from (IX.7) to (IX.12) look like the other set of equations from (VII.7) to (VII.12) obtained in the first subsection of Chapter VII. However, one very important difference occurs such that  $K_m^2$  is used in equations (IX.8) and (IX.11) instead of  $K_e^2$  utilized in equations (VII.9) and (VII.12). Therefore, this significant difference results in two new dispersion relations which must look like dispersion relations (VII.17) and (VII.18) with  $K_m^2$  instead of  $K_e^2$ . So, the velocities  $V_{new26}$  and  $V_{new27}$  of the twenty sixth and twenty seventh new SH-waves propagating in the piezoelectromagnetic plate in the case of  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$  can be calculated with the following formulae:

$$\sqrt{1 - \left(\frac{V_{new26}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}} \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - \left(\frac{V_{new26}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}}\right) - \frac{\varepsilon\mu\left(K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}\right) - \alpha^{2}\left(K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}\right)}{(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2})\left(1 + K_{em}^{2}\right)} \tanh(kd) = 0 \quad (IX.13)$$

$$\sqrt{1 - \left(\frac{V_{new27}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}} \tanh(kd) - \frac{\varepsilon\mu\left(K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}\right) - \alpha^{2}\left(K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}\right)}{(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2})\left(1 + K_{em}^{2}\right)} \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - \left(\frac{V_{new27}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}}\right) = 0 \quad (IX.14)$$

It is transparently seen in formulae (IX.13) and (IX.14) that for  $kd \rightarrow \infty$ , both  $V_{new26}$  and  $V_{new27}$  approach the corresponding SH-SAW velocity discovered in book [101], see formulae from (133) to (140) in the book. It is also evident that for  $V_{ph} > V_{tem}$  the above written dispersion relations are transformed into the following forms:

$$\tan\left(kd\sqrt{\left(\frac{V_{new26}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}-1}\right)\sqrt{\left(\frac{V_{new26}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}-1} + \frac{\varepsilon\mu(K_{em}^{2}-K_{m}^{2})-\alpha^{2}(K_{em}^{2}-K_{\alpha}^{2})}{(\varepsilon\mu-\alpha^{2})(1+K_{em}^{2})} \tanh(kd) = 0 \quad (IX.15)$$
$$\\ \tanh(kd)\sqrt{\left(\frac{V_{new27}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}-1} - \frac{\varepsilon\mu(K_{em}^{2}-K_{m}^{2})-\alpha^{2}(K_{em}^{2}-K_{\alpha}^{2})}{(\varepsilon\mu-\alpha^{2})(1+K_{em}^{2})} \tan\left(kd\sqrt{\left(\frac{V_{new27}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}-1}\right) = 0 \quad (IX.16)$$

#### IX.3. The first and second eigenvectors

For this case, equations from (VI.11) to (VI.13) can be used for the upper surface at  $x_3 = + d$ . These equations can be written in some suitable forms. For the lower surface at  $x_3 = -d$ , equations from (IX.10) to (IX.12) must be also used in the corresponding suitable forms. These six homogeneous equations can be transformed by the same way carried out in the third subsection of Chapter VII. So, the resulting dispersion relation will be similar to that given in equation (VII.27) with the following differences:  $K_e^2 \rightarrow K_m^2$ ,  $K_m^2 \rightarrow K_e^2$ , and  $\varepsilon_0 \mu \rightarrow \varepsilon \mu_0$ . Therefore, the dispersion relation for the calculation of the velocity  $V_{new28}$  of the twenty eighth new SH-wave propagating in the plate when  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$  is defined by

$$\left\{ \frac{\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\right) + \varepsilon\mu_{0} \tanh(kd)}{\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2} \tanh(kd)} \left(\varepsilon\mu b - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} \tanh(bkd)\right) - \varepsilon\mu_{0} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} \tanh(bkd) \right\} \\
\times \left\{ \frac{1}{\varepsilon\mu \tanh(kd) - \alpha^{2}} \left(\varepsilon\mu b \tanh(bkd) - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}}\right) - \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} \right\} \\
+ \left\{ \frac{\tanh(kd)}{\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2} \tanh(kd)} \left(\varepsilon\mu b - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} \tanh(bkd)\right) - \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{m}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} \tanh(bkd) \right\} \\
\times \left\{ \frac{\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\right) \tanh(kd) + \varepsilon\mu_{0}}{\varepsilon\mu \tanh(kd) - \alpha^{2}} \left(\varepsilon\mu b \tanh(bkd) - \alpha^{2} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}}\right) - \varepsilon\mu_{0} \frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{1 + K_{em}^{2}} \right\} = 0$$
(IX.17)

# Chapter X

### Electrically Open Surfaces and Continuity of $\psi$ and $B_3$

In this chapter, the following mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions are exploited for both the upper and lower surface surfaces of the piezoelectromagnetic plate:

- 1) mechanically free surface ( $\sigma_{32} = 0$ );
- 2) electrically open surface  $(D_3 = 0)$ ;
- 3) continuity of both the magnetic potential  $\psi$  and the normal component  $B_3$  of the magnetic induction at the surfaces, i.e.  $\psi = \psi^f$  and  $B_3 = B^f$ , where the superscript "f" relates to the free space.

As a consequence, three homogeneous equations corresponding to the mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions for the upper surface at  $x_3 = + d$  read:

$$\begin{aligned} \left( e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)} \right) \left[ F_{01} \sinh(kd) + F_{02} \cosh(kd) \right] \\ + b \left( CU^{0(5)} + e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)} \right) \left[ F_{03} \sinh(bkd) + F_{04} \cosh(bkd) \right] = 0 \end{aligned} \tag{X.1} \\ \left( \varepsilon\varphi^{0(1)} + \alpha\psi^{0(1)} \right) \left[ F_{01} \sinh(kd) + F_{02} \cosh(kd) \right] \\ - b \left( eU^{0(5)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(5)} - \alpha\psi^{0(5)} \right) \left[ F_{03} \sinh(bkd) + F_{04} \cosh(bkd) \right] = 0 \end{aligned} \tag{X.2} \\ \epsilon \varphi^{0(1)} + \mu\psi^{0(1)} \left[ F_{01} \sinh(kd) + F_{02} \cosh(kd) \right]$$

$$\begin{aligned} & \left(\alpha\varphi^{0(1)} + \mu\psi^{0(1)}\right) \left\{F_{01}\sinh(kd) + F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right\} \\ & - b\left(hU^{0(5)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(5)} - \mu\psi^{0(5)}\right) \left\{F_{3}\sinh(bkd) + F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right\} \\ & + \mu_{0}\left\{F_{01}\psi^{0(1)}\cosh(kd) + F_{02}\psi^{0(1)}\sinh(kd) + F_{03}\psi^{0(5)}\cosh(bkd) + F_{04}\psi^{0(5)}\sinh(bkd)\right\} = 0 \end{aligned}$$
(X.3)

For the lower surface at  $x_3 = -d$ , corresponding three homogeneous equations read as follows:

$$(e\varphi^{0(1)} + h\psi^{0(1)})[F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)] + b(CU^{0(5)} + e\varphi^{0(5)} + h\psi^{0(5)})[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0$$
 (X.4)

$$\begin{aligned} \left(\varepsilon\varphi^{0(1)} + \alpha\psi^{0(1)}\right) \left[F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right] \\ &- b\left(eU^{0(5)} - \varepsilon\varphi^{0(5)} - \alpha\psi^{0(5)}\right) \left[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right] = 0 \end{aligned} (X.5) \\ \left(\alpha\varphi^{0(1)} + \mu\psi^{0(1)}\right) \left[F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right] \\ &- b\left(hU^{0(5)} - \alpha\varphi^{0(5)} - \mu\psi^{0(5)}\right) \left[F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)\right] \end{aligned} (X.6) \\ &+ \mu_0 \left\{F_{01}\psi^{0(1)}\cosh(kd) - F_{02}\psi^{0(1)}\sinh(kd) + F_{03}\psi^{0(5)}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\psi^{0(5)}\sinh(bkd)\right\} = 0 \end{aligned}$$

So, this set of six homogeneous equations must be properly transformed into suitable forms to get dispersion relations with which it is possible to calculate the dispersive wave phase velocity. This is the main purpose of the following subsections.

#### X.1. The first eigenvectors

The first eigenvectors are defined by expressions (I.66) and (I.67) in the first chapter. Using them, expressions (III.7) and (III.8) were obtained in the third chapter and they lead to the situation when equations (X.2) and (X.5) can be excluded from the further consideration in this subsection. For the upper surface of the plate, it is possible to find that equations (X.1) and (X.3) can be written as follows:

$$F_{01} \sinh(kd) + F_{02} \cosh(kd) + b \frac{1 + K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} [F_{03} \sinh(bkd) + F_{04} \cosh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (X.7)$$

$$(\epsilon \mu - \alpha^2) [F_{01} \sinh(kd) + F_{02} \cosh(kd)] + \epsilon \mu_0 \{F_{01} \cosh(kd) + F_{02} \sinh(kd)\}$$

$$+ \epsilon \mu_0 \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{K_{em}^2} [F_{03} \cosh(bkd) + F_{04} \sinh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (X.8)$$

For the lower surface at  $x_3 = -d$  (see figure 1 in Introduction) the corresponding three homogeneous equations can be written in the following simplified forms:

$$F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd) + b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2} [F_{03}\sinh(bkd) - F_{04}\cosh(bkd)] = 0 \quad (X.9)$$

$$\begin{aligned} & \left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\right)\left\{F_{01}\sinh(kd) - F_{02}\cosh(kd)\right\} + \varepsilon\mu_{0}\left\{F_{01}\cosh(kd) - F_{02}\sinh(kd)\right\} \\ & + \varepsilon\mu_{0}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}\left[F_{03}\cosh(bkd) - F_{04}\sinh(bkd)\right] = 0 \end{aligned}$$
(X.10)

It is natural that these four linear homogeneous equations in four unknowns  $F_{01}$ ,  $F_{02}$ ,  $F_{03}$ , and  $F_{04}$  can be transformed into two independent sets, of which the first set represents two equations in two unknowns  $F_{01}$  and  $F_{03}$ . The second set represents two equations in two unknowns  $F_{02}$  and  $F_{04}$ . These four equations then read:

$$F_{01}\sinh(kd) + b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2}F_{03}\sinh(bkd) = 0 \ (X.11)$$

$$F_{01}\left\{\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^{2}\right)\sinh\left(kd\right) + \varepsilon\mu_{0}\cosh\left(kd\right)\right\} + \varepsilon\mu_{0}\frac{K_{em}^{2} - K_{e}^{2}}{K_{em}^{2}}F_{03}\cosh\left(bkd\right) = 0 \quad (X.12)$$

$$F_{02}\cosh(kd) + b\frac{1+K_{em}^2}{K_{em}^2}F_{04}\cosh(bkd) = 0 \quad (X.13)$$

$$F_{02}\left\{\!\left(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2\right)\!\cosh(kd) + \varepsilon\mu_0 \sinh(kd)\right\}\! + \varepsilon\mu_0 \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{K_{em}^2} F_{04} \sinh(bkd) = 0 \quad (X.14)$$

Therefore, it is possible to obtain two dispersion relations. The velocities  $V_{new29}$  and  $V_{new30}$  of the twenty ninth and thirtieth new SH-waves propagating in the piezoelectromagnetic plate in the case of  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$  can be respectively calculated with the following formulae:

$$\sqrt{1 - \left(\frac{V_{new29}}{V_{tem}}\right)^2} \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - \left(\frac{V_{new29}}{V_{tem}}\right)^2}\right) - \frac{\varepsilon\mu_0 \tanh(kd)}{(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2)\tanh(kd) + \varepsilon\mu_0} \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} = 0 \quad (X.15)$$

$$\sqrt{1 - \left(\frac{V_{new30}}{V_{tem}}\right)^2} - \frac{\varepsilon\mu_0}{(\varepsilon\mu - \alpha^2) + \varepsilon\mu_0 \tanh(kd)} \frac{K_{em}^2 - K_e^2}{1 + K_{em}^2} \tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1 - \left(\frac{V_{new30}}{V_{tem}}\right)^2}\right) = 0 \quad (X.16)$$

It is also possible to analyze dispersion relations (X.15) and (X.16). It is clearly seen in the dispersion relations that for  $kd \rightarrow \infty$ , both the velocities  $V_{new29}$  and  $V_{new30}$  approach the corresponding SH-SAW velocity recently discovered in book [101], see formulae from (180) to (184) in the book.

For the case of  $V_{ph} > V_{tem}$ , dispersion relations (X.15) and (X.16) can be also rewritten as follows:

$$\tan\left(kd\sqrt{\left(\frac{V_{new29}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}-1}\right)\sqrt{\left(\frac{V_{new29}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}-1} + \frac{\epsilon\mu_{0}\tanh(kd)}{(\epsilon\mu-\alpha^{2})\tanh(kd)+\epsilon\mu_{0}}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{e}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}} = 0 \quad (X.17)$$

$$\sqrt{\left(\frac{V_{new30}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}-1} - \frac{\epsilon\mu_{0}}{(\epsilon\mu-\alpha^{2})+\epsilon\mu_{0}\tanh(kd)}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{e}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\tan\left(kd\sqrt{\left(\frac{V_{new30}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}-1}\right) = 0 \quad (X.18)$$

#### X.2. The second eigenvectors

The second eigenvectors are defined by expressions (I.69) and (I.70). Thus, equalities (III.23) and (III.24) obtained in Chapter III must be used here. For the upper surface at  $x_3 = + d$  and the lower surface at  $x_3 = - d$ , six linear homogeneous equations from (X.1) to (X.6) can be transformed into the forms given by equations from (VIII.7) to (VIII.12) which are identical to equations from (IV.29) to (IV.34) obtained in Chapter IV. Therefore, they obviously result in two dispersion relations given by formulae (IV.40) and (IV.42) for the computation of the velocities  $V_{new6}$  and  $V_{new7}$  of the sixth and seventh new SH-waves propagating in the piezoelectromagnetic plate.

#### X.3. The first and second eigenvectors

For the upper surface  $(x_3 = +d)$  of the plate, it is natural to use equations (X.7) and (X.8) written in the first subsection of this chapter. For the lower surface  $(x_3 = -d)$  the corresponding three homogeneous equations are equations from (VIII.10) to (VIII.12) given in Chapter VIII. Therefore, it is possible to state that in this subsection two new dispersion relations can be also obtained. This is similar to the

results obtained in Chapter VIII. It is natural to use equation (VIII.27) with the following substitutions:  $K_m^2 \to K_e^2$  and  $\varepsilon_0 \mu \to \epsilon \mu_0$ . Thus, the first dispersion relation for the case of  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$  to calculate the velocity  $V_{new31}$  of the thirty first new SH-wave propagating in the piezoelectromagnetic plate can be composed as follows:

$$\left(\sqrt{1-\left(\frac{V_{new31}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}}-\frac{\varepsilon\mu_{0}}{\varepsilon\mu-\alpha^{2}}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{e}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1-\left(\frac{V_{new31}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}}\right)\right)$$

$$\times\left(\sqrt{1-\left(\frac{V_{new31}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}}\tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1-\left(\frac{V_{new31}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}}\right)-\frac{\alpha^{2}}{\varepsilon\mu}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\right)$$

$$+\left(\sqrt{1-\left(\frac{V_{new31}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}}\tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1-\left(\frac{V_{new31}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}}\right)-\frac{\varepsilon\mu_{0}}{\varepsilon\mu-\alpha^{2}}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{e}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\right)$$

$$\left(\sqrt{1-\left(\frac{V_{new31}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}}-\frac{\alpha^{2}}{\varepsilon\mu}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\tanh\left(kd\sqrt{1-\left(\frac{V_{new31}}{V_{tem}}\right)^{2}}\right)\right)=0$$
(X.18)

The second possible dispersion relation can be obtained by the same way used in the third subsection in Chapter VIII. It is also possible to use equation (VIII.34) with the following substitutions:  $K_m^2 \rightarrow K_e^2$  and  $\varepsilon_0 \mu \rightarrow \epsilon \mu_0$ . Finally, the second dispersion relation to calculate the velocity  $V_{new32}$  of the thirty second new SH-wave propagating in the piezoelectromagnetic plate can be written for the case of  $V_{ph} < V_{tem}$  as follows:

$$\left\{ \frac{\varepsilon\mu_{0}\sinh(2kd)}{(\varepsilon\mu-\alpha^{2})\sinh(2kd)+\varepsilon\mu_{0}+2\varepsilon\mu_{0}\sinh^{2}(kd)} \frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{e}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\tanh(bkd)-b \right\} \times \left\{ \sinh(2kd)\left(\varepsilon\mu b\tanh(bkd)-\alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\right)+\alpha^{2}b\tanh(bkd) \right\} + \left\{ \frac{\varepsilon\mu_{0}\sinh(2kd)}{(\varepsilon\mu-\alpha^{2})\sinh(2kd)+\varepsilon\mu_{0}+2\varepsilon\mu_{0}\sinh^{2}(kd)} \frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{e}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}-b\tanh(bkd) \right\} \times \left\{ \sinh(2kd)\left(\varepsilon\mu b-\alpha^{2}\frac{K_{em}^{2}-K_{\alpha}^{2}}{1+K_{em}^{2}}\tanh(bkd)\right)-\alpha^{2}b \right\} = 0$$
(X.19)

## Chapter XI

### **Conclusive Discussion**

This theoretical work has demonstrated that investigations of the transversely isotropic piezoelectromagnetic plate of class 6 mm concerning the shear-horizontal (SH) acoustic wave propagation can reveal existence of as many as thirty two new SH-waves. Dispersion relations for determination of the phase velocities of new SHwaves in the plate can be obtained in relatively simple explicit forms. The obtained results correspond to different sets of the electrical and magnetic boundary conditions when the mechanical boundary condition such as the mechanically free surface ( $\sigma_{32}$  = 0) is set the same throughout the investigations carried out in this work. It is worth noting that homogeneous boundary conditions were used for the upper and lower surfaces of the plate when the same set of the boundary conditions is applied to either surface. However, the utilization of different sets of the eigenvectors resulted in three different cases occurred for each set of the mechanical, electrical, and magnetic boundary conditions. Possible electrical boundary conditions exploited in this work include the electrically closed surface ( $\varphi = 0$ ), electrically open surface ( $D_3 = 0$ ), and the continuity of both  $\varphi$  and  $D_3$  at the surfaces, i.e.  $\varphi = \varphi^f$  and  $D_3 = D^f$ , where  $D_3$  is the normal component of the electrical induction. Also, the superscript "f" relates to the free space (vacuum). Also, the used magnetic boundary conditions are the magnetically closed surface  $(B_3 = 0)$ , magnetically open surface  $(\psi = 0)$ , and the continuity of both  $\psi$  and  $B_3$  at the surfaces, i.e.  $\psi = \psi^f$  and  $B_3 = B^f$ .

This work also demonstrates that for all the treated suitable cases, the obtained new dispersion relations for calculation of the velocities of the new dispersive SH-waves propagating in the plates can have fundamental modes. These fundamental mode velocities are situated below the SH-BAW speed denoted by  $V_{tem}$ . It is mentioned that the propagation of this SH-BAW is coupled with both the electrical

and magnetic potentials. It is also necessary to state that the velocities of the fundamental mode dispersive waves can approach the corresponding SH-SAW velocities as soon as the dimensionless parameter kd reaches very large values, namely  $kd \rightarrow \infty$  where k and d are the wavenumber in the propagation direction and the plate half-thickness, respectively, see figure 1 in Introduction. It is natural that it was found that the velocities of the new dispersive SH-waves can approach to ten known SH-SAWs recently discovered by Melkumyan [107] and by the author of the book cited in Ref. [101]. Three SH-SAWs discovered by Melkumyan in his theoretical work [107] are apt for this theoretical work. They are called the surface Bleustein-Gulyaev-Melkumyan wave characterized by the velocity  $V_{BGM}$ , the piezomagnetic exchange surface Melkumyan wave or PMESM wave ( $V_{PMESM}$ ), and the piezoelectric exchange surface Melkumyan wave or PEESM wave ( $V_{PEESM}$ ). The last two Melkumyan waves were also studied in paper [105].

To study the transversely isotropic piezoelectromagnetics concerning the SHwave propagation is problematic because many suitable solutions can be found due to the existence of two different sets of the eigenvectors. Two different sets of the eigenvectors also exist for piezoelectromagnetics possessing the cubic symmetry. This fact was demonstrated in book [100]. However, the existence of two different eigenvectors for the cubic piezoelectromagnetics does not lead to two different solutions. In fact, two different eigenvectors give the same SH-SAW velocity for the cubic piezoelectromagnetics. Therefore, it is thought that it can be more preferable for experimentalists to cope with the cubic piezoelectromagnetics. However, explicit forms of the SH-SAW velocities of non-dispersive SH-waves propagating in the cubic piezoelectromagnetics cannot be obtained and it is necessary to perform numerical calculations with the corresponding formulae [100] which can be quite complicated. It is thought that it is also useful to carry out theoretical investigations of problems of dispersive SH-wave propagation in the cubic piezoelectromagnetic plates because the cubic piezoelectromagnetics can also possess a strong magnetoelectric effect.

It is transparent that the obtained results in this work can be useful for further theoretical and experimental investigations of the SH-wave propagation in the piezoelectromagnetic (composite) plates consisting of dissimilar materials. It is thought that the simplest example of such laminated plate is a bi-layered plate consisting of two dissimilar piezoelectromagnetic thin films possessing the common interface. Indeed, the results can be also suitable for some particular cases when a single-phase material such as a piezoelectrics or piezomagnetics is used instead of one of two-phase materials such as piezoelectromagnetics. It is obvious that such problems of SH-wave propagation in the plates can be analytically resolved even in the case of the two-layer plate consisting of two dissimilar piezoelectromagnetics. Today there are attempts to numerically resolve similar problems. For instance, paper numerically studies static and dynamic problems of two-laver [111] magnetoelectroelastic composites with specific properties, where one layer is a pure piezoelectrics and the second layer is a pure piezomagnetics. The authors of paper [111] have used a meshless method based on the local Petrov-Galerkin approach. It is obvious that an analytical study is more preferable in comparison with a numerical investigation. Indeed, an analytical study can lead to illumination of common features for all suitable bi-layer plates, while a numerical treatment can give only results concerning an individual bi-layer plate. It is obvious that when a system has a lot of parameters similar to piezoelectromagnetic bi-layer plates, it is hard to numerically reveal common features. For this purpose, it is necessary to calculate a lot of such materials. Therefore, it is necessary to continue analytical investigations of such relatively simple systems such as the homogeneous plates and bi-layer plates. This can be also useful for more complicated problems that can be resolved only numerically.

### REFERENCES

[1] H. Lamb, "On waves in an elastic plate" *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London, Series A* **93** (648) 114 – 128 (1917).

[2] Lord Rayleigh (J.W. Strutt) "On waves propagated along the plane surfaces of an elastic solid" *Proceedings of the London Mathematical Society* 17(1) 4 - 11(1885).

[3] A.A. Zakharenko, "Acoustic waves with the in-plane polarization in piezoelectric cubic structures" *Canadian Journal of Pure & Applied Sciences (SENRA Academic Publishers, Burnaby, British Columbia, Canada)* **3** (1) 675 – 690 (2009); ISSN: 1715-9997 (on-line at <u>http://www.cipas.org</u>).

[4] A.A. Zakharenko, "Dispersive Rayleigh type waves in layered systems consisting of piezoelectric crystals bismuth silicate and bismuth germinate" *Acta Acustica united with Acustica* **91** (4) 708 - 715 (2005).

[5] A.A. Zakharenko, "Different Zakharenko waves in layered and quantum systems" *Conference Proceedings of the International Commission for Acoustics* (ICA2007 Congress, Madrid, Spain) <u>http://www.sea-acustica.es/WEB\_ICA\_07/fchrs/papers/phy-08-018.pdf</u>, 4 pages (2007).

[6] A.A. Zakharenko, "On cubic crystal anisotropy for waves with Rayleigh-wave polarization" *Nondestructive Testing and Evaluation* **21** (2) 61 – 77 (2006); DOI: 10.1080/10589750600779704.

[7] A.E.H. Love, Some problems of Geodynamics, Cambridge University Press, London, England, UK, 180 pages (1911).

[8] A.A. Zakharenko, "Slow acoustic waves with the anti-plane polarization in layered systems" *International Journal of Modern Physics B (World Scientific, Singapore*) **24** (4) 515 – 536 (2010); DOI: 10.1142/S0217979210054774.

[9] A.A. Zakharenko, "Analytical studying the group velocity of three-partial Love (type) waves in both isotropic and anisotropic media" *Nondestructive Testing and Evaluation* **20** (4) 237 – 254 (2005); DOI: 10.1080/17417530500513665.

[10] J.L. Bleustein, "A new surface wave in piezoelectric materials" *Applied Physics Letters* **13** (12) 412 – 413 (1968).

[11] Yu.V. Gulyaev, "Electroacoustic surface waves in solids" *Soviet Physics Journal of Experimental and Theoretical Physics Letters* **9** (1) 37 – 38 (1969).

[12] Yu.V. Gulyaev, F.S. Hickernell, "Acoustoelectronics: history, present state and new ideas for a new Era" *Acoustical Physics Reports* (Akusticheskii Zhurnal, Moscow) **51** (1) 101 – 110 (2005).

[13] A.A. Zakharenko, "New solutions of shear waves in piezoelectric cubic crystals" *Journal of Zhejiang University SCIENCE A* 8 (4) 669 – 674 (2007); DOI: 10.1631/jzus.2007.A0669.

[14] A.A. Zakharenko, "First evidence of surface SH-wave propagation in cubic piezomagnetics" *Journal of Electromagnetic Analysis and Applications (Scientific Research Publishing, California, USA)* 2 (5) 287 – 296 (2010); DOI: 10.4236/jemaa.2010.25037 (free on-line access at http://www.scirp.org/journal/jemaa).

[15] A.A. Zakharenko, "A study of SH-SAW propagation in cubic piezomagnetics for utilization in smart materials" *Waves in Random and Complex Media* 22 (4) 488 – 504 (2012); DOI:10.1080/17455030.2012.727042.

[16] H. Kolsky, *Stress waves in solids*, Dover Publications, 2<sup>nd</sup> edition, 2012, 224 pages.

[17] J.D. Achenbach, *Wave propagation in elastic solids* (North-Holland Series in Applied Mathematics and Mechanics), North-Holland, Wiley, Amsterdam-New York, 1987, 426 pages.

[18] J. Ahrens, *Analytic methods of sound field synthesis*, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2012, 299 pages.

[19] J.Blitz, *Ultrasonics: Methods and applications*, Butterworths & Co Publishers Ltd., London, 1971, 151 pages.

[20] D.W. Dissanayake (ed.), *Acoustic waves*, InTech Publishers, Moscow, 2010, 478 pages.

[21] W.M. Ewing, W.S. Jardetzky, F. Press, *Elastic waves in layered media*, MGH, New York-Toronto-London, 1957, 380 pages.

[22] P. Filippi, D. Habault, J.P. Lefebvre, A. Bergassoli, *Acoustics: Basic physics, theory, and methods*, Publisher: Academic Press, 1998, 320 pages.

[23] D. Havelock, S. Kuwano, M. Vorlander, Handbook of signal processing in *acoustics*, **Volume 1**, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2009, 1975 pages.

[24] U. Ingard, *Notes on acoustics*, Publisher: Infinity Science Press LLC, 2008, 436 pages.

[25] T.D. Rossing (Ed.), *Springer handbook of acoustics*, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2007, 1182 pages.

[26] G.A. Maugin, *Nonlinear waves in elastic crystals*, Oxford University Press Inc., New York, 1999, 323 pages.

[27] J. Miklowitz, "The theory of elastic waves and waveguides" in H.A. Lauwerier, W.T. Koiter (Eds.) *North-Holland series in applied mathematics and mechanics*,

**Volume 22**, North-Holland publishing company, Amsterdam-New York-Oxford, 1978, 317 pages.

[28] D.T. Blackstock, *Fundamentals of Physical Acoustics*, Wiley-Interscience, New York, 2000, 560 pages.

[29] B.A. Auld. *Acoustic Fields and Waves in Solids*, **Volumes I and II** (set of two volumes), 2<sup>nd</sup> edition, Krieger Publishing Company, 1990, 878 pages.

[30] F.I. Fedorov, *Theory of Elastic Waves in Crystals*, Plenum Press, New York, 1968, 375 pages.

[31] A.H. Nayfeh, *Wave Propagation in Layered Anisotropic Media with Applications to Composites* (North-Holland Series in Applied Mathematics and Mechanics, **Volume 39**), Elsevier, Amsterdam, 1995, 332 pages.

[32] G.W. Farnell, "Properties of elastic surface waves" in: W.P. Mason and R.N. Thurston (Eds.), *Physical Acoustics*, Vol. 6, Academic Press, New York, 1970, pp. 109 – 166.
[33] G.W. Farnell, E.L. Adler, "Elastic wave propagation in thin layers" in: W.P. Mason and R.N. Thurston (Eds.), *Physical Acoustics: Principles and Methods*, **Volume 9**, Academic Press, New York, 1972, pages 35 – 127.

[34] G.W. Farnell, "Types and properties of surface acoustical waves" in: A.A. Oliner (Ed.), *Acoustic Surface Waves. Topics in Applied Physics*, Volume 24, Springer Verlag, Berlin–Heidelberg–New York, 1978, pages 26 – 96.

[35] D.A. Berlincourt, D.R. Curran, H. Jaffe, "Piezoelectric and piezomagnetic materials and their function in transducers", in *Physical Acoustics: Principles and Methods*, edited by W.P. Mason, **Volume 1**, Part A, Academic Press, New York, 1964, pages 169 – 270.

[36] P.K. Mittal, *Oscillations, Waves and Acoustics*, I.K. International Publishing House Pvt. Ltd., New Delhi, India, 2010, 568 pages.

[37] E. Dieulesaint, D. Royer, *Elastic Waves in Solids: Applications to Signal Processing* / translated by A. Bastin and M. Motz, Chichester [English]; New York, J. Wiley, 1980, 511 pages.

[38] D. Royer, E. Dieulesaint, *Elastic Waves in Solids I: Free and Guided Propagation* (Advanced Texts in Physics) / translated by D.P. Morgan [English]; Springer Verlag, Berlin-Heidelberg-New York-Barcelona-Hong Kong-London-Milan-Paris-Singapore-Tokyo, 2000, 369 pages.

[39] D. Royer, E. Dieulesaint, *Elastic Waves in Solids II: Generation, Acousto-optic Interaction, Applications* (Advanced Texts in Physics) / translated by D.P. Morgan [English]; Springer Verlag, Berlin-Heidelberg-New York-Barcelona-Hong Kong-London-Milan-Paris-Singapore-Tokyo, 2000, 441 pages.

[40] S.V. Biryukov, Yu.V. Gulyaev, V.V. Krylov, V.P. Plessky, *Surface Acoustic Waves in Inhomogeneous Media*, L.M. Brekhovskikh (Edr.), Springer Series on Wave Phenomena, **Volume 20**, Springer-Verlag, Berlin-Heidelberg-New York, 1995, 388 pages.

[41] I.A. Viktorov, *Rayleigh and Lamb Waves: Physical Theory and Applications*, Plenum Press, New York, 1967, 154 pages.

[42] K.F. Graff, *Wave motion in elastic solids* (Dover Books on Engineering), Dover Publications, 1991, 688 pages.

[43] J.L. Rose, *Ultrasonic waves in solid media*, Cambridge University Press, 2004, 476 pages.

[44] J.F. Nye, *Physical Properties of Crystals. Their Representation by Tensors and Matrices*, Oxford, Clarendon Press, 1989, 385 pages.

[45] R.E. Newnham, *Properties of Materials: Anisotropy, Symmetry, Structure* (Kindle edition), Oxford University Press Inc., Oxford-New York, 2005 (reprinted 2008), 391 pages.

[46] D.R. Lovett, *Tensor properties of crystals*, Second edition, Taylor & Francis, 1999, 480 pages.

[47] C. Hammond, *The basics of crystallography and diffraction*, Third edition, Oxford University Press, USA, 2009, 448 pages.

[48] W.A. Wooster. *Tensors and Group Theory for the Physical Properties of Crystals*, Clarendon Press, Oxford, 1973, 354 pages.

[49] M.A. Jaswon, M.A. Rose, *Crystal Symmetry: Theory of Colour Crystallography*, Ellis Horwood Limited, Chichester, 1983, 190 pages.

[50] S.G. Lekhnitskii, *Theory of Elasticity of an Anisotropic Elastic Body* (Holden-Day Series in Mathematical Physics), Holden-Day, San Francisco, 1963, 404 pages.

[51] J.R. Barber, *Elasticity*, Second Edition, Kluwer Academic Publishers, 2004, 431 pages.

[52] R.W. Soutas-Little, *Elasticity*, John Wiley & Sons, New York, 1984, 448 pages.

[53] J.E. Marsden, Th.J.R. Hughes, *Mathematical foundations of elasticity*, Dover publication, 1994, 556 pages.

[54] W. Kleber, *An introduction to Crystallography*, Veb–Verlag Technik, Berlin, 1971, 336 pages.

[55] Landolt-Boernstein International Tables, Elastic, piezoelectric, pyroelectric, piezooptic, electrooptic constants and nonlinear dielectric susceptibilities of crystals, New Series, Group III, **Volume 18**, Springer-Verlag, Berlin–Heidelberg–New York–Tokyo, 1985, 179 pages.

[56] C. Lardat, C. Maerfeld, P. Tournois, "Theory and performance of acoustical dispersive surface wave delay lines" *Proceedings of the IEEE* **59** (3) 355 – 364 (1971).

[57] T. Kimura, "Magnetoelectric hexaferrites" *Annual Review of Condensed Matter Physics* **3** (1) 93 – 110 (2012).

[58] Ch.-S. Park, Sh. Priya, "Broadband/Wideband Magnetoelectric Response" *Advances in Condensed Matter Physics* (Hindawi Publishing Corporation) **Volume 2012**, Article ID 323165, 12 pages (2012).

[59] R.C. Pullar, "Hexagonal ferrites: A review of the synthesis, properties and applications of hexaferrite ceramics" *Progress in Materials Science* **57** (7) 1191 – 1334 (2012).

[60] M.I. Bichurin, V.M. Petrov, R.V. Petrov, "Direct and inverse magnetoelectric effect in layered composites in electromechanical resonance range: A review" *Journal of Magnetism and Magnetic Materials* **324** (21) 3548 – 3550 (2012).

[61] A.A. Zakharenko, "Piezoelectromagnetic SH-SAWs: A review" *Canadian Journal of Pure & Applied Sciences (SENRA Academic Publishers, Burnaby, British Columbia, Canada*) 7 (1) xxxx – xxxx (2013); ISSN: 1715-9997 (free on-line at http://www.cjpas.org).

[62] T. Chen, S. Li, H. Sun, "Metamaterials application in sensing" Sensors (MDPI)
12 (3) 2742 – 2765 (2012).

[63] M. Bichurin, V. Petrov, A. Zakharov, D. Kovalenko, S.Ch. Yang, D. Maurya,
V. Bedekar, Sh. Priya, "Magnetoelectric interactions in lead-based and lead-free composites" *Materials* 2011 (4) 651 – 702 (2011).

[64] G. Srinivasan, "Magnetoelectric composites" *Annual Review of Materials Research* **40** (1) 153 – 178 (2010).

[65] Ü. Özgür, Ya. Alivov, H. Morkoç, "Microwave ferrites, part 2: Passive components and electrical tuning" *Journal of Materials Science: Materials in Electronics* **20** (10) 911 – 952 (2009).

[66] J. Zhai, Z.-P. Xing, Sh.-X. Dong, J.-F. Li, D. Viehland, "Magnetoelectric laminate composites: an overview" *Journal of the American Ceramic Society* **91** (2) 351–358 (2008).

[67] W. Eerenstein, N.D. Mathur, J.F. Scott, "Multiferroic and magnetoelectric materials" *Nature* **442** (7104) 759 – 765 (2006).

[68] M. Fiebig, "Revival of the magnetoelectric effect" Journal of Physics D: Applied Physics 38 (8) R123 – R152 (2005).

[69] N.A. Spaldin, M. Fiebig, "The renaissance of magnetoelectric multiferroics" *Science* **309** (5733) 391 – 392 (2005).

[70] D.I. Khomskii, "Multiferroics: Different ways to combine magnetism and ferroelectricity" *Journal of Magnetism and Magnetic Materials* **306** (1) 1 - 8 (2006).

[71] S.-W. Cheong, M. Mostovoy, "Multiferroics: A magnetic twist for ferroelectricity" *Nature Materials* **6** (1) 13 - 20 (2007).

[72] R. Ramesh, N.A. Spaldin, "Multiferroics: Progress and prospects in thin films" *Nature Materials* **6** (1) 21 – 29 (2007).

[73] T. Kimura, "Spiral magnets as magnetoelectrics" *Annual Review of Materials Research* **37** (1) 387 – 413 (2007).

[74] T. Kimura, T. Goto, H. Shintani, K. Ishizaka, T. Arima, Y. Tokura, "Magnetic control of ferroelectric polarization" *Nature* **426** (6962) 55 – 58 (2003).

[75] K.F. Wang, J.-M. Liu, Z.F. Ren, "Multiferroicity: The coupling between magnetic and polarization orders" *Advances in Physics* **58** (4) 321 – 448 (2009).

[76] R. Ramesh, "Materials science: Emerging routes to multiferroics" *Nature* 461 (7268) 1218 – 1219 (2009).

[77] K.T. Delaney, M. Mostovoy, N.A. Spaldin, "Superexchange-driven magnetoelectricity in magnetic vertices" *Physical Review Letters* **102** (15) 157203, 4 pages (2009).

[78] S.C.B. Gopinath, K. Awazu, M. Fujimaki, "Waveguide-mode sensors as aptasensors" *Sensors* (MDPI) **12** (2) 2136 – 2151 (2012).

[79] A. Fert, "Origin, development, and future of spintronics (Nobel lectures)" *Reviews of Modern Physics* **80** (4) 1517 – 1530 (2008).

[80] A. Fert, "Origin, development, and future of spintronics (Nobel lectures)" *Physics – Uspekhi* 51 (12) 1336 – 1348 (2008) [*Uspekhi Phizicheskikh Nauk*, Moscow, 178 (12) 1336 – 1348 (2008)].

[81] C. Chappert, J.-V. Kim, "Metal spintronics: Electronics free of charge" *Nature Physics* **4** (11) 837 – 838 (2008).

[82] M. Bibes, A. Barthélémy, "Multiferroics: Towards a magnetoelectric memory" *Nature Materials* 7 (6) 425 – 426 (2008).

[83] M.I. Bichurin, V.M. Petrov, D.A. Filippov, G. Srinivasan, S.V. Nan, *Magnetoelectric materials*, Academia Estestvoznaniya Publishers, Moscow (2006).

[84] Y.K. Fetisov, A.A. Bush, K.E. Kamentsev, A.Y. Ostashchenko, G. Srinivasan, "Ferrite-piezoelectric multilayers for magnetic field sensors" *The IEEE Sensor Journal* **6** (4) 935 – 938 (2006).

[85] G. Srinivasan, Y.K. Fetisov, "Microwave magnetoelectric effects and signal processing devices" *Integrated Ferroelectrics* **83** (1) 89 – 98 (2006).

[86] S. Priya, R.A. Islam, S.X. Dong, D. Viehland, "Recent advancements in magnetoelectric particulate and laminate composites" *Journal of Electroceramics* 19 (1) 147 – 164 (2007).

[87] R. Grossinger, G.V. Duong, R. Sato-Turtelli, "The physics of magnetoelectric composites" *Journal of Magnetism and Magnetic Materials* **320** (14) 1972 – 1977 (2008).

[88] C.W. Ahn, D. Maurya, C.S. Park, S. Nahm, S. Priya, "A generalized rule for large piezoelectric response in perovskite oxide ceramics and its application for design of lead-free compositions" *Journal of Applied Physics* **105** (11) 114108 (2009) 6 pages.

[89] V.M. Petrov, M.I. Bichurin, V.M. Laletin, N. Paddubnaya, G. Srinivasan, "Modeling of magnetoelectric effects in ferromagnetic/piezoelectric bulk composites" in *Proceedings of the 5th International Conference on Magnetoelectric Interaction Phenomena in Crystals*, MEIPIC-5, Sudak, Ukraine, 21–24 September, 2003; arXiv:cond-mat/0401645.

144

[90] G. Harshe, J.P. Dougherty, R.E. Newnham, "Theoretical modelling of 3-0/0-3 magnetoelectric composites" *International Journal of Applied Electromagnetics in Materials* **4** (1) 161 – 171 (1993).

[91] Y.H. Chu, L.W. Martin, M.B. Holcomb, R. Ramesh, "Controlling magnetism with multiferroics" *Materials Today* **10** (10) 16 – 23 (2007).

[92] C.W. Nan, M.I. Bichurin, S.X. Dong, D. Viehland, G. Srinivasan, "Multiferroic magnetoelectric composites: Historical perspective, status, and future directions" *Journal of Applied Physics* **103** (3) 031101 (2008).

[93] H. Schmid, "Magnetic ferroelectric materials" *Bulletin of Materials Science* 17
(7) 1411 – 1414 (1994).

[94] J. Ryu, Sh. Priya, K. Uchino, H.-E. Kim, "Magnetoelectric effect in composites of magnetostrictive and piezoelectric materials" *Journal of Electroceramics* 8 (2) 107 – 119 (2002).

[95] D. Fang, Yo-P. Wan, X. Feng, A.K. Soh, "Deformation and fracture of functional ferromagnetics" *ASME Applied Mechanics Review* **61** (2) 020803-1 – 020803-23 (2008).

[96] A. Sihvola, "Metamaterials in electromagnetics" *Metamaterials*  $\mathbf{1}$  (1) 2 – 11 (2007).

[97] N.A. Hill (N.A. Spaldin), "Why are there so few magnetoelectric materials?" *Journal of Physical Chemistry B* **104** (29) 6697 – 6709 (2000).

[98] W. Prellier, M.P. Singh, P. Murugavel, "The single-phase multiferroic oxides – from bulk to thin film" *Journal of Physics: Condensed Matter* **17** (30) R803 – R832 (2005).

[99] G.A. Smolenskii, I.E. Chupis, "Ferroelectromagnets" *Soviet Physics Uspekhi* (*Uspekhi Phizicheskikh Nauk*, Moscow) **25** (7) 475 – 493 (1982).

[100] A.A. Zakharenko, Seven New SH-SAWs in Cubic Piezoelectromagnetics,
 Saarbruecken – Krasnoyarsk, LAP LAMBERT Academic Publishing GmbH & Co.
 KG, 172 pages, 2011, ISBN: 978-3-8473-3485-9.

[101] A.A. Zakharenko, *Propagation of Seven New SH-SAWs in Piezoelectromagnetics of Class 6 mm*, Saarbruecken – Krasnoyarsk, LAP LAMBERT Academic Publishing GmbH & Co. KG, 84 pages, 2010, ISBN: 978-3-8433-6403-4.

[102] A.A. Zakharenko, *Twenty Two New Interfacial SH-Waves in Dissimilar PEMs*,
Saarbruecken – Krasnoyarsk, LAP LAMBERT Academic Publishing GmbH & Co.
KG, 148 pages, 2012, ISBN: 978-3-659-13905-5.

[103] A.-K. Soh, J.-X. Liu, "Interfacial shear horizontal waves in a piezoelectricpiezomagnetic bi-material" *Philosophical Magazine Letters* **86** (1) 31 – 35 (2006).

[104] Y. Huang, X.-F. Li, K.Y. Lee, "Interfacial shear horizontal (SH) waves propagating in a two-phase piezoelectric/piezomagnetic structure with an imperfect interface" *Philosophical Magazine Letters* **89** (2) 95 – 103 (2009).

[105] A.A. Zakharenko, "On wave characteristics of piezoelectromagnetics" *Pramana – Journal of Physics* (Indian Academy of Science) **79** (2) 275 – 285 (2012); free on-line at <u>http://www.ias.ac.in/pramana</u>.

[106] A.A. Zakharenko, "Analytical investigation of surface wave characteristics of piezoelectromagnetics of class 6 *mm*" *International Scholarly Research Network (ISRN) Applied Mathematics* (India), **Volume 2011**, Article ID 408529, 8 pages (2011); free on-line access.

[107] A. Melkumyan, "Twelve shear surface waves guided by clamped/free boundaries in magneto-electro-elastic materials" *International Journal of Solids and Structures* **44** (10) 3594 – 3599 (2007).

[108] J.-X. Liu, D.-N. Fang, X.-L. Liu, "A shear horizontal surface wave in magnetoelectric materials" *IEEE Transactions on Ultrasonics, Ferroelectrics, and Frequency Control* **54** (7) 1287 – 1289 (2007).

[109] B.L. Wang, Y.-W. Mai, O.P. Niraula, "A horizontal shear surface wave in magnetoelectroelastic materials" *Philosophical Magazine Letters* **87** (1) 53 – 58 (2007).

[110] W.-Y. Wei, J.-X. Liu, D.-N. Fang, "Existence of shear horizontal surface waves in a magneto-electro-elastic material" *Chinese Physics Letters* **26** (10) 104301 (2009) 3 pages.

[111] J. Sladek, V. Sladek, S. Krahulec, M. Wünsche, Ch. Zhang, "MLPG analysis of layered composites with piezoelectric and piezomagnetic phases" *Computers, Materials & Continua* **29** (1) 75 – 102 (2012).

[112] B.L. Wang, O.P. Niraula, "Two collinear antiplane cracks in functionally graded magnetoelectroelastic composite materials" *Mekhanika Kompozitnykh Materialov (Mechanics of Composite Materials)* **45** (6) 843 – 862 (2009).

[113] V.I. Al'shits, A.N. Darinskii, J. Lothe, "On the existence of surface waves in half-infinite anisotropic elastic media with piezoelectric and piezomagnetic properties" *Wave Motion* **16** (3) 265 – 283 (1992).

[114] I.E. Dzyaloshinskii, "On the magneto-electrical effects in antiferromagnetics"
Soviet Physics – Journal of Experimental and Theoretical Physics (JETP) 10, 628 –
629 (1960) [Zhurnal Experientalnoi i Teoreticheskoi Fiziki (USSR) 37, 881 – 882
(1959)].

[115] D.N. Astrov, "The magnetoelectric effect in antiferromagnets" *Soviet Physics* – *Journal of Experimental and Theoretical Physics (JETP)* 11, 708 – 709 (1960)
[Zhurnal Experientalnoi i Teoreticheskoi Fiziki (USSR) 38, 984 – 985 (1960)].

[116] D.N. Astrov, "Magnetoelectric effect in antiferromagnetic  $Cr_2O_3$ " *Soviet Physics – Journal of Experimental and Theoretical Physics (JETP)* **13** (4) 729 – 733 (1961).

[117] G.T. Rado, V.J. Folen, "Observation of the magnetically induced magnetoelectric effect and evidence for antiferromagnetic domains" *Physical Review Letters* **7** (8) 310 – 311 (1961).

[118] G.A. Smolenskii, V.A. Ioffe, *Communications de Colloque International de Magnetisme de Grenoble* (France), 2 – 6 Jullet, Communication No. 1 (1958).

[119] D.N. Astrov, B.I. Al'shin, R.V. Zorin, L.A. Drobyshev, "Spontaneous magnetoelectric effect" *Soviet Physics – Journal of Experimental and Theoretical Physics (JETP)* 28, 1123 – 1128 (1969) [Zhurnal Experientalnoi i Teoreticheskoi Fiziki (USSR) 55, 2122 – 2127 (1968)].

[120] V.J. Folen, G.T. Rado, E.W. Stalder, "Anisotropy of the magnetoelectric effect in  $Cr_2O_3$ " *Physical Review Letters* **6** (11) 607 – 608 (1961).

[121] S. Foner, M. Hanabusa, "Magnetoelectric effect in  $Cr_2O_3$  and  $(Cr_2O_3)_{0.8}(Al_2O_3)_{0.2}$ " *Journal of Applied Physics* **34** (4) 1246 – 1247 (1963).

[122] T.J. Martin, J.C. Anderson, "Magneto-electric annealing effects of  $Cr_2O_3$ " *Physics Letters* **11** (2) 109 – 110 (1964).

[123] T.H. O'Dell, "Magnetoelectrics - a new class of materials" *Electronics and Power* **11** (8) 266 – 267 (1965).

[124] T.J. Martin, J.C. Anderson, "Antiferromagnetic domain switching in Cr<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub>" *The IEEE Transactions on Magnetics*, **MAG-2**, 446 (1966).

[125] S. Alexander, S. Shtrikman, "On the origin of the axial magnetoelectric effect of  $Cr_2O_3$ " *Solid State Communications* **4** (3) 115–117 (1966).

[126] R.M. Hornreich, S. Shtrikman, "Statistical mechanics and origin of the magnetoelectric effect in  $Cr_2O_3$ " *Physical Review* **161** (2) 506 – 512 (1967).

[127] E. Fischer, G. Gorodetsky, R.M. Hornreich, "A new family of magnetoelectric materials:  $A_2M_4O_9(A = \text{Ta, Nb}; M = \text{Mn, Co})$ " *Solid State Communications* **10** (12) 1127 – 1132 (1972).

[128] R.M. Hornreich, "The magnetoelectric effect: Some likely candidates" *Solid State Communications* **7** (15) 1081 – 1085 (1969).

[129] R.M. Hornreich, "Theory of the magnetoelectric effect in polycrystalline powders" *Journal of Applied Physics* **41** (3) 950 – 951 (1970).

[130] L.M. Holmes, L.G. van Uitert, G.W. Hull, "Magnetoelectric effect and critical behavior in the Ising-like antiferromagnet, DyAlO<sub>3</sub>" *Solid State Communications* 9 (16) 1373 – 1376 (1971).

[131] R.M. Hornreich, "The magnetoelectric effect: Materials, physical aspects, and applications" *The IEEE Transactions on Magnetics*, **MAG-8**, 584 – 589 (1972).

[132] J. van Suchtelen, "Product properties: a new application of composite materials" *Philips Research Reports* **27** (1) 28 – 37 (1972).

[133] J. van den Boomgaard, D.R. Terrell, R.A.J. Born, H.F.J.I. Giller, "*In-situ* grown eutectic magnetoelectric composite-material. 1. Composition and unidirectional solidification" *Journal of Materials Science* **9** (10) 1705 – 1709 (1974).

[134] A.M.J.G. van Run, D.R. Terrell, J.H. Scholing, "*In-situ* grown eutectic magnetoelectric composite-material. 2. Physical properties" *Journal of Materials Science* **9** (10) 1710 – 1714 (1974).

[135] J. van den Boomgaard, A.M.J.G. van Run, J. van Suchtelen, "Piezoelectricpiezomagnetic composites with magnetoelectric effect" *Ferroelectrics* **14** (1) 727 – 728 (1976).

[136] V.E. Wood, A.E. Austin, in *Magnetoelectric Interaction Phenomena in Crystals*, A.J. Freeman, H. Schmid, Eds., Gordon and Breach Science Publishers, Newark, New York, 1975, pp. 181 – 194.

[137] Y.N. Venevtsev, V.V. Gagulin, I.D. Zhitomirsky, "Material science aspects of seignette-magnetism problem" *Ferroelectrics* **73** (1) 221 – 248 (1987).

[138] M.-I. Rocha-Gaso, C. March-Iborra, Á. Montoya-Baides, A. Arnau-Vives,
"Surface generated acoustic wave biosensors for the detection of pathogens: A review" *Sensors* (MDPI) **2009** (9) 5740 – 5769 (2009); doi:10.3390/s90705740.

[139] K. Länge, B.E. Rapp, M. Rapp, "Surface acoustic wave biosensors: A review" *Analytical and Bioanalytical Chemistry* **391** (5) 1509 – 1519 (2008).

[140] T.M.A. Gronewold, "Surface acoustic wave sensors in the bioanalytical field: Recent trends and challenges" *Analytica Chimica Acta* **603** (2) 119 – 128 (2007).

[141] J.P. Smith, V. Hinson-Smith, "The new era of SAW devices" *Analytical Chemistry* 78 (11) 3505 – 3507 (2006).

[142] C.M. Harris, "Seeing SAW potential" *Analytical Chemistry* 75 (15) 355A – 358A (2003).

[143] J. Rickert, W. Göpel, G.L. Hayward, B.A. Cavic, M. Thompson, "Biosensors based on acoustic wave devices" *Sensors Update* **5** (1) 105 – 139 (2001).

[144] C. March, J.J. Manclús, Y. Jiménez, A. Arnau, A. Montoya, "A piezoelectric immunosensor for the determination of pesticide residues and metabolites in fruit juices" *Talanta* **78** (3) 827 – 833 (2009).

[145] A. Montoya, A. Ocampo, C. March, "Fundamentals of piezoelectric immunosensors" In *Piezoelectric Transducers and Applications* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.), A. Arnau, Ed., Springer-Verlag: Berlin-Heidelberg, 2008, pages 289 – 306.

[146] R.L. Baer, C.A. Flory, M. Tom-Moy, D.S. Solomon, "STW chemical sensors" *Proceedings of the IEEE Ultrasonics Symposium*, Tucson, USA, 1992, pages 293 – 298.

[147] A. Leidl, I. Oberlack, U. Schaber, B. Mader, S. Drost, "Surface acoustic wave devices and applications in liquid sensing" *Smart Materials and Structures* **6** (6) 680 – 688 (1997).

[148] J.C. Andle, J.T. Weaver, J.F. Vetelino, D.J. McAllister, "Selective acoustic plate mode DNA sensor" *Sensors and Actuators B: Chemical* **24** (1-3) 129 – 133 (1995).

[149] F. Bender, F. Meimeth, R. Dahing, M. Grunze, F. Josse, "Mechanisms of interaction in acoustic plate mode immunosensors" *Sensors and Actuators B: Chemical* **40** (2-3) 105 – 110 (1997).

[150] R. Dahint, F. Bender, F. Morhard, "Operation of acoustic plate mode immunosensors in complex biological media" *Analytical Chemistry* **71** (15) 3150 – 3156 (1999).

[151] S.J. Martin, A.J. Ricco, G.C. Frye, "Sensing in liquid with SH plate mode device" *Proceedings of the IEEE Ultrasonics Symposium*, Chicago, USA, 1988, pages 607 – 611.

[152] R.C. Hughes, S.J. Martin, A.J. Ricco, "Liquid-solid phase transition detection with acoustic plate mode sensor: Application to icing of surfaces" *Sensors and Actuators A* **22** (1-3) 693 – 699 (1989).

[153] S.M. Stanley, I.A. Dodi, C.R. Evans, S.J. Paston, R.C. Rees, C.J. Percival, G. McHale, M.I. Newton, "Layer guided acoustic plate mode biosensors for monitoring MHC-peptide interactions" *Analyst* 131 (8) 892 – 894 (2006).

[154] I.V. Anisimkin, "A type of acoustic modes of vibration of thin piezoelectric plates: quasi-longitudinal normal modes" *Acoustical Physics Reports* (Moscow) 50 (4) 442–447 (2004).

[155] L.P. Solie, B.A. Auld, "Elastic waves in free anisotropic plates" *Journal of Acoustical Society of America* **54** (1) 50 - 65 (1973).

[156] V.I. Fedosov, V.I. Anisimkin, I.M. Kotelysnskii, C. Caliendo, P. Verardi, E. Verona, "Analysis of acoustic waves in multi-layers using compound matrices" *Proceedings of the IEEE Ultrasonics Symposium*, San Antonio, USA, pages 207 – 212 (1996).

[157] V.N. Parygin, A.V. Vershoubskiy, V.G. Mozaev, M. Weinacht, "Prolonged acousto-optic interaction with Lamb waves in crystalline plates" *Ultrasonics* 38 (1-8) 594 – 597 (2000).

[158] A. Choujaa, N. Tirole, C. Bonjour, G. Martin, D. Hauden, P. Blind, A. Cachard, C. Pommier, "AIN/silicon Lamb-wave micro-sensors for pressure and gravimetric measurements" *Sensors and Actuators A: Physical* **46** (1-3) 179 – 182 (1995).

[159] A. Palma, L. Palmieri, G. Socino, E. Verona, "Lamb-wave electroacoustic voltage sensor" *Journal of Applied Physics* **58** (8) 3265 – 3267 (1985).

[160] K. Toda, "Lamb-wave delay lines with interdigital electrodes" *Journal of Applied Physics* **44** (1) 56 – 62 (1973).

[161] K. Toda, "Frequency characteristics of an interdigital transducer for Lamb wave excitation" *Journal of Applied Physics* **45** (12) 5136 – 5140 (1974).

[162] K. Toda, Y. Yamashita, "A Lamb wave device for a communication system with ternary logic" *Proceedings of the IEEE* **68** (2) 297 – 298 (1980).

[163] D.F. Ball, D. Shewring, "Lamb waves for inspection of commercially rolled hot strip material" *NonDestructive Testing* **9** (1) 13 – 16 (1976).

[164] D. Fischer, W.J. Varhue, J. Wu, C.A. Whiting, "Lamb-wave microdevices fabricated on monolithic single crystal silicon wafers" *Journal of Microelectromechanical Systems* **9** (1) 88 – 93 (2000).

[165] Yihui Wu, M. de Labachelerie, F. Bastien, "Investigations on excitation and detection methods for Lamb wave sensors [biosensors]" *Sensors and Actuators A: Physical* **100** (2-3) 214 – 222 (2002).

[166] D.S. Ballantine (Jr.), R.M. White, S.J. Martin, A.J. Ricco, E.T. Zellers, G.C. Frye, H. Wohltjen, *Acoustic Wave Sensors: Theory, design, & physico-chemical applications*, Academic Press, Academic press, 1997, 436 pages.

[167] M.H. Badi, G.G. Yaralioglu, A. S. Ergun, F. L. Degertekin, C.H. Cheng, B.T. Khuri-Yakub, "A first experimental verification of micromachined capacitive Lamb wave transducers" *Proceedings of the IEEE Ultrasonics Symposium*, 22-25 Oct. 2000, San Juan, Puerto Rico.

[168] G.G. Yaralioglu, M.H. Badi, A.S. Ergun, C.H. Cheng, B.T. Khuri-Yakub, F.L. Degertekin, "Lamb wave devices using capacitive micromachined ultrasonic transducers" *Applied Physics Letters* **78** (1) 111 – 113 (2001).

[169] M.H. Badi, G.G. Yaralioglu, A.S. Ergun, S.T. Hansen, E.J. Wong, B.T. Khuri-Yakub, "Capacitive micromachined ultrasonic Lamb wave transducers using rectangular membranes" *IEEE Transactions on Ultrasonics, Ferroelectrics and Frequency Control* **50** (9) 1191 – 1195 (2003).

[170] X. Zhao, C. Kwan, K.M. Luk, "Wireless nondestructive inspection of aircraft wing with ultrasonic guided waves" The 16th WCNDT 2004 – World Conference on NDT, *CD-ROM Proceedings*, Internet Version of ~ 600 Papers, Aug 30 - Sep 3, 2004 - Montreal, Canada.

[171] I.V. Anisimkin, V.I. Anisimkin, "Multi-mode acoustic detectors and systems" Uspekhi Phizicheskikh Nauk (Moscow) 175 (8) 900 – 904 (2005).

[172] D.C. Worlton, "Experimental confirmation of Lamb waves at megacycle frequencies" *Journal of Applied Physics* **32** (6) 967 – 971 (1961).

[173] M.D.G. Potter, S. Dixon, "Ultrasonic texture measurement of sheet metals: an integrated system combining Lamb and shear wave techniques" *Nondestructive Testing and Evaluation* **20** (4) 201 – 210 (2005).

[174] R.P. Hodgson, M. Tan, L. Yeo, J. Friend, "Transmitting high power RF acoustic radiation via fluid couplants into superstrates for microfluidics" *Applied Physics Letters* **94** (2) 024102 (2009).

[175] J. Friend, L.Y. Yeo, "Microscale acoustofluidics: Microfluidics driven via acoustics and ultrasonics" *Reviews of Modern Physics* **83** (2) 647 – 704 (2011).

[176] J. Tian, U. Gabbert, H. Berger, X. Su, "Lamb wave interaction with delaminations in CFRP laminates" *Computers, Materials & Continua* **1** (4) 327 – 336 (2004).

[177] A.L. Shuvalov, "General relationships for guided acoustic waves in anisotropic plates" *Proceedings of the Royal Society London A: Mathematical, Physical & Engineering Sciences* **460** (2049) 2671 – 2679 (2004).

[178] I. Chakraborty, A.K. Mohanty, A. Chatterjee, "Localized waves along a line of masses on a plate: Propagation and sub-exponential attenuation" *Proceedings of the Royal Society London A: Mathematical, Physical & Engineering Sciences* **464** (2097) 2229 – 2246 (2008).

[179] V. Zernov, J. Kaplunov, "Three-dimensional edge waves in plates" *Proceedings of the Royal Society London A: Mathematical, Physical & Engineering Sciences* **464** (2090) 301 – 318 (2008).

[180] T.C.T Ting, "Dispersion equations for steady waves in an anisotropic elastic plate or a layered plate" *Proceedings of the Royal Society London A: Mathematical, Physical & Engineering Sciences* **464** (2091) 613 – 629 (2008).

[181] Ch. Li, G.J. Weng, "Yoffe-type moving crack in a functionally graded piezoelectric material" *Proceedings of the Royal Society London A: Mathematical, Physical & Engineering Sciences* **458** (2018) 381 – 399 (2002).

[182] A.L. Shuvalov, "Theory of plane subsonic elastic waves in fluid-loaded anisotropic plates" *Proceedings of the Royal Society London A: Mathematical, Physical & Engineering Sciences* **458** (2022) 1323 – 1352 (2002).

[183] V. Pagneux, A. Maurel, "Lamb wave propagation in inhomogeneous elastic waveguides" *Proceedings of the Royal Society London A: Mathematical, Physical & Engineering Sciences* **458** (2024) 1913 – 1930 (2002).

[184] V. Pagneux, A. Maurel, "Lamb wave propagation in elastic waveguides with variable thickness" *Proceedings of the Royal Society London A: Mathematical, Physical & Engineering Sciences* **462** (2068) 1315 – 1339 (2006).

[185] F. Simonetti, P. Cawley, "On the nature of shear horizontal wave propagation in elastic plates coated with viscoelastic materials" *Proceedings of the Royal Society London A: Mathematical, Physical & Engineering Sciences* **460** (2048) 2197 – 2221 (2004). [186] L.A. Molotkov, "Normal waves in a porous layer with open pores on one boundary and closed pores on the other" *Journal of Mathematical Sciences* (Springer) **185** (4) 611 - 618 (2012).

[187] H. Liu, J.L. Yang, "Lamb waves in double-layered nanoplates" *Applied Physics Letters* **111** (11) 113525 (2012).

[188] Y.-X. Xiang, M.-X. Deng, F.-Zh. Xuan, Ch.-J. Liu, "Effect of precipitatedislocation interactions on generation of nonlinear Lamb waves in creep-damaged metallic alloys" *Applied Physics Letters* **111** (10) 104905 (2012).

[189] A.R. Clough, R.S. Edwards, "Lamb wave near field enhancements for surface breaking defects in plates" *Applied Physics Letters* **111** (10) 104906 (2012).

[190] F. Jin, P. Li, "Propagation behaviors of thickness-twist modes in an inhomogeneous piezoelectric plate with two imperfectly bonded interfaces" *Ultrasonics* **52** (1) 33 - 38 (2012).

[191] J. Sladek, V. Sladek, S. Krahulec, M. Wünsche, Ch. Zhang, "MLPG analysis of layered composites with piezoelectric and piezomagnetic phases" *Computers, Materials & Continua* **29** (1) 75 – 102 (2012).

[192] X.-Sh. Cao, J.-P. Shi, F. Jin, "Lamb wave propagation in the functionally graded piezoelectric–piezomagnetic material plate" *Acta Mechanica* **223** (5) 1081 – 1091 (2012).

[193] X.Y. Li, H.J. Ding, W.Q. Chen, "Three-dimensional analytical solution for functionally graded magneto–electro-elastic circular plates subjected to uniform load" *Composite Structures* **83** (4) 381 – 390 (2008).

[194] X.-Sh. Cao, J.-P. Shi, F. Jin, "Cut-off frequencies of Lamb waves in various functionally graded thin films" *Applied Physics Letters* **99** (12) 121907 (2011).

[195] W. Feng, R. Su, "Dynamic fracture behaviors of cracks in a functionally graded magneto-electro-elastic plate" *European Journal of Mechanics A: Solids* 26
(2) 363 – 379 (2007).

[196] E. Pan, F. Han, "Exact solution for functionally graded and layered magnetoelectro-elastic plates" *International Journal of Engineering Science* **43** (3-4) 321 – 339 (2005). [197] G. Altay, M.C. Dökmeci, "Variational principles and vibrations of a functionally graded plate" *Computers and Structures* **83** (15-16) 1340 – 1354 (2005).

[198] Y.Y. Zhou, C.F. Lü, W.Q. Chen, "Bulk wave propagation in layered piezomagnetic/piezoelectric plates with initial stresses or interface imperfections" *Composite Structures* **94** (9) 2736 – 2745 (2012).

[199] J. Zhu, W.-Q. Chen, "Reverberation-ray matrix analysis for wave propagation in multiferroic plates with imperfect interfacial bonding" *Ultrasonics* **52** (1) 125 – 132 (2012).

[200] F. Li, H. Peng, X. Sun, J. Wang, G. Meng, "Wave propagation analysis in composite laminates containing a delamination using a three-dimensional spectral element method" *Mathematical Problems in Engineering* (Hindawi Publishing Corporation) **2012**, Article ID 659849, 19 pages (2012); Doi:10.1155/2012/659849.

[201] Y.-Ch. Liu, J.H. Huang, "Dispersion relations and modes of wave propagation in inclusion-reinforced composite plates" *Composites: Part B* **43** (3) 1649 – 1657 (2012).

[202] H.-M. Zhou, L.-M. Xuan, Ch. Li, J. Wei, "Numerical simulation of nonlinear magnetic–mechanical–electric coupling effect in laminated magnetoelectric composites" *Journal of Magnetism and Magnetic Materials* **323** (22) 2802 – 2807 (2011).

[203] J. Ma, Zh. Li, Yu.-H. Lin, C.W. Nan, "A novel frequency multiplier based on magnetoelectric laminate" *Journal of Magnetism and Magnetic Materials* **323** (1) 101 – 103 (2011).

[204] G.-Q. Nie, J.-X. Liu, Z.-J. An, "Elastic wave propagation in piezoelectric/piezomagnetic bi-material plates" *Engineering Mechanics* **27** (2) 30 – 36 (2010).

[205] X.-H. Wu, Y.-P. Shen, Q. Sun, "Lamb wave propagation in magnetoelectroelastic plates" *Applied Acoustics* **68** (10) 1224 – 1240 (2007).

[206] Y.X. Liu, M. Zeng, Y. Wang, J.G. Wan, X.P. Jiang, J.-M. Liu, "Numerical modeling of magnetoelectric effect in a novel composite structure" *Ceramics International* **30** (7) 1999 – 2003 (2004).

155

[207] W.J. Feng, E. Pan, "Dynamic fracture behavior of an internal interfacial crack between two dissimilar magneto-electro-elastic plates" *Engineering Fracture Mechanics* **75** (6) 1468 – 1487 (2008).

[208] W.Q. Chen, Y.Y. Zhou, C.F. Lü, H.J. Ding, "Bending of multiferroic laminated rectangular plates with imperfect interlaminar bonding" *European Journal of Mechanics A: Solids* **28** (4) 720 – 727 (2009).

[209] W.Q. Chen, K.Y. Lee, "Alternative state space formulations for magnetoelectric thermoelasticity with transverse isotropy and the application to bending analysis of nonhomogeneous plates" *International Journal of Solids and Structures* **40** (21) 5689 – 5705 (2003).

[210] G.R. Buchanan, "Layered versus multiphase magneto-electro-elastic composites" *Composites: Part B* **35** (5) 413 – 420 (2004).

[211] J. Chen, E. Pan, H. Chen, "Wave propagation in magnetoelectroelastic multilayered plates" *International Journal of Solids and Structures* **44** (3-4) 1073 – 1085 (2007).

[212] E. Pan, "Exact solution for simply supported and multilayered magnetoelectroelastic plates" *Journal of Applied Mechanics* **68** (4) 608 – 618 (2001).

[213] F. Peng, S.Y. Hu, "Investigation of shear horizontal acoustic waves in an inhomogeneous magnetoelectroelastic plate" *Key Engineering Materials* **306-308** (1) 1217 – 1222 (2006).

[214] G.-Q. Nie, Z.-J. An, J.-X. Liu, "SH-guided waves in layered piezoelectric/piezomagnetic plates" *Progress in Natural Science* **19** (7) 811 – 816 (2009).

[215] J. Kiang, L. Tong, "Nonlinear magneto-mechanical finite element analysis of Ni–Mn–Ga single crystals" *Smart Materials and Structures* **19** (1) 015017 (2010) 17 pages.

156



## i want morebooks!

Buy your books fast and straightforward online - at one of world's fastest growing online book stores! Environmentally sound due to Print-on-Demand technologies.

## Buy your books online at www.get-morebooks.com

Kaufen Sie Ihre Bücher schnell und unkompliziert online – auf einer der am schnellsten wachsenden Buchhandelsplattformen weltweit! Dank Print-On-Demand umwelt- und ressourcenschonend produziert.

## Bücher schneller online kaufen www.morebooks.de



VDM Verlagsservicegesellschaft mbH Heinrich-Böcking-Str. 6-8 Telefon: + D - 66121 Saarbrücken Telefax: +

Telefon: +49 681 3720 174 Telefax: +49 681 3720 1749

info@vdm-vsg.de www.vdm-vsg.de